# **Public Document Pack**



1 Cardiff Capital Region City Deal Joint Overview and Scrutiny Committee - Thursday 7th March 2024 at 10am



## CYNGOR BWRDEISTREF SIROL RHONDDA CYNON TAF COUNTY BOROUGH COUNCIL

### YOU ARE SUMMONED TO THE CARDIFF CAPITAL REGION CITY DEAL JOINT OVERVIEW AND SCRUTINY COMMITTEE TO BE HELD VIRTUALLY ON THURSDAY 7<sup>TH</sup> MARCH 2024 10.00 AM

Meeting Contact: Sarah Daniel scrutiny@rctcbc.gov.uk 07385 086 169

Non Committee Members and Members of the public may request the facility to address the Committee at their meetings on the business listed although facilitation of this request is at the discretion of the Chair. It is kindly asked that such notification is made by 5<sup>th</sup> March 2024 on the contact details listed above, including stipulating whether the address will be in Welsh or English.

## LIST OF ITEMS FOR CONSIDERATION

## 1. WELCOME AND APOLOGIES

## 2. DECLARATIONS OF INTEREST

To receive disclosures of personal interest from Members in accordance with the Code of Conduct Note:

1. Members are requested to identify the item number and subject matter that their interest relates to and signify the nature of the personal interest: and

2. Where Members withdraw from a meeting as a consequence of the disclosure of a prejudicial interest they must notify the Chairman when they leave.

#### 3. MINUTES

To receive for approval the minutes of the Cardiff Capital Region City Deal Joint Overview and Scrutiny Committee held on the 7 December 2023

(Pages 3 - 8)

## 4. SOUTH EAST WALES CORPORATE JOINT COMMITTEE: CONSTITUTION REVIEW 2024

For Members of the Joint Overview and Scrutiny Committee to prescrutinise the Constitution Review 2024

## 5. URGENT ITEMS

To consider any items, which the Chairman, by reason of special circumstances, is of the opinion should be considered at the meeting as a matter of urgency.

Instation The

## **Director of Democratic Services & Communication**

**Circulation:-**

**Councillors:** 

- Councillors: Councillor A Whitcombe (Chair), Councillor R Bevan (Vice-Chair), Councillor M Cross, Councillor P Davies, Councillor L Dymock, Councillor P Hourahine, Councillor D Isaac, Councillor S Lloyd Selby, Councillor P Wong, Councillor N Yeowell
- Deputy Members: Councillor C Elsbury, Councillor O Jones, Councillor R Leadbetter, Councillor S Griffiths, Councillor S Dymock, Councillor J Turner, Councillor I Perry, Councillor D Williams

# Agenda Item 3



## **RHONDDA CYNON TAF COUNCIL**

Minutes of the Virtual meeting of the Cardiff Capital Region City Deal Joint Overview and Scrutiny Committee held on Thursday, 7 December 2023 at 10.00 am.

This meeting was recorded, details of which can be accessed here

#### County Borough Councillors – Cardiff Capital Region City Deal Joint Overview and Scrutiny Committee Members were present:-

Councillor A Whitcombe (Caerphilly CBC) (Chair)

Councillor R Bevan	Rhondda Cynon Taf CBC
Councillor P Davies	
Councillor S Garratt	Monmouthshire CC
Councillor P Hourahine	Newport CBC
Councillor D Isaac	Merthyr Tydfil CBC
Councillor N Yeowell	Torfaen CBC
Councillor J Turner	Rhondda Cynon Taf Council
Councillor Lloyd-Selby	Vale of Glamorgan
	-

Councillor L Dymock	Monmouthshire CC
Councillor S Griffiths	Bridgend CBC
Councillor O Jones	Cardiff Council
Councillor D Williams	Torfaen Council
Councillor R Leadbetter	Blaenau Gwent CBC
Councillor I Perry	Vale of Glamorgan Council

#### Officers in attendance

Mr C Hanagan, Service Director of Democratic Services & Communication Ms K Beirne, Director Cardiff Capital Region City Deal Mr C Maheffey Head of Data and Innovation Cardiff Capital Region City Deal Ms J La Grua Monitoring Officer Cardiff Capital Region City Deal Mr T Williams Cluster Development Manager Cardiff Capital Region City Deal Ms S Daniel, Principal Democratic Services Officer

#### **Other Members in Attendance**

Councillor A Morgan – Cabinet Member CCRCD Councillor H David – Cabinet Member and Chair of Regional Transport Authority

#### Apologies for absence

Councillor M Cross Blaenau Gwent CBC Councillor P Wong Cardiff Council

#### 9 Welcome and Apologies

Apologies for absence were received from: Cllr P Wong – Cardiff Council Cllr M Cross – Blaenau Gwent

Page 3

#### **10** Declarations of Interest

None

#### 11 Minutes

**RESOLVED:** To approve the minutes of the meeting held on the 27 July as a true and accurate record of the meeting.

#### 12 INVESTMENT ZONES & BUILDING REGIONAL CAPACITY FOR INNOVATION INVESTMENT

The Director Cardiff Capital Region City Deal presented the report to Members of the Joint Overview and Scrutiny Committee (CCRCD JOSC) with the opportunity to review the work completed to date in response to UK Government Investment Zone policy

Following conclusion of the presentation the chairperson invited questions from Members

In response to a question on timescales of the project and investment in skills the Director commented that investment in skills and talent is high on the agenda for the region, particularly in relation to the venture graduate programmes and with micro-credentials becoming increasingly important.

In terms of timescales, certain processes from Welsh and UK Government need to be followed to ensure the right areas are targeted including the Northern valleys and not just the M4 corridor areas.

A Member commented that Welsh Government Apprenticeship funding will be reduced in future years and asked how this will impact skills development. The Director responded that she is hopeful that the Investment Zone will be able to bridge some of the gap as workplace apprenticeships are very popular allowing young people to earn and learn at the same time. Plans are in development to shape around this initiative.

A Member asked how we present this to the communities throughout South Wales that this is a 10 Local Authority approach to benefit the the whole of the South East Region and change the perception that money is "being sent to Cardiff"

The Director replied that as the process develops we will define the areas of benefit and share as widely as we can and align with the launch of projects such as Northern valleys fund a 50m commitment made by the Regional Cabinet which will hopefully bring more private sector investment in to the area. We will need to ensure that we use the investment zones and incentives to drive benefit into those areas.

The Cabinet Member for the CCRCD and Chair of the Transport Authority added that they will be ensuring that the message gets across to people that the CCRCD is supporting each and every Local Authority area and ensuring that residents understand the projects and how they benefit their communities in a direct way to ensure the investment zone benefits the whole region.

A Member recommended the CCRCD look to increase the collaboration with Higher Education and Further Education sectors to provide improved support to

Page 4

upskill our graduates but also non-academics with different skillsets, as there are many with huge interest in technology who are willing to learn and develop their skills outside of the university setting. The Member gave the example of gaming which is a burgeoning industry with many young people interested in this field who are not necessarily graduates. He encouraged the CCRCD to look included non-graduate institutions to the plans. Another Member added that the focus should be on building a future workforce and ensuring we do not leave less qualified people behind.

The Director CCRCD commented that there is specific targeted support provided through Prosperity funding which is short intensive training to get students certified to demonstrate that they can do the work which has been a huge success across the region. She also commented that throughout the process they have found that a lot of graduates are leaving South East Wales, in search of graduate roles, she continued that the focus is to keep them here in the region and placing them in small to medium firms who wouldn't previously have considered recruiting a graduate and with developments such as Investment Zones, this will support that drive to build a future workforce.

Following discussion it was **RESOLVED** to:

- 1. Review positioning paper (Item 8) presented to Regional Cabinet on 9 October 2023, attached at Appendix B.
- 2. Review the agreed position taken at Regional Cabinet on 9 October 2023.
- 3. Consider most recent updates presented to the Regional Cabinet briefing for discussion on attached at Appendix C.
- 4. Consider and determine any other matters that members may wish to scrutinise over the period from the initial Spring Budget announcement that an at least one Investment Zone would be located in Wales.
- 5. Bring forward a future item in relation to Skills and Development across the Region.

#### 13 SOUTH EAST WALES CORPORATE JOINT COMMITTEE: REGIONAL TRANSPORT PLAN & STRATEGIC DEVELOPMENT PLAN

The Head of Data and Digital Innovation presented the report to Members with the opportunity for them to review the work completed to date on the Regional Transport Plan (RTP) and Strategic Development Plan (SDP), per the Regional Cabinet report of 9 October 2023

A Member commented that there should be a bigger focus on bus strategies if we are to achieve our long term goals for low carbon sustainable transport system. He added that impact assessments should be undertaken on their usage throughout the whole of the region– particularly in valley and more rural areas where public transport by bus is the only option to get people into their places of work. The Member commented that there needs to be a rebalance of investment from Capital investment into the operational costs

The Director CCRCD replied that the challenge in this area is funding around the transport plan which is often ring-fenced for certain projects and that support is prioritised first and foremost for promotion of walking and cycling options. She explained that the Regional Transport Authority is exploring the options and costs of franchising but there are no easy solutions with challenges such as the operating environment, the cost of living crisis and current interest rates. She

concluded that as a Region we need to focus on what the priorities are in supporting the wider economy such as Transport Planning fitting in with our economic objectives and lobby these with Welsh and UK Government.

A Member stated that it is important that this is prioritised as the public can see the other investments in capital projects. The Member added that it is also important that the constraints are effectively communicated to the public around the bus transport as there are lots of frustrations around this area.

A Member stated that in many of valley and out of town areas, people are struggling to find adequate parking close to transport links with cars left around residential streets near train stations etc. The Member asked if this could link to active travel plans where rental bike / sharing schemes, park and ride

The Director CCRCD advised that the majority of the Metro Plus locations have a park and ride component with the potential to adapt this to create park and cycle options. She added that a car sharing club linked to Electric Vehicles will also be developed soon as there is clear demand for it and a requirement to respond to the Climate Change emergency. She highlighted that this will prove to be more challenging in more rural locations however.

The Leader of Bridgend Council and Cabinet Member stated that as well as the immediate challenges in the bus industry around revenue support across wales, we also have the challenge of responding the climate change emergency and to decarbonise the fleet which requires significant capital expenditure. He advised that whilst there is technology on the market to power vehicles in a different way, it is very expensive and sometimes impractical in some of our rural / valleys communities. The Director CCRCD added that the Regional Transport Plan will also have to address the road user charging and how this can leverage future funding opportunities in this area. Another Member commented that we should be considering learning from other Regional Transport Plans when developing our own and consider what lessons can be learned from these and how they could be integrated into our own plan.

Following consideration of the item it was **RESOLVED** to:

- 1. Review the paper presented to South East Wales Corporate Joint Committee (SEWCJC) on 9 October 2023, attached at Appendix A.
- 2. Review the agreed position taken at SEWCJC on 9 October 2023.
- 3. Consider and determine any other matters that members may wish to scrutinise over the coming period.
- 4. To bring an item forward for future scrutiny consideration on Active Travel Plans including the Car Sharing Club initiative

#### 14 Urgent Items

None

Chair.

This page is intentionally left blank

Page 8
Page 8

# Agenda Item 4



CARDIFF CAPITAL REGION CITY DEAL

JOINT OVERVIEW AND SCRUTINY COMMITTEE

## 7 MARCH 2024

## CONSTITUTION OF THE SOUTH EAST WALES CORPORATE JOINT COMMITTEE

## **REPORT OF THE CCRCD / CJC MONITOING OFFICER**

## PURPOSE OF THE REPORT

1 To offer Members an opportunity for pre-decision scrutiny of the draft Constitution of the South East Wales Corporate Joint Committee (SEWCJC) prior to consideration by SEWCJC on 18 March 2024.

## RECOMMENDATIONS

- 2 It is recommended that Members of the JOSC:
  - (1) Review and consider the draft Constitution of the South East Wales Corporate Joint Committee.
  - (2) Consider and determine any other matters that members may wish to scrutinise over the coming period.

## BACKGROUND

- 3 In 2017 a Joint Working Agreement (JWA) was signed by the ten local authorities of South East Wales that established the governance model for the Cardiff Capital Region City Deal. As part of these arrangements Cardiff Council was appointed as the Accountable Body.
- 4 The City Deal established a resourced city-region partnership for the Cardiff Capital Region (CCR), based upon the Joint Working Agreement. Building on these arrangements, which were replicated to a greater or lesser degree elsewhere in Wales, Welsh Government has progressed legislation to establish Corporate Joint Committees to further strengthen regional working across Wales. In 2021, the Senedd Cymru passed the following legislation:



- Local Government and Elections (Wales) Act 2021, Part 5 (Collaborative Working by Principal Councils) of which provides the Welsh Ministers with the ability to establish a Corporate Joint Committee; and
- The South East Wales Corporate Joint Committee Regulations 2021, Part 1 (Establishment and area) of which establishes a body corporate to be known as the South East Wales Corporate Joint Committee for the region ("the CJC").
- 5 The Local Government and Elections (Wales) Act 2021 provides the legislative basis for these new structures. The establishment of CJCs creates in law distinct corporate bodies and legal entities, that can directly employ staff, hold assets and budgets, and be directly responsible for exercising specific functions. This differs from City Deal arrangements where the Accountable Body is required to hold responsibility for directly employing staff and holding assets and budgets. The City Deal is also restricted to activities that fall within the remit of the JWA, effectively meaning it can only deal with matters relating to its Investment Fund.
- 6 Building on the City Deal arrangements, CJCs have the potential to strengthen the regional ability to coordinate and implement strategic responses to key challenges. While the City Deal arrangements served to galvanise collaboration among the ten partner local authorities, the scope of partnership working has necessarily been circumscribed by the content of the JWA and the City Deal agreement. The creation of the new corporate entity, with its own statutory basis, opens up wider possibilities for local government to pursue regional strategies over and above the City Deal.
- 7 Conversely, the current Accountable Body model does not allow for the Cardiff Capital Region City Deal (CCRCD) Joint Committee (the Regional Cabinet) to employ staff, maintain its own balance sheet, or borrow money in contrast to the powers that have been provided to the new CJCs, albeit within an affordability context determined, and underwritten, by the constituent local authorities themselves.
- 8 The initial functions of the South East Wales CJC, as prescribed by the Establishment Regulations, relate to preparation of a Regional Transport Plan, a Strategic Development Plan and the exercise of economic wellbeing powers. In the case of the Regional Transport Plan and Strategic Development Plan, these represent statutory duties of the South East Wales CJC. In the case of



the economic wellbeing powers, the CJC has the ability to undertake activities that promote and support economic development within the region.

- 9 The Establishment Regulations contain key provisions in respect of the South East Wales CJC, including its membership and how it makes decisions. Under the Regulations, the CJC's membership comprises councillors, one for each constituent council which constitute the existing City Deal arrangements. The Regulations also provide that the CJC member from each constituent Council shall be the Leader reflecting the composition of the City Deal Regional Cabinet.
- **10** Provision is also made for a member from Brecon Beacons National Park Authority, who will only be permitted to vote on matters relating to the strategic planning function.
- 11 While the CJC will be a decision-making body in its own right, its budget must be agreed on a unanimous basis by constituent Councils of the CJC, with Welsh Government determining contributions in any scenario where a budget cannot be agreed. Any assets or liabilities entered into by the CJC are the liabilities of the constituent Councils and will need to be included as part of the budget setting processes of respective local authorities.

## 'Lift and Shift'

- **12** Since the CJC builds on the current City Deal arrangements, the CCR Regional Cabinet has been the focal point of discussions to establish the new arrangements.
- **13** These have proceeded on the basis that local authorities needed to meet the statutory requirement to establish CJCs while also ensuring that the new governance arrangements resulted in a model that was complementary to, rather than in competition with, concurrent local government arrangements. It was also agreed that the proposed CJC should seek to secure the devolution of resources from Welsh Government to support regional working.
- 14 A CCR Regional Cabinet report, of 20th September 2021, subsequently outlined a proposed governance, delivery and transition model for the CJC. This made clear that local authorities would not expect to lose any powers or resources as a result of the establishment of the CJC, and that the ability of councils to determine their own policy and to deliver functions would remain. In particular the report agreed the following principles:



- "A positive-sum game. The uniqueness of the model of LA democratic legitimacy and localism sits at the heart of the CJC which will be owned, controlled and led by LAs. The CJC & LAs are one and the same – with CJC being developed for, with & by LAs.
- There is no threat to LA services with the assumption that functions, services and resourcing are being pulled from the centre not local authorities. No local power, functions, services or resources will be lost or displaced unless a case is made and supported by all LAs and LAs will also deal directly with UK Government and Welsh Government and continue to deliver large-scale projects including those of regional, national and international significance and supported by both governments. This will emphasise absolute concurrence and compatibility with local arrangements.
- CCR CJC is capable of adopting Welsh Government's policy position and ambitions for a system of regional economic governance – and is equally able to respond in the face of the growing presence of UK Government in Wales. CCR is able to act as a neutral space in the middle, working positively with both bodies to ensure the region is positioned optimally to see challenges and opportunities through the prism of 'place' and adopt a sense of enlightened self-interest. With regional investment and 'localism' central to developing policy, CCR must deliver for the region, Wales & UK."
- **15** The September report considered a number of governance and delivery model options that would bring together, or at least align, the City Deal and the South East Wales CJC. In sum:
  - Do nothing this would not meet the requirements of the legislation and would therefore be unlawful.
  - Like for like the CJC acts as the decision maker (in place of the Regional Cabinet) and the Accountable Body continues to act as the conduit for project delivery.
  - Lift and Shift the CJC acts as the decision maker (in place of the Regional Cabinet) and acts as the conduit for project delivery (in place of the Accountable Body).
  - Holding Company this would see the CJC act as the decision maker and hold-co/strategic anchor of wholly owned subsidiaries.
- **16** The Regional Cabinet agreed to pursue the option of 'lift and shift'. In effect, this would see the transition of the City Deal operational and delivery



arrangements into the South East Wales CJC, creating a single corporate body and an integrated model of regional public investment.

**17** On this basis, the Regional Cabinet agreed to establish a Transition Plan and Transition Board to oversee the change, based on a critical path for achieving key milestone dates in accordance with the legislation.

## **Transition Plan**

- **18** In implementing the Transition Plan for the City Deal to be taken into the governance arrangements of the CJC, on 4 December 2023 Regional Cabinet made the following key decisions:
  - Consent to novate (transfer) the Cardiff Capital Region City Deal Funding Agreement and all other incoming funding agreements held by Cardiff Council as Accountable Body on behalf of CCR to the CJC;
  - Consent to transfer the portfolio of projects funded by CCR, together with any ancillary agreements, from Cardiff Council as Accountable Body on behalf of CCR to the CJC;
  - Provide a direction to Cardiff Council acting in its capacity as Accountable Body for CCR to take all necessary actions to implement the transfers referred to at paragraphs (1) and (2) above; and
  - Agree to transfer responsibility for decision making and implementation of the Cardiff Capital Region City Deal to the CJC (including that Council Contributions be made to the CJC), subject to novation of the City Deal Funding Agreement and approval by the CJC of additional standing orders incorporating the key terms of the JWA between the 10 Constituent Councils.
- **19** Also on 4 December 2023, Regional Cabinet considered the proposed governance structure of the CJC, which includes the following sub-committees and advisory boards:
  - Appointments
  - Governance and Audit
  - Investment Board
  - Joint Overview and Scrutiny
  - Regional Growth Board
  - Regional Transport

Page 13 Page 13



- o Shareholders
- o Standards
- Strategic Development
- **20** In essence this provided the formal approval for the 'Lift and Shift' proposal outlined in the transition plan.
- **21** Operational arrangements are now in place for:
  - Transfer of City Deal funding;
  - Transfer of the portfolio of funded projects;
  - Transfer of City Deal staff;
  - Ensuring operational processes and technology are in place;
  - Ensuring financial systems and processes are in place;
  - Ensuring robust governance arrangements are in place.
- 22 The CJC's Draft Constitution is due to be considered by both Regional Cabinet and the CJC at their meetings on 18 March 2024. If the arrangements are approved, Regional Cabinet will be asked to formally transfer responsibility for City Deal to the CJC with effective date of 00:01 hours on 1 April 2024.
- 23 Members will note that, as part of those arrangements, the terms of reference for CCRCD JOSC will expand to embrace the wider remit of the CJC.

## SCOPE OF THE SCRUTINY

24 This report has been brought forward for pre-decision scrutiny. Members are invited to consider and review the content of the CJC's draft Constitution.

## LEGAL IMPLICATIONS

25 JOSC is empowered to enquire, consider, review and recommend but not to make policy decisions. As the recommendations in this report are to consider and review matters, there are no direct legal implications. However, legal implications may arise if and when the matters under review are implemented with or without any modifications. Any report with recommendations for decision that goes to the CJC will set out any legal implications arising from those recommendations.



## FINANCIAL IMPLICATIONS

26 The Scrutiny Committee is empowered to enquire, consider, review and recommend but not to make policy decisions. As the recommendations in this report are to consider and review matters there are no direct financial implications at this stage. However, financial implications may arise if and when the matters under review are implemented with or without any modifications. Any report with recommendations for decision that goes to the CJC will set out any financial implications arising from those recommendations. Financial implications are detailed in the report. The CJC's 2024/25 Budget was approved.

APPENDIX 1: CJC Draft Constitution Part 1 – Summary & Explanation
 APPENDIX 2: CJC Draft Constitution Part 2 – Articles of the Constitution
 APPENDIX 3: CJC Draft Constitution Part 3 – Allocation of Responsibilities
 APPENDIX 4: CJC Draft Constitution Part 4 – Rules of Procedure
 APPENDIX 5: CJC Draft Constitution Part 5 – Codes and Protocols
 APPENDIX 6: CJC Draft Constitution Part 6 – City Deal Standing Orders

## **Backgrounds Papers:**

SEW CJC Transition Report, 4 December 2023

SEW CJC Transition Update Report, 29 January 2024

This page is intentionally left blank



# CONSTITUTION

Page 17 Page 17

# **Table of Contents**

## Part 1 – Summary and Explanation [to follow]

- 1.1 Aims of the Corporate Joint Committee
- 1.2 Structure of the Corporate Joint Committee
- 1.3 Constitution of the Corporate Joint Committee
- 1.4 How the Corporate Joint Committee operates
- 1.5 The Corporate Joint Committee's Staff
- 1.6 Citizen's Rights

## Part 2 – Articles of the Constitution

- 2A. Article 1 The Constitution
- 2B. Article 2 Members of the Corporate Joint Committee
- 2C. Article 3 Citizens and the Corporate Joint Committee
- 2D. Article 4 Corporate Joint Committee
- 2E. Article 5 Overview and Scrutiny Arrangements
- 2F. Article 6 Governance & Audit Sub-Committee
- 2G. Article 7 Standards Sub-Committee
- 2H. Article 8 Other Sub-Committees
- 2I. Article 9 Joint Arrangements
- 2J. Article 10 Officers
- 2K. Article 11 Decision Making
- 2L. Article 12 Finance, Contracts and Legal Matters
- 2M. Article 13 Review, Revision and Suspension of the Constitution

# Part 3 - Allocation of Responsibilities

- 3A. Matters Reserved to the Corporate Joint Committee
- 3B. Terms of Reference and Delegation of Duties to Sub-Committees & Other Bodies
- 3C. Delegations to Officers

## Part 4 - Rules of Procedure

- 4A. Corporate Joint Committee Meeting Procedure Rules
- 4B. Sub-Committee Meeting Procedure Rules
- 4C. Access to Information Procedure Rules
- 4D. Financial Procedure Rules

# Contents

- 4E. Contract Procedure Rules
- 4F. Officer Employment Procedure Rules

## Part 5 - Codes and Protocols

- 5A. Code of Conduct for Members
- 5B. Code of Conduct for Employees
- 5C. Protocol on Member Officer Relations
- 5D. Petitions Scheme

# Part 6 – City Deal

6. Standing Orders in relation to delivery of the Cardiff Capital Region City Deal

# **Part 1 - Summary and Explanation**

# The South East Wales Corporate Joint Committee

- 1.1 The South East Wales Corporate Joint Committee ("the CJC") is a public body established under the following legislation:
  - the Local Government and Elections (Wales) Act 2021, Part 5 of which provided the Welsh Ministers with the ability to establish a Corporate Joint Committee; and
  - the South East Wales Corporate Joint Committee Regulations 2021, Part 1 of which established a body corporate for the region to be known as the South East Wales Corporate Joint Committee.
- 1.2 The CJC's area comprises the administrative areas of:
  - (1) Blaenau Gwent County Borough Council;
  - (2) Bridgend County Borough Council;
  - (3) Caerphilly County Borough Council;
  - (4) Cardiff Council;
  - (5) Merthyr Tydfil County Borough Council;
  - (6) Monmouthshire County Council;
  - (7) Newport City Council;
  - (8) Rhondda Cynon Taf County Borough Council;
  - (9) Torfaen County Borough Council; and
  - (10) Vale of Glamorgan Council.
- 1.3 The CJC's membership is made up of the Leaders of the 10 Councils. The Bannau Brycheiniog National Park Authority is also a member of the CJC when it is exercising the function of preparing a Strategic Development Plan.
- 1.4 The public body will be known as Cardiff Capital Region (CCR), ensuring we build on the Councils' established reputation for joint working, its partnership network and successes to date, but the South East Wales Corporate Joint Committee will be our legal name.

2-1

Page 20



# Cardiff Capital Region

1.5 The Cardiff Capital Region has a population of 1.5 million, which equates to almost half the total population of Wales. The region is economically highly significant for Wales accounting for approximately 50% of the total economic output of the Welsh economy. It is home to 50,000 local business and three universities. It is a diverse region, comprising the two cities of Cardiff and Newport, a range of market towns, the industrial heartland of the South Wales Valleys, rural communities and a coastal belt.

# The CJC's Functions

- 1.6 The CJC has three key areas of responsibility:
  - Strategic Development Plans
  - Regional Transport Plans
  - Doing whatever is deemed necessary to enhance or promote the economic wellbeing of the area.

# The CJC's Constitution

- 1.7 The CJC has agreed this Constitution, which sets out how the CJC operates, how decisions are made, and the procedures that are followed to ensure that the operates efficiently, effectively and is both transparent and accountable. Some of the processes are required by law, while others are a matter for the CJC to choose.
- 1.8 The Constitution is divided into 13 articles, which set out the basis rules governing the CJC's business. More detailed procedures and codes of practice are provided in a series of separate rules and protocols at the end of the document.

# What's in the Constitution?

- 1.9 Article 1 of the Constitution commits the CJC to provide accountable leadership at regional level. Articles 2–14 explain the rights of citizens and how the key parts of the CJC operate. These are:
  - Members of the Corporate Joint Committee (Article 2)
  - Citizens and the CJC (Article 3)
  - The Corporate Joint Committee (Article 4)
  - Overview and Scrutiny Arrangements (Article 5)

## 2-2

- Governance and Audit Sub-Committee (Article 6)
- Standards Sub-Committee (Article 7)
- Other Sub-Committees (Article 8)
- Joint arrangements (Article 9)
- Officers (Article 10)
- Decision Making (Article 11)
- Finance, Contracts and Legal Matters (Article 12)
- Review, Revision and Suspension of the Constitution (Article 13)

# How the CJC operates

1.10 The CJC's decision-making structure includes:

## Corporate Joint Committee

1.11 The 10 Council Leaders in the Cardiff Capital Region all meet together as the South East Wales Corporate Joint Committee. The CJC decides the Authority's strategic polices and sets out the budget each year. Meetings of the CJC are open to the public to attend, except where confidential information or exempt information is being discussed.

## **Overview & Scrutiny**

1.12 The 10 Councils have established a Joint Overview and Scrutiny Committee (JOSC). JOSC supports the work of the CJC as a whole. The Committee monitors the decisions of the CJC. They produce reports and recommendations which advise the CJC on its policies, budget and service delivery. They can 'call-in' a decision which has been made but not yet implemented. This enables JOSC to consider whether the decision is appropriate. They may recommend that the CJC reconsider the decision. They may also be consulted by the CJC on forthcoming decisions and the development of policy.

## Governance & Audit

1.13 The Governance & Audit Sub-Committee is a key component of the CJC's corporate governance. The purpose of the Governance & Audit Sub-Committee is to review and scrutinise the CJC's financial affairs and to provide an independent focus on the audit, assurance, performance and reporting arrangements that underpin good governance and financial standards. Standards & Ethics

## 2-3

Page 22

## Part 2

1.14 Members of the CJC have to agree to follow a Code of Conduct to ensure high standards in the way they undertake their duties. The Standards & Ethics Committee advises them on the Code of Conduct and on development needs linked with conduct.

## **CJC Employees**

1.15 The CJC has employees to give advice, implement decisions of the CJC, and manage the day-to-day delivery of its services, including making decisions in accordance with a Scheme of Delegations. Employees are bound by a statutory Code of Conduct and a Protocol governs the relationships between employees and Councillors. The employees of the CJC serve the CJC as a whole and are required to advise impartially.

## Citizens' Rights

- 1.16 Citizens have a number of rights in their dealings with the CJC. These are set out in more detail in Article 3. Some of these are legal rights, whilst others depend on the CJC's own processes.
- 1.17 Citizens may:
  - obtain a copy of the Constitution;
  - attend meetings of the CJC and its Sub-Committees except where, for example, personal or confidential matters are being discussed;
  - contribute to investigations by the Joint Overview and Scrutiny Committee;
  - see reports and background papers, and any record of decisions made by the CJC, except where they contain personal or confidential information;
  - complain to the CJC with regard to a perceived dissatisfaction about the standard of service, action or lack of action by the CJC or its staff;
  - complain to the Public Services Ombudsman for Wales if they think the CJC has not followed its procedures properly;
  - complain to the Ombudsman if they have evidence which they think shows that a Member or Co-Opted Member has not followed the Members' Code of Conduct;
  - inspect the CJC's accounts and make their views known to the external auditor.

This page is intentionally left blank

# Part 2 – Articles of the Constitution

# **Table of Contents**

- 2A. Article 1 The Constitution
- 2B. Article 2 Members of the CJC
- 2C. Article 3 Citizens and the CJC
- 2D. Article 4 Corporate Joint Committee
- 2E. Article 5 Overview and Scrutiny Arrangements
- 2F. Article 6 Governance & Audit Sub-Committee
- 2G. Article 7 Standards Committee
- 2H. Article 8 Other Sub-Committees and Advisory Boards
- 2I. Article 9 Joint Arrangements
- 2J. Article 10 Officers
- 2K. Article 11 Decision Making
- 2L. Article 12 Finance, Contracts and Legal Matters
- 2M. Article 13 Review, Revision and Suspension of the Constitution

# **Article 1 – The Constitution**

## Introduction

1.1 This Article sets out the fundamental principles of the Constitution. It confirms that the CJC will act within the law and the provisions of this Constitution, and that the CJC will monitor and review its Constitution. It also provides for methods of changing the Constitution, and for its publication.

## **Powers of the CJC**

1.2 The CJC will exercise all its powers and duties in accordance with the law and this Constitution. In the event that the Constitution conflicts with the law, the law shall prevail.

## **The Constitution**

1.3 This document, and all its appendices, is the Constitution of the South East Wales Corporate Joint Committee.

## **Purpose of the Constitution**

- 1.4 The purpose of the Constitution is to:
  - (a) provide a framework for good governance;
  - (b) enable the constituent councils to work collaboratively;
  - help members represent their constituents more effectively at a regional level;
  - (d) enable the CJC to work in partnership with citizens, businesses and other organisations;
  - (e) provide a democratically controlled mechanism for regional working;
  - (f) enable decisions to be taken effectively and efficiently;
  - (g) create an effective means of holding decision makers to public account;
  - (h) provide excellent standards of ethics and probity in decision making;
  - (i) ensure that those responsible for decision making are clearly identifiable;
  - (j) explain the reasons for decisions; and

2A-1 Page 26 Page 26



(k) provide a means of improving the well-being of the region.

## Interpretation of the Constitution

- 1.5 Where the Constitution permits the CJC to choose between different courses of action, the CJC will always choose that option which it thinks is closest to the above purposes.
- 1.6 The ruling of the Chair as to the construction or application of this Constitution or as to any proceedings of the CJC shall not be challenged at any meeting of the CJC. Such interpretation will have regard to the purposes of this Constitution.

## **Review and Amendment of the Constitution**

- 1.7 The CJC will monitor and evaluate the operation of the Constitution and will amend it as appropriate.
- 1.8 Where changes must be approved by the CJC, the Monitoring Officer may present a report direct to the CJC proposing changes to the Constitution.

## **Publication**

- 1.9 The Constitution is published on the CJC's website and updated when amendments are made.
- 1.10 A guide to the Constitution, which explains its contents in ordinary language, is also published on the CJC's website.

## **Suspension of the Constitution**

1.11 The Articles of this Constitution may not be suspended. Other Rules and Protocols may be suspended by the body to which they apply (or, if no such body, by the CJC) to the extent permitted within those Rules, Protocols and the law.

> 2A-2 Page 27 Page 27

Adopted [date]

# **Article 2 – Members of the South East Wales CJC**

## Introduction

2.1 This Article sets out how members of the CJC are appointed. It also includes a statement on the roles and functions of Members of the CJC and sets out the rights and duties of Members.

## **Composition and Eligibility**

- 2.2 The South East Wales Corporate Joint Committee (the "CJC") will consist of:
  - (a) the Executive Leaders of the 10 Constituent Councils:
    - (i) Blaenau Gwent County Borough Council
    - (ii) Bridgend County Borough Council
    - (iii) Caerphilly County Borough Council
    - (iv) Cardiff Council
    - (v) Merthyr Tydfil County Borough Council
    - (vi) Monmouthshire County Council
    - (vii) Newport County Borough Council
    - (viii) Rhondda Cynon Taf County Borough Council
    - (ix) Torfaen County Borough Council
    - (x) Vale of Glamorgan Council

(the "Council Members");

- (b) A member appointed by the Bannau Brechiniog National Park Authority, who must be one of the following officeholders:
  - (i) the Chair of the Authority;
  - (ii) the Deputy Chair of the Authority; or
  - (iii) the Chair of a committee established by the Authority with responsibility for planning matters

(the "Bannau Brechiniog Member").

2.3 Each Council Member will act as a member of the CJC in relation to all of the CJC's functions.

2B-1

Adopted [date]

Page 28



- 2.4 The Bannau Brechiniog Member will act as a member of the CJC only in relation to the Strategic Development Plan Function.
- 2.5 The Bannau Brechiniog member will be invited to attend meetings and participate only where the Strategic Development Planning Function is being discussed, other than where agreed by the Council Members on an individual meeting basis.

# Vacancies or Inability to Act

- 2.6 Where a Council Member is, for any period, unable to discharge their functions, the Constituent Council of which they are a member must appoint another member of its executive to discharge those functions on behalf of the Council Member for that period.
- 2.7 Where a Constituent Council has a vacancy in the office of Executive Leader, it must appoint another member of its executive as its Council Member of the CJC until such time as the vacancy is filled.
- 2.8 Where the Bannau Brechiniog Member is, for any period, unable to discharge their functions, the Authority must appoint one of the officeholders mentioned in paragraph 2.2 to discharge those functions on behalf of the Bannau Brechiniog Member for that period.

# **Key Roles**

- 2.9 Members of the CJC and its Sub-Committees will:
  - (a) collectively be the ultimate policy and decision makers;
  - (b) contribute to the good governance of the CJC;
  - (c) represent their communities and bring their views into the CJC's decision-making process;
  - (d) balance and effectively represent the interests of the region and of their council or national park authority area;
  - (e) be available to represent the CJC on other bodies;
  - (f) promote equality and diversity in the CJC's policies and practices; and
  - (g) maintain the highest standard of conduct and ethics.

2B-2 Page 29 Page 29





# **Rights and Duties**

- 2.10 Members of the CJC and its Sub-Committees will have rights of access to such documents, information, land and buildings of the CJC as are necessary for the proper discharge of their functions and in accordance with the law.
- 2.11 Members of the CJC and its Sub-Committees will not make public information which is confidential or exempt without the consent of the CJC or divulge information given in confidence to anyone other than a member or officer entitled to know it. For these purposes, "confidential" and "exempt" information is defined in the Access to Information Rules in **Part 4** of this Constitution.
- 2.12 Members of the CJC and its Sub-Committees will be given reasonable professional advice and support from Officers of the CJC in their work as Members.
- 2.13 Training will be given to Members of the CJC and its Sub-Committees to support them in their duties.

# Conduct

2.14 Members of the CJC and its Sub-Committees will at all times observe the Members' Code of Condict and the Protocol on Member / Officer Relations set out in **Part 5** of this Constitution.

# Article 3 – Citizens and the CJC

## 3.1 Citizens' rights

Citizens have the rights listed below. Their rights to information and to participate are explained in more detail in the Access to Information Rules in **Part 4** of this Constitution:

- (a) To raise a matter with the CJC by submitting a petition in accordance with the CJC's petition scheme, as set out in **Part 5** of this Constitution.
- (b) To attend meetings of the CJC and its Sub-Committees except those parts of meetings where confidential information or exempt information is likely to be disclosed, and that business is conducted in private.
- (c) To see reports and background papers of meetings held in public, and records of decisions made by the CJC and designated senior officers.
- (d) To inspect the CJC's accounts and make their views known to the external auditor.
- (e) To contribute to investigations by the Joint Overview and Scrutiny Committee.
- (f) To complain to the CJC under its Complaints Policy.
- (g) To the complain to the Ombudsman about any injustice they have suffered as a result of maladministration, but they are encouraged to use the CJC's own Complaints Policy first.
- (h) To the Ombudsman where they believe a member or co-opted member of the CJC has breached the Members' Code of Conduct.

## 3.2 Citizens' responsibilities

Citizens must not be violent, abusing or threatening to members or employees and must not willfully harm things owned by the CJC, its members or employees.

# **Article 4 – The Corporate Joint Committee**

## Introduction

4.1 This Article defines the functions that are reserved for decision by the CJC. The CJC is responsible for approving the policy framework and the annual budget.

## Meanings

## **Policy Framework**

- 4.2. The Policy Framework means the following plans and strategies:
  - Biodiversity Strategy;
  - Child Poverty Strategy;
  - Corporate Plan;
  - Energy Action Plan;
  - Equalities Strategy;
  - Impact Investment Framework;
  - Pay Policy Statement;
  - Regional Economic and Industrial Plan;
  - Regional Transport Plan;
  - Responsible Investing Policy
  - Strategic Development Plan;
  - Welsh Language Strategy;
  - Wellbeing Statement & Objectives;
  - Wider Investment Fund Assurance Framework;

together with any other plan or strategy which the CJC considers should, or legislation requires to be, adopted or approved by them.

## The Budget

- 4.3 For each financial year, the CJC must calculate its budget for its:
  - (i) Strategic Development Plan Function (the "Strategic Development Plan Budget"); and
  - (ii) Other functions (the "General Budget").

#### 2D-1

Adopted [date]

Page 32 Page 32



- 4.4 The budget shall be agreed at a meeting of the CJC no later than 31st January each year and must include:
  - (i) The amount the CJC estimates it will spend in the exercise of its functions;
  - (ii) The amount raised for contingencies;
  - (iii) The amount held in reserve for expenditure in future financial years;
  - (iv) Any amount necessary to meet liabilities outstanding in respect of previous financial years; and
  - (v) Any amounts the CJC estimates it will receive from sources other than the Constituent Councils.
- 4.5 Revisions may be made to the budget during the financial year to which that budget relates. Any revisions must be approved by the CJC, at a meeting of the CJC.
- 4.6 The Strategic Development Plan Budget requirement must be paid by the Constituent Councils, the proportion to be paid by each to be decided by the unanimous agreement of the Council Members and the Bannau Brechiniog Member.
- 4.7 The General Budget requirement must be paid by the Constituent Councils, the proportion to be paid by each to be decided by unanimous agreement of the Council Members.

# Functions of the CJC

- 4.8 Only the CJC will exercise the following functions:
  - (a) adopting and changing this Constitution, save as provided in Article 14;
  - (b) approving or adopting the Policy Framework and the budget;
  - (c) subject to the urgency procedure contained in **Part 3C** of this Constitution, making decisions about any matter which is covered by the Policy Framework or the budget where the decision maker is minded to make it in a manner which would be contrary to the Policy Framework or contrary to/not wholly in accordance with the budget;

2D-2

Adopted [date]

Page 33 Page 33



- (d) agreeing and/or amending the terms of refence of committees, deciding on their composition and making appointments to them, except as expressly and lawfully delegated;
- (e) appointing representatives to outside bodies unless the appointment has been delegated by the CJC;
- (f) making or confirming the appointment of Chief Officers, as defined in **Article 10**;
- (g) all other matters which, by law, must be reserved to the CJC.

# **Meetings of the CJC**

- 4.9 There are three types of CJC meeting:
  - (a) the annual meeting;
  - (b) ordinary meetings;
  - (c) extraordinary meetings

and they will be conducted in accordance with the CJC Meeting Procedure Rules in **Part 4** of this Constitution.

2D-3

Adopted [date]

Page 34 Page 34



# **Article 5 – Overview and Scrutiny Arrangements**

## Introduction

5.1 This Article sets out the overview and scrutiny arrangements the CJC has put in place.

# **Definitions**

- 5.2 For the purposes of this Article:
  - **'CJC'** means the South East Wales Corporate Joint Committee;
  - **'Appointing Authorities'** are the constituent councils of the CJC;
  - **'Host Authority'** means Rhondda Cynon Taf County Borough Council, or such other authority as the Appointing Authorities may agree from time to time.
- 5.3 The Joint Overview and Scrutiny Committee of the South East Wales Corporate Joint Committee ("the JOSC") was established by the agreement of the Appointing Authorities pursuant to the Local Authorities (Joint Overview and Scrutiny Committees) (Wales) Regulations 2013.

## Members

- 5.4 The JOSC shall consist of one non-executive member from each Appointing Authority.
- 5.5 It is a matter for each Appointing Authority, from time to time, to nominate, or terminate the appointment of its nominated member serving on the JOSC. Each Appointing Authority shall be entitled, from time to time, to appoint a deputy for its member representative to the JOSC but such deputy shall only be entitled to vote at meetings of the JOSC in the absence of their corresponding principal.
- 5.6 The length of appointment is a matter for each Appointing Authority.

## Quorum

5.7 The quorum necessary for a meeting of the JOSC is at least 6 out of the 10 JOSC members, present at the relevant time.

2E-1 Page 35 Page 35

Adopted [date]

## **Election of a Chair**

5.8 The JOSC shall elect a Chair and Vice Chair annually.

## **Rules of Procedure**

5.9 The procedure rules will be those of the Host Authority for its Scrutiny Committees.

### **Members' Conduct**

5.10 Members of the JOSC will be bound by their respective Council's Code of Conduct.

### **Declarations of Interest**

5.11 Members of the JOSC must declare any interest either before or during the meetings of the JOSC (and withdraw from that meeting if necessary) in accordance with their Council's Code of Conduct or as required by law.

## **Confidential and Exempt Information / Access to Information**

5.12 The Host Authority's Access to Information Procedure rules shall apply subject to the provisions of the Local Government Act 1972.

### **Openness and Transparency**

- 5.13 All meetings of the JOSC will be open to the public unless it is necessary to exclude the public in accordance with Section 100A (4) of the Local Government Act 1972.
- 5.14 All agendas, reports and minutes of the JOSC will be made publicly available, unless deemed exempt or confidential in accordance with the above Act.

# Functions to be exercised by the Joint Overview and Scrutiny Committee

5.15 The JOSC shall be responsible for exercising the functions of a Joint Overview and Scrutiny Committee<sup>1</sup> pursuant to the Local Authorities (Joint Overview and Scrutiny Committees) (Wales) Regulations 2013.



<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>1</sup> For the avoidance of doubt, these functions relate to all matters which are the responsibility of the CJC.



- 5.16 Any member of the JOSC may refer to the JOSC any matter which is relevant to its functions provided it is not a local crime and disorder matter as defined in section 19 of the Police and Justice Act 2006.
- 5.17 Any member of any of the Appointing Authorities may refer to the JOSC any local Government matter which is relevant to the functions of the JOSC, subject to the following conditions:
  - (a) The matter relates to one of the functions of the Appointing Authority and is relevant to the functions of the JOSC;
  - (b) It affects the electoral area of the member or it affects any person who lives or works there; and
  - (c) It is not a local crime and disorder matter as defined in section 19 of the Police and Justice Act 2006.
- 5.18 When considering whether to refer a matter to the JOSC a member should first consider if it falls within the remit of a single overview and scrutiny committee within the member's local authority, and if that is the case the member should raise the matter there. Members should only refer a matter to the JOSC if it falls clearly within the responsibilities and terms of reference of the JOSC and if there is no scrutiny of the issue in the local authority to which the member belongs.

## **Administrative Arrangements**

5.19 It shall be the responsibility of the Head of Democratic Services of the Host Authority to ensure that an appropriate level of officer support and other resources to the joint overview and scrutiny committee are in place at all times. The cost of providing these resources will be met by the CJC.



# **Article 6 – Governance and Audit Sub-Committee**

### Introduction

6.1 This Article defines the functions of the Governance & Audit Sub-Committee. The Sub-Committee is responsible for reviewing the CJC's financial affairs.

### **Purpose of Sub-Committee**

6.2 The Governance & Audit Sub-Committee is a key component of the CJC's corporate governance. It is important that political decision-making within the CJC is transparent and that the CJC is able to be held to account and challenged for the decisions that it takes. The purpose of the Governance & Audit Sub-Committee is to review and scrutinise the CJC's financial affairs and to provide an independent focus on the audit, assurance, performance and reporting arrangements that underpin good governance and financial standards.

## **Functions of the Governance & Audit Sub-Committee**

- 6.3 The Governance & Audit Sub-Committee will:
  - (1) review and scrutinise the CJC's financial affairs;
  - make reports and recommendations in relation to the CJC's financial affairs;
  - (3) review and assess the risk management, internal control, performance management and corporate governance arrangements of the CJC;
  - (4) make reports and recommendations to the CJC on the adequacy and effectiveness of those arrangements;
  - (5) review and assess the CJC's ability to handle complaints effectively;
  - (6) make reports and recommendations in relation to the ability of the CJC to handle complaints effectively;
  - (7) oversee the CJC's internal and external audit arrangements;
  - (8) review any financial statements prepared by the CJC; and
  - (9) exercise such other functions as the CJC may specify.

2F-1 Page 38 Page 38

Adopted [date]



# Membership of the Governance & Audit Sub-C

- 6.4 Membership of the Governance & Audit Sub-Committee will be constituted in the following way:
  - (a) The Governance & Audit Sub-Committee will have 15 members.
  - (b) None of the members of the Governance & Audit Sub-Committee can also be a Member of the CJC.
  - (c) None of the members of the Governance & Audit Sub-Committee can also be a member of any other sub-committee of the CJC.
  - (d) A minimum of one third of the total membership must be persons who are not also members of a county council or county borough council in Wales.
  - (e) A minimum of two thirds of the total membership must be members of the 10 Constituent Councils but cannot be either a Member of the CJC or a member of the executive of a Constituent Council.
  - (f) Where a member of the Governance & Audit Sub-Committee is also a member of one of the 10 Constituent Councils, they will cease to be a member of the Governance & Audit Sub-Committee if they cease to be a member of a Constituent Council.

## **Meeting Procedure Rules**

- 6.5 **Chairperson / Deputy Chairperson:** A Chairperson and Deputy Chairperson will be nominated and appointed from amongst the members of the Governance & Audit Sub-Committee during the first meeting.
- 6.6 The Chairperson must be an independent member who is not a member of a county council or county borough council in Wales.
- 6.7 If the Chairperson is absent, the Deputy Chairperson can chair the meeting. In the absence of both the Chairperson and the Deputy Chairperson, the Governance & Audit Sub-Committee can appoint any of its members present to chair the meeting.
- 6.8 **Quorum:** No business is to be transacted in relation to a matter to be decided at a meeting of the Governance & Audit Sub-Committee with fewer than 70% of the persons entitled to vote being present.

2F-2 Page 39 Page 39

Adopted [date]



6.9 **Voting:** Each member of the Governance & Audit Sub-Committee will carry one vote. Matters will be decided by a majority vote. Members can only abstain from voting where a conflict of interest exists. In the event of a tie, the Chairperson, or Deputy Chairperson in the absence of the Chairperson, will have the casting vote.

# **Meeting Arrangements**

- 6.10 The Governance & Audit Sub-Committee is required by law to meet once in every calendar year as a minimum. More meetings can be scheduled as and when the need arises.
- 6.11 In addition to the requirements in 6.10, the Governance & Audit Sub-Committee will be required to meet if the CJC determines that it will meet or if at least one third of the Governance & Audit Sub-Committee members send a request for a meeting in writing to the Chairperson.
- 6.12 Meetings will normally take place remotely, but arrangements may be made for in person meetings, provided hybrid arrangements are in place to facilitate remote attendance by members who wish to do so.
- 6.13 Support officers, representatives of Audit Wales and advisory team members can attend and participate as required. Members and staff of CJC may be required by the Governance & Audit Sub-Committee to attend meetings and answer questions and will have a duty to comply with this requirement within limits.
- 6.14 Meetings will be held in public and arrangements for the publication of and access to documents will be the same as for meetings of the CJC as set out in this Constitution and the relevant legislation.

# Reporting

- 6.15 The Governance & Audit Sub-Committee will report to a meeting of the CJC at least annually on matters within the remit of the Terms of Reference.
- 6.16 The Governance & Audit Sub-Committee will issue reports to external bodies as required but will need to notify the CJC of any such reports and to whom and for what reason they are being issued.



# **Article 7 – Standards Committee**

# Introduction

7.1 This Article sets out the arrangements the CJC has put in place to discharge the functions of a Standards Committee.

# **Standards Committee Arrangements**

7.2 The Standards & Ethics Committee of Cardiff Council will discharge the functions of a Standards Committee for the CJC.

# Functions to be exercised by the Standards & Ethics Committee

- 7.3 The Standards & Ethics Committee of Cardiff Council shall be responsible for exercising the following functions in relation to the CJC:
  - (i) Promote and maintain high standards of conduct by its members and co-opted members;
  - (ii) Assist its members and co-opted members to observe the CJC's code of conduct;
  - (iii) Advise the CJC on the adoption and revision of a code of conduct;
  - (iv) Monitor the operation of the CJC's code of conduct;
  - (v) Advise, train or arrange to train its members and co-opted members on matters relating to the CJC's code of conduct; and
  - (vi) Make an annual report to the CJC describing how its functions have been discharged during the financial year.
- 7.4 Where a matter relates to a Member's conduct in general, and not specifically to CJC activities, then the Standards Committee of that Member's Principal Authority shall be the responsible body.

# **Rules of Procedure**

7.5 The procedure rules will be those of Cardiff Council for its Standards & Ethics Committee.

# Administrative Arrangements

7.6 It shall be the responsibility of Cardiff Council to make all appropriate administrative arrangements for convening and holding meetings of the Committee. The cost of providing these resources will be met by the CJC.

**2G-1** Page 41

Adopted [date]



# **Article 8 – Other Sub-Committees and Advisory Boards**

8.1 The CJC will appoint the following sub-committees and advisory boards with the terms of reference and membership set out in **Part 3B** of the Constitution:

### a. Sub-Committees

- Appointments Sub-Committee
- Regional Transport Sub-Committee
- Strategic Development Sub-Committee

### b. Advisory Boards

- Investment Board
- Regional Growth Board
- Shareholder Group

# **Article 9 – Joint Arrangements**

### 9.1 Arrangements to promote economic well being

The CJC, in order to promote the economic well-being of the Region, may:

- (a) enter into arrangements or agreements with any person or body;
- (b) co-operate with, or facilitate or co-ordinate the activities of, any person or body; and
- (c) exercise on behalf of that person or body any functions of that person or body.

### 9.2 Joint arrangements

- (a) The CJC may establish joint arrangements with one or more of its constituent councils to exercise functions, or to advise the CJC. Such arrangements may involve the appointment of a joint committee with those other authorities. Except as permitted or required by law, only executive members of the participating authorities may be appointed to such joint committees and the political balance requirements do not apply to such appointments.
- (b) Two or more CJCs may also arrange to discharge their functions jointly.

### 9.3 Access to information

- (a) The Access to Information Rules in **Part 4** of this Constitution apply.
- (b) If all the members of a joint committee are members of the executive in each of the participating authorities, then its access to information regime is the same as that applied to an executive, subject to any contrary provision agreed among the participating authorities as permitted by law.
- (c) If the joint committee contains members who are not on the executive of any participating authority then the Access to Information Rules in Part VA of the Local Government Act 1972 will apply.

## 9.4 Delegation to and from other local authorities

(a) Insofar as permitted by law, the CJC may delegate functions to one or more of its constituent councils.

**2I-1** 

Page 43 Page 43





(b) The decision whether or not to accept a delegation of a function from a constituent council shall be reserved to the CJC meeting.

# 9.5 Contracting out

The CJC may contract out to another body or organisation functions which may be exercised by an officer, provided there is no delegation of the CJC's discretionary decision making.

## 9.6 Partnerships

The CJC will maintain and regularly review a register of partnerships in which the CJC participates. Reviews will be undertaken to assess and evaluate the governance and effectiveness of each partnership.

# 9.7 Existing Joint Arrangements

Details of any existing joint arrangements, including any delegations to joint committees, are set out in the CJC's Scheme of Delegations in **Part 3** of this Constitution.

# **Article 10 – Officers**

# **Management structure**

10.1 The CJC may engage such staff (referred to as officers) as it considers necessary to carry out its functions.

# **Chief Officers**

10.2 The CCJ will engage persons for the following posts, who will be designated Chief Officers, which designation includes persons acting temporarily in such capacity.

Post	Functions & Areas of Responsibility
Chief Executive	<ul> <li>Overall corporate management and operational responsibility including overall management responsibility for all Officers.</li> <li>Overall responsibility for delivering the CJC's policies and programmes.</li> <li>Principal adviser to the CJC on general policy.</li> <li>Representing the CJC on partnership and external bodies (as required by statute or the CJC).</li> <li>Service to the whole Authority, on a politically neutral basis.</li> </ul>
	Variation of functions and areas of responsibility of the Deputy Chief Executive and any other directly managed staff.
Deputy Chief Executive and	To support the Chief Executive and overall Corporate, Operational and Strategic Management responsibility for:

Director of	
Regional Growth	Attracting inward investment
	Business Intelligence & Transformation
	City Deal Assurance Framework
	<ul> <li>City Deal Wider Investment Fund</li> </ul>
	<ul> <li>Cluster development</li> </ul>
	<ul> <li>Companies and Joint Ventures</li> </ul>
	<ul> <li>Decarbonisation</li> </ul>
	External Funding and Programmes     Eunding and Investments
	<ul><li>Funding and Investments</li><li>Infrastructure</li></ul>
	Innovation and Clusters
	Investment and Intervention Framework
	Investment Zones
	Programme Design, Development and Delivery
	Northern Valleys initiatives
	Regional Growth
	Shared Prosperity Fund
	<ul> <li>Skills, People and Talent</li> </ul>
Director of Policy, Impact and Partnerships	Responsibility for the Service Units which deal with the following broad work areas:
• •	the following broad work areas:
Impact and	<ul><li>the following broad work areas:</li><li>Communications &amp; Marketing</li></ul>
Impact and	<ul><li>the following broad work areas:</li><li>Communications &amp; Marketing</li><li>Corporate Policy and Performance</li></ul>
Impact and	<ul> <li>the following broad work areas:</li> <li>Communications &amp; Marketing</li> <li>Corporate Policy and Performance</li> <li>Economic Wellbeing</li> </ul>
Impact and	<ul> <li>the following broad work areas:</li> <li>Communications &amp; Marketing</li> <li>Corporate Policy and Performance</li> <li>Economic Wellbeing</li> <li>Emergency Planning</li> </ul>
Impact and	<ul> <li>the following broad work areas:</li> <li>Communications &amp; Marketing</li> <li>Corporate Policy and Performance</li> <li>Economic Wellbeing</li> <li>Emergency Planning</li> <li>Gateway Review (City Deal)</li> </ul>
Impact and	<ul> <li>the following broad work areas:</li> <li>Communications &amp; Marketing</li> <li>Corporate Policy and Performance</li> <li>Economic Wellbeing</li> <li>Emergency Planning</li> <li>Gateway Review (City Deal)</li> <li>Impact Delivery Monitoring and Evaluation</li> </ul>
Impact and	<ul> <li>the following broad work areas:</li> <li>Communications &amp; Marketing</li> <li>Corporate Policy and Performance</li> <li>Economic Wellbeing</li> <li>Emergency Planning</li> <li>Gateway Review (City Deal)</li> <li>Impact Delivery Monitoring and Evaluation</li> <li>Partnerships and Collaboration</li> </ul>
Impact and	<ul> <li>the following broad work areas:</li> <li>Communications &amp; Marketing</li> <li>Corporate Policy and Performance</li> <li>Economic Wellbeing</li> <li>Emergency Planning</li> <li>Gateway Review (City Deal)</li> <li>Impact Delivery Monitoring and Evaluation</li> <li>Partnerships and Collaboration</li> <li>Policy setting</li> </ul>
Impact and	<ul> <li>the following broad work areas:</li> <li>Communications &amp; Marketing</li> <li>Corporate Policy and Performance</li> <li>Economic Wellbeing</li> <li>Emergency Planning</li> <li>Gateway Review (City Deal)</li> <li>Impact Delivery Monitoring and Evaluation</li> <li>Partnerships and Collaboration</li> <li>Policy setting</li> <li>Project Management Office (City Deal)</li> </ul>
Impact and	<ul> <li>the following broad work areas:</li> <li>Communications &amp; Marketing</li> <li>Corporate Policy and Performance</li> <li>Economic Wellbeing</li> <li>Emergency Planning</li> <li>Gateway Review (City Deal)</li> <li>Impact Delivery Monitoring and Evaluation</li> <li>Partnerships and Collaboration</li> <li>Policy setting</li> <li>Project Management Office (City Deal)</li> <li>Regional Transport Planning</li> </ul>
Impact and	<ul> <li>the following broad work areas:</li> <li>Communications &amp; Marketing</li> <li>Corporate Policy and Performance</li> <li>Economic Wellbeing</li> <li>Emergency Planning</li> <li>Gateway Review (City Deal)</li> <li>Impact Delivery Monitoring and Evaluation</li> <li>Partnerships and Collaboration</li> <li>Policy setting</li> <li>Project Management Office (City Deal)</li> <li>Regional Transport Planning</li> <li>Strategic Development Planning</li> </ul>
Impact and	<ul> <li>the following broad work areas:</li> <li>Communications &amp; Marketing</li> <li>Corporate Policy and Performance</li> <li>Economic Wellbeing</li> <li>Emergency Planning</li> <li>Gateway Review (City Deal)</li> <li>Impact Delivery Monitoring and Evaluation</li> <li>Partnerships and Collaboration</li> <li>Policy setting</li> <li>Project Management Office (City Deal)</li> <li>Regional Transport Planning</li> </ul>
Impact and	<ul> <li>the following broad work areas:</li> <li>Communications &amp; Marketing</li> <li>Corporate Policy and Performance</li> <li>Economic Wellbeing</li> <li>Emergency Planning</li> <li>Gateway Review (City Deal)</li> <li>Impact Delivery Monitoring and Evaluation</li> <li>Partnerships and Collaboration</li> <li>Policy setting</li> <li>Project Management Office (City Deal)</li> <li>Regional Transport Planning</li> <li>Strategic Development Planning</li> </ul>
Impact and	<ul> <li>the following broad work areas:</li> <li>Communications &amp; Marketing</li> <li>Corporate Policy and Performance</li> <li>Economic Wellbeing</li> <li>Emergency Planning</li> <li>Gateway Review (City Deal)</li> <li>Impact Delivery Monitoring and Evaluation</li> <li>Partnerships and Collaboration</li> <li>Policy setting</li> <li>Project Management Office (City Deal)</li> <li>Regional Transport Planning</li> <li>Strategic Development Planning</li> <li>Welsh Language Service*</li> </ul>

# **2J-2** Page 46

	1
Director of Resources	This is a statutory post. This Officer acts as the CJC's Chief Finance/Section 151 Officer.
	Responsibility for the Services which deal with the following broad areas of work:
	Assets and Estates
	Audit Internal Audit function
	Finance Accountancy Services Accounts Payable* Accounts Receivable*
	Business Services (Internal) Financial Planning and Management Insurance
	Tax Treasury Management
	Human Resources Employee Services
	Human Resources* Organisational Development
	Payroll* Pensions* Performance Management
	Workforce Strategy
	Information & Communication Technology*
	Risk and Assurance*
	* denotes an outsourced service for which the Director of Finance has internal oversight.
Director of Legal and Governance	This is a statutory post. The Director of Legal and Governance acts as the CJC's Monitoring Officer.



Responsibility for the Services which deal with the following broad areas of work:
Companies
Governance
Shareholdings
Compliance
Liaising with Commissioners
Constitution and Corporate Governance
Customer Services
Corporate Complaints, Comments & Compliments
Democratic Services
Committee Services
Member Support
Scrutiny*
Standards*
Information Governance
Archives and Records
Data Protection & Privacy
Information Rights
Legal Services
Commercial
Company
Contract
Procurement*
* denotes an outsourced service for which the
Director of Legal and Governance has internal
oversight.

Adopted [date]

# CJC Designated Posts

10.3 The CJC will designate the following statutory posts as shown:

Post	Designation
Chief Executive	Chief Executive
Director of Resources	Chief Finance Officer (s.151 Officer)
Director of Legal and Governance	Monitoring Officer

10.4 The Chief Executive, Chief Finance Officer and Monitoring Officer will have the statutory functions described below.

# **Functions of the Chief Executive**

### (a) Discharge of Functions by the CJC

- 10.5 Section 4 of the Local Government and Housing Act 1989 imposes a duty on authorities to designate one of their officers as Chief Executive. The Chief Executive will report to the CJC on the manner in which the discharge of the CJC's functions is co-ordinated, the number and grade of Staff required for the discharge of functions, the organisation of the Authority's staff and the appointment and proper management of the authority's staff.
- 10.6 The Chief Executive will keep the following under review:
  - the manner in which the exercise by the CJC of its different functions is co-ordinated;
  - (ii) the CJC's arrangements in relation to:
    - financial planning;
    - asset management, and
    - risk management;
  - (iii) the number and grades of staff required by the CJC for the exercise of its functions;
  - (iv) the organisation of the CJC's staff;
  - (v) the appointment of the CJC's staff;
  - (vi) the arrangements for the management of the CJC's staff (including arrangements for training and development), and

**2J-5** Page 49

Page 49

Adopted [date]



where appropriate, to make a report to the CJC setting out the Chief Executive's proposals in respect of any of the matters set out above. As soon as possible after preparing a report, the Chief Executive must arrange for a report to be sent to each Member of the CJC.

### (b) Consultation

10.7 The Chief Executive is authorised to respond on the CJC's behalf to any consultation received by the CJC and also to authorise any other officer of the CJC to respond to any consultation received by the CJC.

### (c) Restrictions on Post

10.8 The Chief Executive may not be the Monitoring Officer or the Head of Democratic Services but may hold the post of Chief Finance Officer/Section 151 Officer if a qualified accountant.

# **Urgency or Absence of Responsible Officer**

10.9 All the powers delegated to other officers shall, unless prevented by statute, also be delegated to the Chief Executive, for exercise in cases of urgency or in the absence of the responsible officer.

## **Functions of the Monitoring Officer**

- 10.10 These are set out in section 5 of the Local Government and Housing Act 1989 as amended. The functions of the Monitoring Officer are:
  - (a) Maintaining the Constitution

The Monitoring Officer will maintain an up-to-date version of the Constitution and will ensure that it is widely available for consultation by Members, staff and the public

(b) Ensuring Lawfulness and Fairness of Decision-Making

After consulting with the Chief Executive and Chief Financial Officer, the Monitoring Officer may report to the CJC Meeting in relation to any function if he or she considers that any proposal, decision or omission would give rise to unlawfulness or if any decision or omission has given

> 2J-6 Page 50 Page 50



rise to maladministration. Such a report will have the effect of stopping the proposal or decision being implemented until the report has been considered.

### (c) Supporting the Standards Committee

The Monitoring Officer will contribute to the promotion and maintenance of high standards of conduct through the provision of support to the Standards Committee.

### (d) Receiving Reports

The Monitoring Officer will receive and act on reports made by the Public Services Ombudsman for Wales and decisions of the case tribunals and the Public Services Ombudsman for Wales.

### (e) Conducting Investigations

The Monitoring Officer will conduct investigations into matters in relation to vires, ethical matters, constitutional arrangements and maladministration, and matters referred by the Public Services Ombudsman for Wales and will have unqualified access to any information held by the CJC and can require the co-operation or assistance of any employee who shall also assist the Monitoring Officer in order to make reports or recommendations in respect of them to the CJC, the Joint Overview and Scrutiny Committee or the Standards Committee, as appropriate.

### (f) **Proper Officer for Access to Information**

The Monitoring Officer will be the Proper Officer for Access to Information and will ensure that CJC and Sub-Committee decisions, together with the reasons for those decisions and relevant officer reports and background papers are made publicly available as soon as possible.

### (g) Proper Officer for receipt of Notices

The Monitoring Officer will be the Proper Officer for receipt of all Notices save for those notices listed under the Chief Executive where the Monitoring Officer shall deputise for the Chief Executive.



# (h) Advising whether decisions of the CJC's Constitutional Bodies are within the Budget and Policy Framework

The Monitoring Officer will advise whether proposed decisions are in accordance with the Budget and Policy Framework.

### (i) **Providing Advice**

The Monitoring Officer will provide advice on the scope of powers and authority to take decisions, maladministration, financial impropriety, probity and budget and policy framework issues to all councillors and officers in their respective roles.

### (j) Restrictions on Posts

The Monitoring Officer cannot be the Chief Finance Officer or the Chief Executive.

### **Functions of the Chief Finance Officer**

10.21 These are set out in section 6 of the Local Government and Housing Act 1989. The functions of the Chief Finance Officer are:

### (a) Ensuring Lawfulness and Financial Prudence of Decision making

After consulting with the Chief Executive and the Monitoring Officer, the Chief Finance Officer will report to the CJC and the CJC's external auditor if he or she considers that any proposal, decision or course of action will involve incurring unlawful expenditure, or is unlawful and is likely to cause a loss or deficiency or if the CJC is about to enter an item or account unlawfully.

### (b) Administration of Financial Affairs

The Chief Finance Officer will have responsibility for the administration of the financial affairs of the CJC.

### (c) Contributing to Corporate Management

The Chief Finance Officer will contribute to the corporate management of the CJC, in particular through the provision of professional financial advice.

> 2J-8 Page 52 Page 52



### (d) **Providing Advice**

The Chief Finance Officer will provide advice on the scope of powers and authority to take decisions, maladministration, financial impropriety probity and Budget and Policy Framework issues to all Councillors and will support and advise Councillors and Officers in their respective roles.

### (e) Giving Financial Information

The Chief Finance Officer will provide financial information to the media, members of the public and the community.

# (f) Advising whether Decisions of the CCJC are within the Budget and Policy Framework

The Chief Finance Officer will, in conjunction with the Monitoring Officer, advise whether decisions of the CJC are in accordance with the Budget and Policy Framework

### (g) Restriction on Post

The Chief Finance Officer cannot be the Monitoring Officer or the Head of Democratic Services.

The Chief Finance Officer must be a member of one or more of the following professional bodies:

- The Institute of Chartered Accountants in England and Wales;
- The Chartered Association of Certified Accountants;
- The Chartered Institute of Public Finance and Accountancy;
- The Chartered Institute of Management Accountants; or
- Any other body of accountants established in the UK and for the time being approved by the Welsh Ministers for this purpose.

# Duty to Provide Sufficient Resources to the Chief Executive, Monitoring Officer and Chief Finance Officer

10.22 The CJC will provide the Chief Executive, the Monitoring Officer and the Chief Finance Officer with such Officers, accommodation and other resources as are in their opinion sufficient to allow their duties to be performed.

# Conduct

10.23 Officers will comply with the Officers' Code of Conduct and Protocol on Officer/Member Relations set out in **Part 5** of this Constitution.

# Employment

10.24 The recruitment, selection and dismissal of officers will comply with the Officer Employment Procedure Rules set out in **Part 4** of this Constitution.

# Article 11 – Decision Making

# **Responsibility for Decision Making**

- 11.1 There are a number of different decision makers who may be responsible for the various decisions of the authority:
  - (i) The Corporate Joint Committee
  - (ii) An individual Member of the CJC
  - (iii) A Sub-Committee of the CJC
  - (iv) A Joint Committee
  - (v) A Committee of a Constituent Council with which arrangements have been made to discharge a function of the CJC
  - (vi) An Officer
- 11.2 The CJC will issue and keep up to date a Scheme of Delegations which records what part of the CJC or individual has responsibility for particular types of decisions or decisions relating to particular areas or functions. This Scheme is set out in **Part 3** of this Constitution.

# **Principles of Decision Making**

- 11.3 All decisions of the CJC will be made in accordance with the following principles:
  - (a) on the basis of merit and in the public interest;
  - (b) with due consultation and after taking professional advice from officers;
  - (c) with due regard for the need to promote equality of opportunity, respect for human rights, the wellbeing of future generations, and sustainability;
  - (d) in accordance with proper access to information;
  - (e) the giving of reasons for decisions; and
  - (f) a record of any personal interest declared.

# **Types of Decisions**

11.4 **Key decisions** – this means a decision which is likely to result in the CJC incurring expenditure which is, or the making of savings which are, significant, having regard to:

**2K-1** Page 55

Adopted [date]



- i. the CJC's budget for the function to which the decision relates; or
- ii. to be significant in terms of its effects on communities living or working in an area comprising two or more of the constituent council areas in the area of the CJC.
- 11.5 For the purposes of paragraph 11.4 above, the incurring of expenditure is not a key decision if it is:
  - i. to implement or give effect to a provision of the CJC's Budget or Policy Framework and, where appropriate, for which financial provision has been made;
  - ii. to implement nationally or locally agreed pay awards for officers of the CJC in accordance with the terms of such award;
  - iii. expenditure incurred by the Director of Resources in the exercise of Treasury Management powers delegated to them.
- 11.6 For the purposes of paragraph 11.4 above, any decision taken for the purpose of implementing an approved plan or strategy is not a key decision if it relates to a matter for which the plan or strategy makes provision.

# **Decisions reserved to the Corporate Joint Committee**

11.7 Decisions relating to the functions listed in **Article 4** will be made by the CJC and not delegated.

## Decision making by the Corporate Joint Committee

11.8 The CJC will follow the CJC Procedure Rules set out in **Part 4A** of this Constitution when considering any matter.

## **Decision making by Individual Members of the CJC**

11.9 Single Member decisions will be made in accordance with **Part 3A** of this Constitution.

# Decision making by Sub-Committees established by the CJC

11.9 Sub-committees of the CJC will follow the Sub-Committees Procedure Rules set out in **Part 4B** of this Constitution.

# **Decision making by Officers**

11.10 Officer decisions will be made in accordance with **Part 3C** of this Constitution.

**2K-2** Page 56

Adopted [date]



# **Article 12 – Finance, Contracts and Legal Matters**

### **12.1 Financial management**

The management of the CJC's financial affairs will be conducted in accordance with the Financial Procedure Rules set out in **Part 4** of this Constitution.

### 12.2 Contracts

Any contract entered into on behalf of the CJC will comply with the Contract Procedure Rules set out in **Part 4** of this Constitution.

### 12.3 Legal proceedings

The Director of Legal and Governance is authorised to institute, defend or participate in any legal proceedings in any case where such action is necessary to give effect to decisions of the CJC, or a Chief Officer acting under delegated powers, or in any case where the Director of Legal and Governance considers that such action is necessary to protect the CJC's interests.

### 12.4 External Legal Advice

No Officer shall commission legal advice from outside the CJC other than the Director of Legal and Governance.

### **12.5** Authentication of documents

Where any document is necessary for any legal agreement, procedure or proceedings on behalf of the CJC, it will be signed by the Director of Legal and Governance or other person authorised by them, unless any enactment otherwise authorises or requires, or the CJC has given requisite authority to some other person.

### 12.6 Common Seal of the CJC

The Common Seal of the CJC will be kept securely in the custody of the Director of Legal and Governance and may be applied through the use of a secure electronic sealing system. A decision of the CJC, or of any part of it, will be sufficient authority for sealing any document necessary to give effect to the decision. The Common Seal will be affixed to those documents which in the opinion of the Director of Legal and Governance should be sealed. The affixing of the Common Seal will be attested by the Director of Legal and Governance or some other employee authorised by them.

### 2L-1

Adopted [date]

Page 57 Page 57

# Article 13 – Review, Revision and Suspension of the Constitution

# **13.1** Duty to Monitor and Review the Constitution

The Monitoring Officer will monitor and review the operation of the Constitution to ensure that the aims and principles of the Constitution are given full effect.

In undertaking this task, the Monitoring Officer may:

- (a) observe meetings of different parts of the Member and Officer structure;
- (b) undertake an audit trail of a sample of decisions;
- (c) record and analyse issues raised with them by Members, Officers, the public and other relevant stakeholders; and
- (d) compare practices in the CJC with those in other comparable authorities, or national examples of best practice.

## **13.2** Changes to the Constitution

Changes to the constitution will only be approved by the CJC after consideration of a proposal by the Monitoring Officer.

### **13.3** Suspension of the Constitution

- (a) Limit to suspension. The Articles of this Constitution may not be suspended. The Procedure Rules in Part 4 may be suspended by the CJC to the extent permitted therein and by law.
- (b) Procedure to suspend. A motion to suspend any rules will not be moved without notice unless at least one half of the whole number of councillors are present. The extent and duration of suspension will be proportionate to the result to be achieved, taking account of the purposes of the Constitution set out in Article 1.

### 13.4 Interpretation

(a) The ruling of the Chair of the CJC as to the construction or application of this Constitution or as to any proceedings of the CJC shall not be

#### 2M-1

Adopted [date]

Page 58 Page 58



challenged at any meeting of the Council. Such interpretation will have regard to the purposes of this Constitution contained in Article 1.

(b) Any references to legislation contained within the Constitution includes subsequent amendments to that legislation.

# 13.5 Publication

- (a) The Monitoring Officer will ensure that electronic copies of this Constitution are available for inspection at CJC offices and on the CJC's website.
- (b) The Monitoring Officer will ensure that the Constitution is updated as necessary.

2M-2

Adopted [date]

Page 59 Page 59 This page is intentionally left blank

# Part 3 – Allocation of Responsibilities

# **Table of Contents**

- 3A. Matters Reserved to the CJC & Terms of Reference of Portfolio Holders
- 3B. Terms of Reference and Delegation of Duties to Sub-Committees & Other Bodies
- 3C. Delegations to Officers

# Part 3A – The Corporate Joint Committee

# 1. Matters Reserved to the Full CJC

- 1.1 The CJC will have oversight of the development of its regional functions and statutory responsibilities. The CJC will ensure that sufficient resources are available to support its work.
- 1.2 The CJC is responsible for the following functions:
  - Strategic Development Planning;
  - Regional Transport; and
  - Economic Wellbeing, as discharged through concurrent functions and contractual arrangements including Cardiff Capital Region City Deal, Shared Prosperity Fund, Investment Zone, and other programmes that will be developed over time.
- 1.3 The CJC's Constitution (**Article 4**) sets out the following functions which can only be exercised by a meeting of the CJC Members:
  - (a) adopting and changing this Constitution;
  - (b) approving or adopting the Policy Framework and the budget;
  - (c) subject to the urgency procedure contained in the Access to Information Procedure Rules set out in **Part 4** of this Constitution, making decisions about any matter which is covered by the Policy Framework or the budget where the decision maker is minded to make it in a manner which would be contrary to the Policy Framework or contrary to/or not wholly in accordance with the budget;
  - (d) agreeing and/or amending the terms of reference of committees, deciding on their composition and making appointments to them, except as expressly and lawfully delegated;
  - (e) appointing representatives to outside bodies unless the appointment has been delegated by the CJC;
  - (f) making or confirming the appointment of Chief Officers;
  - (g) all other matters which, by law, must be reserved to the CJC.
- 1.4 The Policy Framework includes the plans and strategies listed in **Article 4.2** of this Constitution.

**3A-1** Page 62

Adopted [date]

# 2. Terms of reference for Individual Portfolio Holders

2.1 The table below indicates how the CJC has allocated portfolios (lead responsibilities) for particular functions among individual Members of the CJC.

Portfolio Holder	Portfolio Area
<b>Cllr Anthony Hunt</b> (Torfaen) shall oversee matters relating to:	<ul> <li>Governance, Resources and Assurance</li> <li>Resources and Funding/ Investment Strategy</li> <li>Policy and Comms</li> <li>Assurance and Risk</li> <li>Monitoring and Evaluation</li> <li>Gateway Review</li> <li>Government liaison</li> </ul>
<b>Clir Mary Ann Brocklesby</b> (Monmouthshire) shall oversee matters relating to:	<ul> <li>Research and Innovation</li> <li>Research base/HE coalition</li> <li>Global research challenges</li> <li>Clusters and Strength in Places</li> <li>Innovation in Public Service, foundational economy &amp; civic society</li> <li>ESG and EDI</li> <li>UKRI engagement</li> <li>Innovation Investment Fund</li> </ul>
<b>Cllr Huw David</b> (Bridgend) shall oversee matters relating to:	<ul> <li>Regional Transport</li> <li>SEW Metro liaison</li> <li>Regional Transport Authority</li> <li>Metro Plus and Metro Central</li> <li>Passenger Rail,</li> <li>Public Transport &amp; Active Travel</li> <li>ULEV</li> </ul>
Cllr Andrew Morgan (RCT)	Strategic Assets

3A-2

Page 63



shall oversee matters relating to:	<ul> <li>Housing Viability Gap Fund</li> <li>SME infrastructure finance</li> <li>Land assembly and site acquisition</li> <li>Land-use planning</li> <li>Strategic Premises Fund</li> <li>Transport interface</li> </ul>
<b>Clir Sean Morgan</b> (Caerphilly) shall oversee matters relating to:	<ul> <li>Climate Response</li> <li>Energy Strategy &amp; Implementation Plan</li> <li>Aberthaw Green Masterplan</li> <li>Race 4 Zero</li> <li>ECO and ECO-Flex</li> <li>Energy Investment Funds</li> <li>Water management</li> </ul>
Cllr Geraint Thomas (Merthyr) shall oversee matters relating to:	<ul> <li>Challenge and Local Wealth Building</li> <li>Foundational economy</li> <li>Challenge Fund for local wealth building</li> <li>Innovative Future Services (InFuSe)</li> <li>Innovative public procurement</li> <li>Societal missions</li> <li>Supply chain development</li> </ul>
<b>Cllr Liz Burnett</b> (Vale of Glamorgan) shall oversee matters relating to:	<ul> <li>Shared Prosperity and Place</li> <li>Levelling-up</li> <li>Shared Prosperity Fund</li> <li>Inclusive Growth</li> <li>Town centre renewal</li> <li>Tourism and place branding</li> <li>Food security and resilience</li> <li>Inclusive capital and wellbeing measures</li> </ul>
Cllr Jane Mudd (Newport) shall oversee matters relating to:	<ul> <li>Data-driven Economy &amp; Skills</li> <li>Regional Data Partnerships</li> <li>Data tools and local policy innovation partnerships</li> <li>Data &amp; digital deployment (National Software Academy and NTI)</li> </ul>

# 3A-3

	<ul> <li>Freeports – data, place and tax levers</li> <li>Regional Skills Partnership</li> <li>Building data system</li> </ul>
<b>Clir Steve Thomas</b> (Blaenau Gwent) shall oversee matters relating to:	<ul> <li>Growing our Digital Assets</li> <li>Infrastructure resilience &amp; broadband</li> <li>5G and Rural Connected Communities</li> <li>Tech Valleys</li> <li>Al and automation</li> <li>Centre for Digital Public Services</li> <li>Smart region and digital twin</li> </ul>
<b>Cllr Huw Thomas</b> (Cardiff) shall oversee matters relating to:	<ul> <li>Economic Strategy, Global and Core Cities</li> <li>Regional Economic and Industrial Plan</li> <li>Investment Prospectus</li> <li>International and Foreign Direct Investment</li> <li>Core Cities</li> <li>Western Gateway</li> </ul>

# Part 3B - Terms of Reference and Delegation of Duties to Sub-Committees & Other Bodies

# 1. Sub-Committees of the CJC

The CJC will appoint Members to the Sub-Committees set out in this Part.

### **1.1** Appointments Sub-Committee

Comprising at least 3 and not more than 5 Members drawn from the CJC, and convened as and when required, this Sub-Committee will:

- (a) Make recommendations to the CJC in respect of the appointment and dismissal of Chief Officers and Deputy Chief Officers (as defined in the Local Authorities (Standing Orders) (Wales) Regulations 2006), in accordance with the Employment Procedure Rules and any other relevant CJC policies and procedures;
- (b) hear and determine:
  - all appeals by employees of the CJC who may have a right to appeal to Councillors in accordance with the CJC's disciplinary and grievance procedures;
  - grievances by and against the Chief Executive in accordance with the CJC's grievance procedures; and, with a differently constituted membership, appeals following decisions on such grievances;
  - (iii) in exceptional circumstances, where the Chief Executive cannot address matters because of an associated grievance, disciplinary proceedings against a Director or Chief Officer; and, with a differently constituted membership, appeals following decisions in such disciplinary proceedings; and

on hearing each such case, the Sub-Committee shall be empowered, on behalf of the CJC, to make such order as it considers appropriate, except where retirement or redundancy is contemplated, when consultation with the CJC will take place prior to determination of the matter;

(c) consider and determine, subject to the approval of the CJC, any determination or variation of the remuneration of a Chief Officer;



- (d) decide requests for re-grading of Chief Officers and Deputy Chief Officers;
- (e) appoint Independent Members of the Business Community to the Regional Growth Board and the Investment Board;

### **1.2 Governance and Audit Sub-Committee**

- 1.2.1 The Governance and Audit Sub-Committee is comprised of 15 Members, including 1 non-executive member from each of the CJC's 10 Constituent Councils and 5 members who are not members of a county council or county borough council in Wales.
- 1.2.2 Members of the CJC or another of its sub-committees may not be members of the Governance and Audit Sub-Committee.
- 1.2.3 The Governance and Audit Sub-Committee is an advisory committee to the CJC. This Sub-Committee will:
  - (a) Review and scrutinise the CJC's financial affairs;
  - (b) Make reports and recommendations in relation to the CJC's financial affairs;
  - (c) Review and assess the risk management, internal control, performance management and corporate governance arrangements of the CJC;
  - (d) Make reports and recommendations to the CJC on the adequacy and effectiveness of those arrangements;
  - (e) Review and assess the CJC's ability to handle complaints effectively;
  - (f) Make reports and recommendations in relation to the ability of the CJC to handle complaints effectively;
  - (g) Oversee the CJC's internal and external audit arrangements;
  - (h) Review any financial statements prepared by the CJC; and
  - (i) Exercise such other functions as the CJC may specify.

### 1.3 Regional Transport Sub-Committee

1.3.1 The Regional Transport Sub-Committee is comprised of 12 Members, including the Executive Member with responsibility for Transport from each of

**3B-2** Page 67 Page 67

Adopted [date]



the 10 Constituent Councils and 2 non-voting Members of the CJC, nominated annually, who will act as the Sub-Committee's Chair and Deputy Chair.

- 1.3.2 The Sub-Committee may co-opt to their membership persons having an interest in the business of the Sub-Committee, but such co-opted person(s) may not vote on any matter.
- 1.3.3 The Sub-Committee will be attended by a Chief Executive of one of the Constituent Councils, nominated the Regional Chief Executives' Group, who may be invited to speak but may not vote on any matter.
- 1.3.4 The Regional Transport Sub-Committee is responsible for:
  - (a) developing and co-ordinating proposals for an integrated regional transport strategy that supports the strategic economic and spatial aspirations of the City Deal and Cardiff Capital Region;
  - (b) working in partnership with Welsh Government and Transport for Wales to define and develop the priorities of the South East Wales Metro concept and support its delivery, including the development of a single integrated ticketing platform for public transport across the region; and
  - (c) the promotion and encouragement of safe, integrated, efficient and economic transport to, from and within the CJC's region.
- 1.3.5 In respect of the Cardiff Capital Region, the Regional Transport Sub Committee will consider proposals for:
  - enhancing transport connectivity in support of economic development and land use planning including the promotion of integrated aviation routes;
  - (b) ensuring that safety, sustainability, social inclusion, health and the environment are considered in transport policies and programmes, meeting the requirements of the Well-being of Future Generations Act;
  - (c) pursuing high quality standards for transport utilising best practice and innovation; and to identify and monitor outputs and outcomes;
  - (d) being a regional point of co-ordination for complementary Welsh Government / CCR programmes such as ULEV;
  - (e) moving towards an integrated and effective Regional Bus Network proposal.

3B-3 Page 68 Page 68





- 1.3.6 The following functions are delegated to the Regional Transport Sub-Committee from the CJC:
  - (a) preparing regional strategies, including a Regional Transport Plan, comprising transportation policies, proposals and programmes;
  - (b) working with Welsh Government, Transport for Wales, user groups, industry and other stakeholders to coordinate transport planning and operations across the region on behalf of the CJC;
  - (c) developing transport Candidate Schemes for assessment under the SEWCJC Investment Framework; and
  - (d) providing advice and observations related to Candidate Schemes, with transport implications, submitted to the CJC by other bodies.
- 1.3.7 The Sub-Committee can establish sub-groups or Task & Finish Groups, including a Regional Transport Review Group, for any matters that they consider would be better dealt with in this manner, but the sub-committee shall not be entitled to delegate any of its decision making functions to any such sub-group or task and finish group.

### 1.4 Strategic Development Sub-Committee

- 1.4.1 The Strategic Development Sub-Committee is comprised of 13 Members, including the Executive Member with responsibility for Planning from each of the 10 Constituent Councils, a member appointed by the Bannau Brechiniog National Park Authority and 2 non-voting Members of the CJC, nominated annually, who will act as the Sub-Committee's Chair and Deputy Chair.
- 1.4.2 The Sub-Committee may co-opt to their membership persons having an interest in the business of the Sub-Committee, but such co-opted person(s) may not vote on any matter.
- 1.4.3 The Sub-Committee will be attended by a Chief Executive of one of the Constituent Councils, nominated the Regional Chief Executives' Group, who may be invited to speak but may not vote on any matter.
- 1.4.4 The Sub-Committee is responsible for:
  - (a) the preparation of a Strategic Development Plan for approval by the CJC, setting out the CJC's objectives in relation to development and use of land in its area and policies for the implementation of those objectives; and



(b) keeping under review the matters which may be expected to affect the development, or the planning of the development, of its area.

# 2. Other Bodies

### 2.1 Investment Board

### **Composition, Quorum and Voting**

- 2.1.1 The Investment Board is comprised of 10 Members, including 5 members of the Regional Business Community and 5 Public Sector Chief Executives.
- 2.1.2 The Chair of the Regional Growth Board will attend meetings of the Investment Board and may speak but will not be entitled to vote on any matter.
- 2.1.3 The Investment Board may co-opt to their membership persons having an interest in the business of the Sub-Committee, but such co-opted person(s) may not vote on any matter.
- 2.1.4 In the event that the Investment Board is considering a recommendation for a Single Member Decision, the relevant CJC Portfolio Member shall attend the meeting.
- 2.1.5 Quorum for meetings of the Investment Board shall be 6 members entitled to vote, with at least 3 representatives from both the business members and CEOs.
- 2.1.6 In a situation where there is no unanimous view from the Investment Board, it will go to vote, and in a circumstance where the vote is split equally, the Chair will have the casting vote.

### Role

- 2.1.7 The Investment Board's role is to work with the CJC's Statutory Officers and external advisors to make recommendations to the CJC in relation to investment frameworks and strategies, investment advice on approved investment programmes and contribute to the development of medium-term funding strategies, including the re-use of recycled funds.
- 2.1.8 The Investment Board complements the role of the Regional Growth Board (which the Chair attends) by ensuring policy is converted to delivery and

#### 3B-5

Page 70 Page 70



outcomes are achieved that align with the vision for high value jobs, productivity growth, shared prosperity and private leverage.

- 2.1.9 The Investment Board's remit is divided into four main parts:
  - make recommendations to CJC on new investment proposals relating to the Cardiff Capital Region City Deal Wider Investment Fund in line with the approved Investment and Intervention Framework;
  - (b) make recommendations to CJC Portfolio Members on City Deal WIF sub-delegated funds specifically identified in these Terms of Reference and in line with CJC approvals and investment strategies;
  - (c) provide input and contributions to shaping new investment programmes, their technical features and workings, such as Investment Zone and successor EU Funds and the prospective second Regional Growth Fund, to include due diligence in line with relevant investment strategies and frameworks; and
  - (d) investment monitoring and oversight of the Investment Dashboard.

### Functions

2.1.10 The Investment Board will discharge the following functions:

### Part 1: City Deal Wider Investment Fund - new investment proposals

- (1) Maintain oversight of the Investment and Intervention Framework (IIF) providing regular review and recommending updates for CJC approval;
- (2) Provide advice on the suitability of investment proposals in line with the IIF and make recommendations to CJC on this basis;
- (3) Ensure all advice, challenge and preparation is in line with the requirements of the HMT 'Greenbook' for preparation of Five Stage Business Cases;
- (4) Oversee all City Deal Investment Monitoring via the Investment Data Dashboard, taking quarterly reports to Regional Growth Board to provide investment overview and, where required, seeking advice of Regional Growth Board on novel or unusual proposals;
- (5) Assess project specific due diligence on financial, commercial, legal and technical matters;

Part 2: City Deal Wider Investment Fund - sub-delegated funds

- (6) Exercise understanding of the agreed Investment Strategies for Innovation Investment Capital and for sub-delegated funds: Strategic Premises Fund, Challenge Fund and Northern Valleys Initiative;
- (7) Advise on the suitability of investment proposals arising from fund advisors/internal assessments and make recommendations to the CJC Executive Portfolio Leads on this basis for consideration via Individual Member Decision;
- (8) Oversee all sub-delegated fund Investment Monitoring via the Investment Data Dashboard, making quarterly investment reports available to Regional Growth Board;
- (9) Assess project specific due diligence on financial, commercial, legal and technical matters;

## Part 3: New Investment Programmes

- (10) Shape and inform new investment and funding programmes, which require investment strategies, technical advice and planning and potential exercising of new CJC powers such as borrowing – in accordance with the policy lead established by the Regional Growth Board. To include Investment Zone, successor EU Funds and the prospect of a recycled capital fund (Regional Growth Fund);
- (11) Work with the CJC Executive Officer Team to formulate reports and proposals for CJC consideration in this regard;

Part 4: Investment Monitoring

(12) Oversee the process of Investment Monitoring via the Investment Data Dashboard, ensuring information and evidence underpins all aspects of the Board's remit, in particular, in relation to Parts 1, 2 and 3 above.

# 2.2 Regional Growth Board

## **Composition, Quorum and Voting**

2.2.1 The Regional Growth Board is comprised of 14 Members, including 12 members from the Regional Business Community, 1 Constituent Council Executive Member who is also a member of (and nominated by) the Regional Transport Sub-Committee, and 1 Constituent Council Executive Member who

3B-7 Page 72 Page 72



is also a member of (and nominated by) the Strategic Development Sub-Committee.

- 2.2.2 The Chair of the Investment Board will attend meetings of the Regional Growth Board and may speak but will not be entitled to vote on any matter.
- 2.2.3 The Regional Growth Board may co-opt to their membership persons having an interest in the business of the Sub-Committee, but such co-opted person(s) may not vote on any matter.
- 2.2.4 The Board will be attended by the Chief Executives of 2 of the Constituent Councils, nominated by the Regional Chief Executives' Group, who may be invited to speak but may not vote on any matter.
- 2.2.5 Quorum for meetings of the Regional Growth Board shall be 6 members entitled to vote, plus the Chair or Deputy Chair.

## Functions

- 2.2.6 The Regional Growth Board will provide guidance and advice to the CJC on matters of regional economic governance and delivery.
- 2.2.7 The Regional Growth Board brings the voice of business, Higher and Further Education, the community and wider public sector partnership landscape to the CJS's planning, policy making and wider delivery activity in order to ensure a diverse range of views and perspectives are encapsulated in effective policy making. There should be no political agenda to the Board and its membership drawn from a wide cross-section of partners, ensuring it is outward looking and open to different schools of thought.
- 2.2.8 The Board will discharge the following functions:
  - Provide strategic foresight and thought leadership to inform the regional strategy and policy frameworks that will guide development of investment frameworks and delivery of investment decisions;
  - (2) Consider and advise on opportunities brought forward through CCR Leadership Team, its partners and network, to secure further investment, opportunities and collaborations that align with agreed priorities and objectives;
  - (3) Provide input and comment to inform the development of the Regional Transport Plan and Regional Strategic Development Plan at appropriate

3B-8 Page 73 Page 73



points in their development, in order to ensure alignment with the Regional Economic & Industrial Plan and achieve synergistic benefits;

- (4) Originate and explore new investment propositions, in accordance with the Investment & Intervention Framework, and interface with the Investment Board, to help build proposals that can inform the CCR investment landscape and achieve key policy objectives;
- (5) Inform and support development of the policy-delivery links, by working closely with the Investment Board on frameworks for delivery of key programmes, such as the Investment Zone, successor EU funds and wider external project and funding opportunities;
- (6) Oversee the process and timing of an economic review, ensuring an upto-date evidence base and data capability in the region;
- (7) Advise CJC on the opportunities and potential presented by the CJC to maximise new powers, investment levers and new policy tools;
- (8) Drive forward key policy initiatives and partnerships, in particular around regional data, competitiveness and policy making, engaging in regular knowledge exchange and transfer partnerships;
- (9) Play an advocacy role for CCR as a prime investment location and having an outward focus that brings intelligence and insights on what good looks like, to the region;
- (10) Act as an interface with other UK city deals and regional economic growth partnerships, working with these other cities to share experiences, expertise and resources;
- (11) Receive regular updates from the Investment Board on the Investment Framework, delivery plans and investment appraisals – in order to track progress and align policy with delivery;
- (12) Review, where required by the Investment Board, recommendations on investment proposals in order to provide views and perspectives, on unusual or unique cases.

## 2.3 Shareholders' Group

2.3.1 The Shareholders' Group is comprised of the Chair of the CJC, the Directors of CSC Foundry Ltd, CCR Energy Ltd and Innovation Investment Capital Limited Partnership, together with the CJC-nominated Non-Executive Directors of companies in which the CJC has made equity investments.

3B-9

Adopted [date]

Page 74

Page 74



- 2.3.2 The Group will be attended by the Chief Executives of once of the Constituent Councils, nominated by the Regional Chief Executives' Group, who may be invited to speak but may not vote on any matter.
- 2.3.3 The Group is responsible for:
  - (1) considering issues relating to CJC wholly-owned companies and companies in which the CJC has made equity investments; and
  - (2) making reports and recommendations to the Governance & Audit Committee and/or CJC, as appropriate

# 2.4 Regional Chief Executives' Group

- 2.4.1 The Regional Chief Executives' Group is comprised of the Chief Executive Officer of each of the 10 Constituent Councils and the Chief Executive of the CJC (or their nominated deputies).
- 2.4.2 The Regional Chief Executives' Group is responsible for:
  - bringing collective public sector Chief Executive expertise and experience to advise on regional strategy, policies and investment proposals;
  - (2) providing Local Authority specific input into development of policies;
  - (3) reviewing City Deal investment proposals, monitoring reports and providing feedback and advice to the Investment Board through nominated representatives;
  - (4) attending other forums and meetings to present public sector Chief Executive feedback and advice;
  - (5) responding to UK and Welsh Government requests for regional feedback on schemes, policy proposals and initiatives;
  - (6) supporting feedback loops and lines of communication within the Constituent Councils;
  - (7) nominating public sector Chief Executive representatives as Members of the Investment Board and to other relevant Sub-Committees and Forum as observers. These nominated members to be rotated on an annual basis.

# 3. Joint Arrangements

#### 3.1 Joint Overview and Scrutiny Committee

The Constituent Councils have established a Joint Overview and Scrutiny Committee, comprised of 1 non-executive member from each of the 10 Councils, with the following Terms of Reference:

- (1) To exercise the functions of a Joint Overview and Scrutiny Committee pursuant to the Local Authorities (Joint Overview and Scrutiny Committees) (Wales) Regulations 2013.
- (2) Any member of the JOSC may refer to the JOSC any matter which is relevant to its functions provided it is not a local crime and disorder matter as defined in section 19 of the Police and Justice Act 2006.
- (3) Any member of any of the Appointing Authorities may refer to the JOSC any local Government matter which is relevant to the functions of the JOSC, subject to the following conditions:
- (a) the matter relates to one of the functions of the Appointing Authority and is relevant to the functions of the JOSC;
- (b) it affects the electoral area of the member or it affects any person who lives or works there; and
- (c) it is not a local crime and disorder matter as defined in section 19 of the Police and Justice Act 2006.
- (4) When considering whether to refer a matter to the JOSC a member should first consider if it falls within the remit of a single overview and scrutiny committee within the member's local authority, and if that is the case the member should raise the matter there. Members should only refer a matter to the JOSC if it falls clearly within the responsibilities and terms of reference of the JOSC and if there is no scrutiny of the issue in the local authority to which the member belongs.

3B-11 Page 76 Page 76



# 4. Functions Discharged by Constituent Councils

## 4.1 Standards and Ethics Committee

The Standards & Ethics Committee of Cardiff Council shall discharge the following functions on behalf of the CJC:

- Promote and maintain high standards of conduct by the CJC's members and co-opted members;
- (2) Assist the CJC's members and co-opted members to observe the CJC's code of conduct;
- (3) Advise the CJC on the adoption and revision of a code of conduct;
- (4) Monitor the operation of the CJC's code of conduct;
- (5) Advise, train or arrange to train the CJC's members and co-opted members on matters relating to the CJC's code of conduct; and
- (6) Make an annual report to the CJC describing how its functions have been discharged during the financial year.

# Part 3C - Delegation to Officers

# 1. Delegations to Chief Officers

- 1.1 This Scheme sets out those delegations made to the Chief Executive and Directors ("the Chief Officers") whether by the Corporate Joint Committee ("the CJC") or derived from statute. The Scheme also sets out the powers of the Statutory Officers of the CJC.
- 1.2 The Chief Officers may (where statute allows this) further delegate responsibility for matters to other Officers of the CJC. These delegations must be in writing. Where a Chief Officer authorises another Officer to discharge a power or function, the Chief Officer remains responsible to the CJC for the proper exercise of that function.
- 1.3 The CJC may reserve to themselves decisions that have been delegated to Officers by giving notice to the relevant Chief Officer.

# 2. **Principles of Delegation**

- 2.1 Officers may exercise delegated powers provided that the matter:
  - (a) is covered by an approved policy of the CJC;
  - (b) there are no unusual features;
  - (c) there are no significant political or other similar issues,

otherwise the matter should be referred to the CJC to determine.

- 2.2 In exercising delegated powers Officers must:
  - (a) comply with any statutory provisions:
  - (b) comply with the provisions of the CJC's Constitution;
  - (c) comply with any policy, plan or direction of the CJC;
  - (d) only incur expenditure within approved estimates/limits;
  - (e) take legal or professional advice as appropriate;
  - (f) consult other relevant Officers as appropriate;
  - (e) consult the relevant Portfolio Member(s) as appropriate;

#### 3C-1

Page 78 Page 78



- (f) keep appropriate records and registers of decisions and report to the CJC if required.
- 2.3 In using delegated powers, Officers are accountable to the CJC or subcommittee from which those delegated powers derive.
- 2.4 Acts of Officers done under delegated powers are deemed to be acts of the CJC.
- 2.5 This scheme includes the obligation on Officers to keep Members properly informed of activity arising within the scope of these delegations. Officers should also inform Members of any significant delays to agreed schemes or projects.
- 2.6 It shall always be open to an Officer to consult with the CJC, a sub-committee, or its Chair or Portfolio Member(s), on the exercise of delegated powers, or not to exercise delegated powers but to refer the matter to the CJC.

# 3. **Overall Limitations**

- 3.1 This scheme does not delegate to Officers:
  - (a) any matter reserved to the CJC under Article 4 of this Constitution;
  - (b) any matter which by law may not be delegated to an Officer;
  - (c) any matter expressly withdrawn from delegation by this scheme or at any time by the CJC.
- 3.2 In each case the delegated authority to Officers excludes:
  - (a) the taking of decisions which make, amend or are not in accordance with the budget and policy framework;
  - (b) the setting or changing of policy;
  - (c) the review of performance;
  - (d) the setting of overall service area budgets;
  - (e) responding to formal central government consultation in respect of strategic policy which remains the responsibility of the CJC.
- 3.3 In exercising delegated powers Officers shall:

#### 3C-2

Page 79 Page 79



- (a) not go beyond the provision in the revenue or capital budgets for their service or agree individual items of expenditure or virement beyond that permitted by the Contract and Financial Procedure Rules;
- (b) have regard to any report by the Chief Executive or the Monitoring Officer under Sections 4 and 5 of the Local government and Housing Act 1989 or of the Section 151 Officer under Section 114 of the Local Government Finance Act 1988;
- (c) maintain a full record of the exercise of those powers, including all relevant details, in accordance with any corporate guidance given by the Monitoring Officer; and
- (d) have regard to any report from the CJC's internal and external auditors in relation to a fundamental weakness in management and financial controls.

# 4. Scrutiny of Chief Officer Decisions

- 4.1 All Key Decisions taken by Officers shall be open to scrutiny via the Joint Overview and Scrutiny Committee's 'call-in' procedures.
- 4.2 A 'Key Decision' is a decision which is likely to:
  - (a) result in the Corporate Joint Committee incurring expenditure which is, or the making of savings which are, significant having regard to the CJC's budget for the service or function to which the decision relates; or
  - (b) is likely to be significant in terms of its effects on communities living or working in an area of two or more of the CJC's constituent councils.
- 4.3 All other decisions shall be 'Operational Decisions'.

# 5. Record of Chief Officer Decisions

- 5.1 A sufficient record must be made of all Key and Operational Decisions.
- 5.2 Key Decisions taken by Officers under this Scheme of Delegation will be published on the CJC's website within 2 clear working days following the decision being taken.

## 3C-3

Page 80 Page 80



- 5.3 A Key Decision will come into force and may be implemented on the expiry of 3 clear working days after the publication of the decision, unless the decision is called in for review by the Joint Overview and Scrutiny Committee.
- 5.4 In respect of an Operational Decision, these will be recorded by the relevant service area and a record of that Operational Decision maintained by that service area.
- 5.5 Both Key and Operational Decisions taken under this Scheme of Delegation are subject to the CJC's Access to Information Procedure Rules.

# 6. Urgent Decisions and Minor Matters

- 6.1 The Chief Officers may be specifically authorised to take decisions on behalf of the CJC in cases of urgency or in relation to minor matters. In doing so, the procedure set out below must be followed.
- 6.2 In relation to matters which are the responsibility of the CJC, subject to consultation with the Chair (or in their absence the Vice Chair), the Chief Officers shall have the power to act on behalf of the CJC in cases of urgency and on minor matters, where the urgent matter is of such a nature that it may be against the CJC's interest to delay and where it is not practicable to obtain the approval of the CJC. The safeguards set out below must be followed.
- 6.3 The procedure must only be used when considered essential to achieving the efficient administration of the service and consideration must be given to whether the matter can wait until the next scheduled meeting or whether the calling of a special meeting can be justified.
- 6.4 The information in the report must be given the same care and attention as a report to the CJC. Councillors must be given all the information they need in order to fully consider the matter.
- 6.5 For minor matters the subject matter:
  - (a) should not give rise to implication of a policy or resource nature for the CJC;
  - (b) the cost of implementing the decision must not exceed agreed budgets; and

#### 3C-4

Page 81 Page 81



- (c) the decision should not conflict with any plan or strategy agreed by the CJC.
- 6.6 All decisions taken by Officers under this delegated power must be reported for information to the next meeting of the appropriate committee.

# 7. General Delegations to all Chief Officers

- 7.1 All Chief Officers may exercise any function delegated to any other Officer within their directorate.
- 7.2 Chief Officers may exercise any function outside their directorate if authorised to do so by the Chief Executive.
- 7.3 All Chief Officers shall be authorised to:

#### General

- (1) take any action necessary to ensure the effective and efficient management of their directorate;
- (2) act in minor or urgent matters where to delay for a CJC meeting would not, in their opinion, be in the CJC's interest, subject to the procedure set out at paragraph 6 above;
- (3) respond to consultation documents which are considered appropriate to be dealt with at Officer level;
- (4) liaise and develop partnerships with external agencies, Government departments and stakeholder organisations;
- (5) take any action necessary to ensure the effective development and implementation of the CJC's key strategies, following adoption by the CJC;

## Financial

- NB: All financial decisions must be within the CJC's agreed Financial Procedure Rules and within the budget allocation for the service area.
- (6) exercise powers of virement;

## 3C-5

Page 82 Page 82



- (7) control service budgets subject to the strategies, policies, objectives and targets agreed by the CJC;
- (8) determine grants expenditure in accordance with agreed grant criteria;

#### Contracts

- NB: All procurement decisions must be within the CJC's agreed Contract Procedure Rules and within the budget allocation for the service area.
- (9) Approve/award contracts;
- (10) approve variations in contracts;
- (11) approve use of consultants;
- (12) terminate contractual and other commissioning arrangements;

#### Human Resources

- NB: All HR decisions must be within the CJC's agreed HR policies and within the budget allocation for the service area; and where appropriate, taken in consultation with the Director of Resources, the Director of Legal and Governance and/or Head of HR.
- (13) appoint, suspend and dismiss staff up to and including Head of Service level;
- (14) create new permanent posts or delete posts;
- (15) move posts within the service area and between service areas;
- (16) determine temporary/fixed term posts;
- (17) determine any secondment arrangements;
- (18) determine the employment of agency employees and any contract arrangements with agencies or contractors;
- (19) determine Health and Safety arrangements within a service area;
- (20) determine grade starting point and any progression through grades within any agreed schemes;
- (21) authorise attendance at training events or conferences;
- (22) determine any application for payment of professional fees;
- (23) determine any change to hours of any post;

#### 3C-6

Page 83 Page 83



- (24) determine any job share arrangement or any scheme of reduced hours of work;
- (25) vary the pattern of the working week;
- (26) determine planned overtime payments;
- (27) determine paid or unpaid leave of absence;
- (28) determine whether to allow 'carry over' of leave;
- (29) determine any disciplinary action;
- (30) work with colleagues to secure redeployment opportunities or development opportunities for unplaced employees and as a last resort, to serve redundancy notices, where there is no suitable alternative employment available with the authority;

#### Companies

(31) exercise the rights and responsibilities of the CJC as shareholder or member of a company or other body, unless alternative arrangements are specified in the relevant body's articles of association, other governing instrument, any shareholders' agreement or any specified delegations in relation to particular bodies;

#### **Corporate Complaints**

(32) determine or resolve complaints under the CJC's Corporate Complaints Policy.

# 8. Specific Delegations to the Chief Executive

- 8.1 In carrying out the following delegated functions, the Chief Executive will agree arrangements for consultation with the relevant Portfolio Member(s) and will refer to the CJC for consideration and decision those matters directed by the said Member(s).
- 8.2 Subject to the requirement set out above and in compliance with paragraph2 (principles of delegation) and paragraph 3 (overall limitations), the ChiefExecutive is authorised to:
  - (1) take any action necessary to ensure the effective and efficient management and operations of the CJC;

#### 3C-7

Page 84 Page 84



- (2) where appropriate, exercise any function delegated to any other Officer, e.g. in case of absence;
- (3) determine any operational matter which is not reserved for the CJC, a sub-committee, or another Statutory Officer;
- (4) determine the activities of the CJC's Senior Leadership Team and coordinate the team's activities;
- (5) determine cross-cutting operational issues that cover a range of services;
- (6) determine necessary action to be taken on behalf of the CJC in emergencies in consultation with the Chair or, in the absence of the Chair, another member of the CJC;
- (7) determine all operational issues relating to safeguarding;
- (8) promote the highest standards of ethical behaviour on the part of the CJC's Officers;
- (9) determine methods of monitoring and activities in relation to performance management of the CJC's staff;
- (10) have overriding authority for all delegated matters of staffing and operations to ensure appropriate allocation of resources to deliver agreed outcomes;
- (11) make decisions on employee Terms and Conditions (including procedures for dismissal), except those relating to:
  - (a) the Chief Executive and Chief Officers;
  - (b) changes to the CJC's corporate pay grade structure;
  - (c) changes to employee Terms and Conditions which are the subject of contention with the trade unions.
- (12) approve new operational HR employment policies and changes to existing HR policies as required;
- (13) following consultation with the Chair, suspend the Monitoring Officer or Chief Finance Officer in cases of emergency as defined in the Joint National Council (JNC) procedure;
- (14) following consultation with the Chair, refer matters of discipline in respect of the Monitoring Officer or Chief Finance Officer to the Appointments Sub-Committee.

#### 3C-8

Page 85 Page 85 Part 3C

# 9. Specific Delegations to the Deputy Chief Executive / Director of Regional Growth

- 9.1 In carrying out the following delegated functions, the Director will agree arrangements for consultation with the relevant Portfolio Member(s) and will refer to the CJC for consideration and decision those matters directed by the said Member(s).
- 9.2 Subject to the requirement set out above and in compliance with paragraph2 (principles of delegation) and paragraph 3 (overall limitations), the DeputyChief Executive and Director of Regional Growth is authorised to:
  - exercise the powers of the Chief Executive in the event of their incapacity or absence;
  - (2) oversee adherence to the City Deal Assurance Framework;
  - (3) oversee compliance with the Investment and Intervention Framework and the HMT Green Book five stage business case process;
  - in consultation with the s151 Officer, incur expenditure of up to £100K in respect of due diligence on Wider Investment Fund projects;
  - (5) report against contractual requirements of City Deal, Investment Zones and other investment projects as they arise, including submission of reports and returns to UK Government and Welsh Government;
  - (6) attend the Welsh City and Growth Deals Board convened by UK and Welsh Government Ministers
  - (7) act as lead officer for the Investment Board;
  - (8) submit and progress bids and applications to outside bodies for funding and investment.

# 10. Specific Delegations to the Director of Policy, Impact and Partnerships

10.1 In carrying out the following delegated functions, the Director will agree arrangements for consultation with the relevant Portfolio Member(s) and will refer to the CJC for consideration and decision those matters directed by the said Member(s).

#### 3C-9

Page 86 Page 86



- 10.2 Subject to the requirement set out above and in compliance with paragraph 2 (principles of delegation) and paragraph 3 (overall limitations), the Director of Policy, Impact and Partnerships is authorised to:
  - (1) act as lead Officer in respect of the production of the Regional Economic and Industrial Plan;
  - (2) act as lead officer in respect of the production of the Regional Transport Plan;
  - (3) act as lead officer in respect of the production of the Strategic Development Plan;
  - (4) oversee the production and review of all CJC corporate policies, including in respect of:
    - Public Sector Equality Duty;
    - Wellbeing of Future Generations Statement and Objectives;
    - Child Poverty Strategy;
    - Bio-diversity Plan;
  - (5) Act as lead officer for compliance with Welsh Language Standards;
  - submit all relevant documentation, reports and assessments required for the City Deal (and successor programme) Gateway Reviews;
  - (7) act as lead officer for the Regional Growth Board;
  - (8) act as lead officer for the Regional Transport Sub-Committee;
  - (9) act as lead officer for the Strategic Development Sub-Committee.

# 11. Specific Delegations to Director of Resources (s151 Officer)

- 11.1 In carrying out the following delegated functions, the Director will agree arrangements for consultation with the relevant Portfolio Member(s) and will refer to the CJC for consideration and decision those matters directed by the said Member(s).
- 11.2 Subject to the requirement set out above and in compliance with paragraph 2 (principles of delegation) and paragraph 3 (overall limitations), the Director of Resources is authorised to:

#### 3C-10

Page 87 Page 87

#### **Section 151 Officer Functions**

- (1) oversee the proper administration of the CJC's financial affairs;
- nominate an Officer as Deputy Chief Financial Officer if unable to act owing to absence or illness;
- (3) report on a decision or likely decision which would lead to the Corporate Joint Committee incurring unlawful expenditure or would cause a loss or deficiency to the CJC or entry of an unlawful item of account;
- (4) report on the expenditure of the CJC incurred (including expenditure it proposes to incur) in a financial year if likely to exceed the resources (including sums borrowed) available to it to meet that expenditure;
- (5) report on the robustness of the CJC's budget calculations;
- (6) report on the adequacy of the CJC's proposed financial reserves;
- (7) report on previous years' financial reserves if it appears that controlled reserves is or is likely to be inadequate, including recommendations for appropriate actions to rectify;
- (8) assist the CJC in carrying out regular budget monitoring.

#### **Corporate Finance and Commercial Services**

- (9) facilitate and manage the coordination of medium-term financial planning, annual budget planning, budget monitoring and the preparation of statutory and other accounts;
- (10) forecast and manage contributions from the CJC's Constituent Councils and the Brecon Beacons National Park Authority;
- (11) establish such reserves as required and review them for both adequacy and purpose on a regular basis;
- (12) establish an appropriate Treasury Management Strategy and implement appropriate action to ensure the collection of revenue;
- (13) arrange all borrowings, financing and investment in line with the CJC's Treasury Management Policy Statement;
- (14) make appropriate banking arrangements on behalf of the CJC;
- (15) ensure appropriate financial and accounting arrangements across the CJC;
- (16) agree the terms of loans permitted under law;

#### 3C-11

Page 88

#### Page 88



(17) determine the level of security for the due performance of any contract and approve contract guarantee bonds;

#### Internal Audit, Risk and Assurance

- (18) act as lead officer for the Governance and Audit Sub-Committee;
- (19) maintain an effective internal audit service;
- (20) ensure proper and adequate Insurances are in place to adequately protect the CJC based on the Risk Management strategy;
- (21) act as the Risk Management Officer and ensure appropriate risk management arrangements are in place across the CJC;
- (22) act as lead officer for the preparation of the Annual Governance Statement;
- (23) act as the lead officer for all liaison with the Auditor General for Wales in respect of the preparation of the Annual Statement of Accounts;

#### HR and Employee Services

- (24) oversee the CJC's Human Resources service;
- (25) formulate and implement polices relating to employed staff;
- (26) ensure that the appointment of officers is made in accordance with the CJC's approved HR policies and the approved establishments, grades and rates of pay;
- (27) approve the format of all records relating to the notification of appointments, terminations, sickness, special leave and any other personnel matter;
- (28) maintain all necessary records relating to the appointment, termination and all other personnel matters;
- (29) ensure appropriate Payroll systems are in place;

#### **Digital Services**

(30) oversee the CJC's digital and ICT services.

#### 3C-12

Page 89 Page 89 Part 3C

# 12. Specific Delegations to the Director of Legal and Governance (Monitoring Officer)

- 12.1 In carrying out the following delegated functions, the Director will agree arrangements for consultation with the relevant Portfolio Member(s) and will refer to the CJC for consideration and decision those matters directed by the said Member(s).
- 12.2 Subject to the requirement set out above and in compliance with paragraph2 (principles of delegation) and paragraph 3 (overall limitations), the Director of Legal and Governance is authorised to:

#### **Monitoring Officer Functions**

- report on contravention or likely contravention of any enactment or rule of law;
- (2) report on any maladministration or injustice where Ombudsman has carried out an investigation;
- (3) appoint Deputy Monitoring Officer(s);
- (4) report on resources needed to undertake the Monitoring Officer functions;
- (5) establish and maintain registers of Members' Interests and Gifts and Hospitality;
- (6) advise Members on interpretation of the Members' Code of Conduct;
- (7) advise Members on compensation or remedy for maladministration;
- (8) advise Members on vires issues, maladministration, financial impropriety, probity, and budgetary and policy framework issues;
- (9) undertake any action necessary to ensure the effective development and implementation of the CJC's corporate governance framework.

#### **Joint National Council Procedures**

- (10) following consultation with the Chair, suspend the Chief Executive in cases of emergency as defined in the JNC procedure;
- (11) following consultation with the Chair, refer matters of discipline in respect of the Chief executive to the Appointments Sub-Committee

#### 3C-13

Page 90 Page 90



#### **Proper Officers**

- (12) appoint proper officers or authorise an officer of the CJC for any purposes the performance of which statute requires that the officer should be appointed or authorised for that specific purpose or purposes.
- (13) act as Proper Officer for the purposes of the Local Government Acts 1972 and 2000 and all Regulations made thereunder other than those Proper Officer functions delegated to the Director of Resources in connection with the administration of the CJC's financial affairs;

#### Legal Proceedings

# Note: Any powers or duties exercised under previous delegations shall remain valid and effective.

- (14) oversee the preparation, negotiation and agreement of all legal documentation relating to or affecting the functions of the CJC;
- (15) issue and serve statutory and other notices;
- (16) institute, prosecute, defend or participate in any legal proceedings, in any Court or Tribunal, and in any case where such action is necessary to give effect to decisions of the CJC, or in any case where they consider that such action is necessary to protect the CJC's rights and interests, and to authorise Officers to appear in Court on the CJC's behalf;
- (17) sign any notice, demand or other document on behalf of the CJC in connection with any actual or contemplated legal or enforcement proceedings;
- (18) commission external legal advice as required;
- (19) settle any action in any court or tribunal in which the CJC is a party or where legal proceedings are indicated providing that any settlement exceeding £50,000 will be subject to prior consultation first with the Director of Resources as s151 Officer and then with the Chair of the CJC except in cases of urgency where the settlement is made on the advice of Counsel;
- (20) take default action under all legislation relevant to their functional area;
- (21) authorise Officers to appear on behalf of the CJC in courts, tribunals, review boards and inquiries;
- (22) designate and/or authorise Officers pursuant to statutory powers or duties;

#### 3C-14

Page 91 Page 91



- (23) sign all necessary documents and authorise entry to land in pursuance of statutory powers;
- (24) in all cases, delegated authority includes the power to determine agreements;
- (25) the Director of Legal & Governance may also exercise any of these legal powers in respect of all functional areas;

#### **Signing and Sealing**

(26) sign or attest the CJC's seal in all legal documents and all other documents intended to give effect to decisions of the CJC;

#### Constitution

(27) amend the Constitution where necessary to reflect changes in the law, or decisions of the CJC, or to correct inaccuracies;

#### **Democratic Services**

- (28) oversee the CJC's democratic services function;
- (29) sign summonses to attend meetings of the CJC;
- (30) act as lead officer for the Joint Overview and Scrutiny Committee;
- (31) act as lead officer for the Standards Sub-Committee;
- (32) determine arrangements for the proper record and maintenance of records of decisions taken by the CJC or any other element of the decision-making process empowered to take decisions.

#### **Appointments**

- (33) appoint councillors and non-councillor members to sub-committee seats in accordance with the wishes of the nominating body;
- (34) in consultation with the Chief Executive and the Chair, make appointments of Members to outside bodies which are not the subject of report to the CJC;
- (35) constitute the membership of the Appointments Sub-Committee.

#### Procurement

(36) oversee the CJC's Procurement functions and requirements;

#### 3C-15

Page 92 Page 92



#### Companies

- (37) appoint Members as proxies to attend and vote at shareholder meetings of any company of which the CJC is a shareholder.
- (38) undertake the role of company secretary in any company for which the CJC provides secretarial or administrative services;

#### Complaints

(39) to manage complaints in accordance with the CJC's Corporate Complaints Policy.

#### 3C-16

Page 93 Page 93 This page is intentionally left blank

# Part 4 – Rules of Procedure

# **Table of Contents**

- 4A. CJC Procedure Rules
- 4B. Sub-Committee Procedure Rules
- 4C. Access to Information Procedure Rules
- 4D. Financial Procedure Rules
- 4E. Contract Procedure Rules
- 4F. Officer Employment Procedure Rules

# Part 4A - CJC Procedure Rules

## 1. Business of CJC Meetings

- 1.1 The agenda for any CJC Meeting shall be agreed in accordance with these Rules by the Chair at least 6 Working Days prior to the date of the CJC meeting.
- 1.2 The Chair may make any amendments to the draft agenda as they see fit.
- 1.3 The future business of the CJC will set out in the Forward Plan to be published on a monthly basis.

# 2. Annual General Meeting

- 2.1 The CJC must hold an annual general meeting in each financial year on a date determined by the CJC.
- 2.2 The Annual Meeting will:
  - (a) elect a person to preside at the meeting if the existing Chair or Deputy Chair is not present;
  - (b) elect the new Chair;
  - (c) appoint the new Deputy Chair;
  - (d) approve the minutes of the last meeting;
  - (e) receive declarations of interests from Members;
  - (f) receive announcements from the Chair (if any);
  - (g) decide on any amendment to sub-committees of the CJC, including amendments to their size and terms of reference;
  - (h) receive nominations of members to serve on each of the subcommittees and make such appointments;
  - (i) elect a Chair and a Deputy Chair for each of the sub-committees;
  - (j) approve a programme of ordinary meetings of the CJC for the year;
  - (k) approve a provisional programme of ordinary meetings of subcommittees for the year;
  - agree any changes, amendments or revisions to the CJC's Constitution; and

4A-1 Page 96 Page 96



(m) consider other matters which the Chair has certified urgent or appropriate.

# 3. Ordinary Meetings

- 3.1 The CJC may hold other meetings as agreed from time to time ("Ordinary Meetings").
- 3.2 Ordinary Meetings will:
  - (a) elect a person to preside if the Chair and Deputy Chair are not present;
  - (b) approve the minutes of the last meeting;
  - (c) receive any declarations of interest;
  - (d) receive any petitions in accordance with the CJC's Petitions Scheme;
  - (e) receive any announcements from the Chair;
  - (f) receive any reports from the Joint Overview and Scrutiny Committee;
  - (g) receive any reports from the CJC's Sub-Committees;
  - (h) receive any reports from the CJC's statutory officers;
  - (i) receive any reports from external organisations;
  - (j) consider any other business in the summons to the meeting; and
  - (k) consider such other matters as the Chair certifies as urgent or appropriate.

# 4. Extraordinary Meetings

- 4.1 An extraordinary CJC meeting may be called at any time by any person entitled to vote on a matter to be decided at that meeting.
- 4.2 The following persons may require the Chair to call an extraordinary meeting:
  - the Chief Executive;
  - the Monitoring Officer; or
  - the Section 151 Officer.
- 4.3 Any request to call an extraordinary meeting must specify the business to be transacted at the meeting and be accompanied by a copy of any report for the meeting.

## 5. Time and Place of Meetings

- 5.3 The time and place of meetings will normally be determined by the CJC or in the case of an Extraordinary Meeting by the Chair.
- 5.4 The place of a meeting shall include provision enabling meetings to be attended remotely by persons who are not in the same physical place.
- 5.5 The date, time and place of meetings may be varied in case of urgency or at the request of the Chair, subject to reasonable notice of the change having been given.
- 5.6 CJC meetings must be open to the public unless the public are excluded in accordance with the Access to Information Procedure Rules.

## 6. Notice of and Summons to Meetings

- 6.1 The Proper Officer will give notice to the public of the time and place of any meeting:
  - (a) at least three clear days before the meeting, or
  - (b) if the meeting is convened at shorter notice, at the time the meeting is convened.
- 6.2 At least 3 clear days before a meeting, a summons (notice of meeting) will be sent by email to every Member. The summons will give the date, time and place of each meeting, including details of how the meeting may be accessed remotely by persons who are not in the same physical place, will enclose the agenda and be accompanied by connected reports.

# 7. Chairing Meetings

- 7.1 The appointment of the Chair and Deputy Chair must be confirmed, or a new Chair and Deputy Chair must be appointed, at each Annual General meeting.
- 7.2 The Chair and Deputy Chair must each be a Council Member of the CJC and must be appointed, or confirmed, by the CJC Members.
- 7.3 The Chair shall have discretion to conduct meetings to secure proper, full and effective debate of business items. This discretion shall operate in precedence to any other Rule in the Meeting Procedure Rules.

4A-3 Page 98 Page 98





- 7.4 A person appointed as Chair or Deputy Chair may at any time resign that office by notice in writing given to the other Members.
- 7.5 If a vacancy arises in the office of Chair or Deputy, a new Chair or Deputy Chair (as applicable) must be appointed at the first meeting of the CJC held after the vacancy has arisen.
- 7.6 If the office of Chair is vacant, the Deputy Chair may carry out the functions of Chair until the vacancy is filled.
- 7.7 Where the offices of both Chair and Deputy Chair are simultaneously vacant, the next meeting of the CJC must be chaired by the Member for Blaenau Gwent County Borough Council until one of the vacancies is filled.

# 8. Quorum

- 8.1 All persons entitled to vote must be present for:
  - a meeting to decide the amounts payable by the relevant CJC Members for the Strategic Development Plan Budget and for the General Budget; and
  - (2) for decisions to change voting procedures.
- 8.2 For any other matters, no fewer than 70% of the persons entitled to vote must be present.
- 8.3 If fewer than the quorum attend the meeting or if during any meeting the Chair counts the number of Members present and declares there is not a quorum present, then the meeting will adjourn immediately. Remaining business will be considered at the next meeting or a time and date fixed by the Chair.

# 9. Declarations of Interest

9.1 A Member may at any time declare a personal interest under the Members' Code of Conduct and when a Member indicates to the Chair that they wish to make a declaration they shall be heard immediately and shall be allowed to make the declaration without interruption.

# 10. Officer Advice

10.1 Any report placed for decision before the CJC should contain all necessary advice to enable Members to take a decision. Reports will be circulated in

**4A-4** Page 99 **Page 99** 





advance of the meeting and if a Member requires clarification on an issue related to the report, this should be sought prior to the meeting.

10.2 Further officer advice will only be available at the meeting of CJC with the consent of the Chair, in consultation with the Chief Executive. If there is a need for further detailed legal or financial advice to be provided, the meeting should be adjourned.

# 11. Voting

- 11.1 Each person entitled to vote has one vote.
- 11.2 Other than the matters listed in 11.4 and 11.5 below, any vote is to be decided by simple majority and if a vote is tied the matter is not carried.
- 11.3 The funding of budget decisions shall be determined by the unanimous agreement of the Members entitled to vote. If the Members cannot reach agreement, the proportions are to be determined by the Welsh Government.
- 11.4 Any change to voting arrangements requires the unanimous agreement of all Members entitled to vote on the matter.
- 11.5 Where the matter relates to the Strategic Development Plan Function and a vote is tied, the Chair has the casting vote.
- 11.6 The CJC may adopt an alternative voting procedure for any decision other than a decision on the budget or a decision to change the voting procedure itself.

# 12. Minutes

- 12.1 The names of the Members present at a CJC meeting must be recorded.
- 12.2 Minutes of the proceedings of a CJC meeting must be drawn up and recorded. The minutes must be approved by the person chairing the next suitable such meeting by signing the minutes, or by electronically signifying approval.

# 13. Attendance

13.1 Members will be regarded as present at a meeting where they attend that meeting either physically at the place specified on the meeting summons or remotely, by means of video conferencing software which enables persons who

4A-5 Page 100 Page 100





are not in the same place to speak to and be heard by each other and to see and be seen by each other.

- 13.2 All Members present during the whole or part of a physical meeting must accurately record their attendance on the record of attendance provided for that purpose.
- 13.3 Any Members attending the meeting remotely will have their attendance recorded electronically via the meeting software, and must leave the meeting if they will not be present for any extended period of time during the meeting.

# 14. Electronic Broadcast and Recording of Meetings

- 14.1 CJC meetings shall be webcast as they take place so that members of the public not in attendance at the meeting can see and hear the proceedings. The webcast shall be available electronically on the CJC's website for a period of 12 months after the meeting.
- 14.2 Other filming, recording and use of social media is permitted during CJC meetings, provided that:
  - (a) The recording or transmission must create no disturbance, disruption or distraction to the good order and conduct of the meeting
  - (b) Notice has been given (on the meeting agenda and signage outside the meeting) so that everyone attending the meeting is made aware that they may be recorded and that by attending the meeting they are deemed to consent to this;
  - (c) Any recording must be overt, not covert;
  - (d) There is to be no recording or transmission of proceedings dealing with any exempt or confidential information;
  - (e) The Chair shall have discretion, subject to proper consideration of any relevant representations and legal advice, to prohibit a recording or exclude anyone reasonably considered to be in breach of these rules; and
  - (f) The person making the recording or transmission shall be solely responsible for complying with all applicable legal obligations arising from their actions.





# Part 4B - Sub-Committee Procedure Rules

# **1. Establishment of Sub-Committees and Allocation of Seats**

#### 1.1 Establishment

The establishment, terms of reference and allocation of seats of Sub-Committees will be determined by the CJC in accordance with the CJC Meeting Procedure Rules.

#### 1.2 Chair and Deputy Chair

The chair and, where the terms of reference allow, the deputy chair, of each sub-committee shall be elected by the CJC in accordance with the CJC Procedure Rules.

#### **1.3 Period of Office**

The period of office of the chair, deputy chair and members of sub-committees will continue until the first meeting following the Annual Meeting of the CJC.

#### **1.4 Substitute Members**

Substitute members may be appointed, in accordance with the Appointment of Substitute Members Procedure Rule at Annex A, to take the place of a Sub-Committee Member who is unable to attend a meeting. A substitute member must speak and vote in his or her own capacity, and is under the same obligations as any other Member in respect of declaring personal interests and complying with the Members' Code of Conduct and all relevant procedure rules.

# 2. Ordinary Meetings

- 2.1 Ordinary meetings of each Sub-Committee will take place in accordance with a programme decided at the CJC's Annual Meeting.
- 2.2 Ordinary meetings of Sub-Committees will (as appropriate):-
  - (a) elect a person to preside if the chair and deputy chair are not present;
  - (b) approve the minutes of the last meeting;

#### 4B-1

Adopted [date]

Page 102 Page 102



- (c) receive any announcements from the chair;
- (e) deal with any business from the last meeting of the sub-committee;
- (f) receive reports from the CJC and from any of the other sub-committees and advice reports from officers of the CJC;
- (g) put questions to the chair or relevant officers of the CJC where appropriate on items of business before the sub-committee and receive responses;
- (h) consider requests from members of the sub-committee for items of business to be considered;
- (i) consider any other business specified in the agenda of the meeting; and
- (j) such other matter or matters which the chair has certified as being urgent.

# 3. Extraordinary Meetings

- 3.1 Calling extraordinary meetings
  - (a) Those listed below may request the proper officer to call a meeting of the sub-committee in addition to ordinary meetings:-
    - (i) the CJC by resolution;
    - (ii) the Chair of the sub-committee;
    - (iii) the Chief Executive;
    - (iv) the Monitoring Officer;
    - (v) one half of the membership of the sub-committee if they have signed a requisition and presented it to the Proper Officer.
  - (b) Any request presented in accordance with this Rule must be in writing, specify the business to be transacted at the meeting and be accompanied by a copy of any report to the meeting.
- 3.2 Business

Any extraordinary meeting called pursuant to Rule 3.1 will:-

- elect any person to preside if the chair and deputy chair are not present;
- (b) consider the item or items of business specified in the request; and
- (c) consider any other matter or matters which the chair has certified as being urgent.

4B-2

Adopted [date]

Page 103 Page 103

## 4. Time and Place of Meetings

The time and place of meetings will be determined by the Proper Officer and notified in the agenda. The place of a meeting shall include provision enabling meetings to be attended remotely by persons who are not in the same physical place.

## 5. Notice of and Agenda for Meetings

The Proper Officer will give notice to the public of the time and place of any meeting in accordance with the Access to Information Procedure Rules. At least three clear days before a meeting, the Proper Officer will send a summons (notice of meeting) signed by him or her by electronic mail to every member of the sub-committee. The agenda will give the date, time and place of each meeting, including details of how the meeting may be accessed remotely by persons who are not in the same physical place, and specify the business to be transacted, and will be accompanied by such reports as are available.

## 6. Chair of Meetings

#### 6.1 Chair of the meeting

The Chair of the sub-committee will chair a meeting of the sub-committee and in his or her absence the meeting will be chaired by the Deputy Chair of the sub-committee (if any). In the absence of the Chair and the Deputy Chair of the sub-committee, the sub-committee will choose a chair to chair the meeting. The person presiding at the meeting may exercise any power or duty of the Chair.

6.2 Conduct of the meeting by the Chair

The Chair shall conduct the meeting to secure a proper, full and effective debate of business items particularly where a decision is required.

# 7. Quorum

Unless otherwise provided in the sub-committee's terms of reference, quorum of a meeting will be one quarter of the whole number of members (rounded up to the nearest whole number). If fewer than the quorum attend the meeting or if during any meeting the Chair counts the number of members present and declares there is not a quorum present, then the meeting will adjourn immediately. Remaining business will be considered at a time and date fixed

#### 4B-3

Adopted [date]

Page 104 Page 104 by the Chair. If he/she does not fix a date, the remaining business will be considered at the next ordinary meeting.

## 8. Declarations of Interest

A member may at any time declare a personal interest under the Code of Conduct and when a member indicates to the Chair that he/she wishes to make a declaration he/she shall be heard immediately and shall be allowed to make the declaration without interruption.

## 9. Voting

9.1 Majority

Unless this Constitution or the law provides otherwise, any matter will be decided by a simple majority of those members voting and present at the time the question was put.

9.2 Show of hands/Electronic Voting

The Chair will take the vote by show of hands or by use of an electronic voting system if available, whichever the Chair decides, or if there is no dissent, by the affirmation of the meeting.

9.3 Right to require individual vote to be recorded

Where any member requests it immediately after the vote is taken, their vote will be so recorded in the minutes to show whether they voted for or against the motion or abstained from voting.

## 10. Minutes

The Chair will sign the minutes of the proceedings of the sub-committee at the next suitable meeting. The Chair will move that the minutes of the previous meeting be signed as a correct record. The only part of the minutes that can be discussed is their accuracy.

## 11. Attendance

11.1 Members will be regarded as present at a meeting where they attend that meeting either physically at the place specified on the meeting agenda or by remote means, which enables persons who are not in the same place to speak to and be heard by each other.

#### 4B-4

Adopted [date]

Page 105 Page 105



- 11.2 All Councillors present during the whole or part of a physical meeting must accurately record their attendance on the record of attendance provided for that purpose.
- 11,3 Any Members attending the meeting remotely will have their attendance recorded electronically via the meeting software, and must leave the meeting if they will not be present for any extended period of time during the meeting.

# 12. Members of the Public

12.1 Exclusion of members of the public

Members of the public and press may only be excluded either in accordance with the Access to Information Procedure Rules or under Rule 12.2.

- 12.2 Disturbance by public
  - (a) If a member of the public interrupts or disrupts proceedings of a subcommittee, the Chair will warn the person concerned. If they continue to interrupt or causes disruption, the Chair will order their removal from the meeting.
  - (b) If there is a general disturbance in any part of the meeting open to the public, the Chair may call for that part to be cleared.

# 13. Electronic Broadcast and Recording of Proceedings of Sub-Committees

- 13.1 Sub-Committee meetings shall be webcast by the CJC so that members of the public not in attendance at the meeting can see and hear the proceedings. Webcasts shall be available electronically on the CJC's website for a period of 12 months after the meeting.
- 13.2 Other filming, recording and use of social media is permitted during subcommittee meetings, provided that:
  - (i) The recording or transmission must create no disturbance, disruption or distraction to the good order and conduct of the meeting;
  - Notice has been given (on the meeting agenda and signage outside the meeting) so that everyone attending the meeting is made aware that they may be recorded and that by attending the meeting they are deemed to consent to this;
  - (iii) Any recording must be overt, not covert;

4B-5

Adopted [date]

Page 106 Page 106



- (iv) There is to be no recording or transmission of proceedings dealing with any exempt or confidential information;
- (v) The Chair shall have discretion, subject to proper consideration of any relevant representations and legal advice, to prohibit a recording or exclude anyone reasonably considered to be in breach of these rules; and
- (vi) The person making the recording or transmission shall be solely responsible for complying with all applicable legal obligations arising from their actions.

# Annex A

# **Appointment of Substitute Members Procedure Rules**

- 1. A member of a sub-committee who is unable to attend a sub-committee meeting may submit a request to the Monitoring Officer to appoint a substitute member, provided that the substitute Member is from the same authority.
- 2. A request to appoint a Substitute Member must:
  - (i) State the name of the Member making the request and the name of the proposed Substitute Member;
  - (ii) Specify the sub-committee meetings (including the dates of the meetings) which the Substitute Member is to attend;
  - (iii) Explain the reasons why the substitution is required (having regard to paragraph (e) below);
  - (iv) Confirm the agreement of the proposed Substitute Member to attend the specified sub-committee meetings as a substitute; and
  - (v) Be received by the Monitoring Officer by no later than 9am on the fourth working day before the day of the meeting.
- 3. A Substitute Member must be eligible for appointment to the sub-committee under any other rules of the Constitution or by law.
- 4. Subject to compliance with this rule and provided he/she is satisfied that substitution is appropriate, the Monitoring Officer shall exercise his/her delegated authority to appoint a substitute in accordance with the request and arrange to notify the Leader of the Substitute Member's authority and the Chair of the sub-committee of the substitution.
- 5. For the purposes of this procedure rule, substitution will only be appropriate when an appointed Member is unable to attend specified sub-committee

## 4B-6

Adopted [date]

Page 107 Page 107



meetings over an extended period of time (a period covering more than one sub-committee meeting) due to one (or more) of the following:

- (i) unavoidable family or work commitments;
- (ii) serious illness;
- (iii) maternity, paternity or adoption leave;
- (iv) other Family Absence, approved under the Family Absence Procedure Rules;
- (v) caring responsibilities; or
- (vi) some other good reason.
- 6. A Substitute Member may attend a sub-committee meeting in that capacity only:
  - (i) to take the place of the ordinary Member for whom they are the designated substitute; and
  - (ii) where the ordinary Member will be absent for the whole of the meeting.
- 7. The substitution shall last for the duration of the specified meeting(s), unless otherwise expressly requested and agreed by the Monitoring Officer.
- 8. A Substitute Member attending a meeting must speak and vote in his or her own capacity, and is under the same obligations as any other Member in respect of declaring personal interests and complying with the Members' Code of Conduct and relevant procedure rules
- 9. A substitute appointed under this procedure rule by the Monitoring Officer upon the request of a Sub-Committee Chair (or Deputy Chair) is to fulfil the role of Sub-Committee member only, and not to discharge the role of Chair (or Deputy Chair), unless they are elected or appointed to that role by the CJC or the Sub-Committee.

4B-7

Page 108 Page 108



# **Part 4C - Access to Information Procedure Rules**

# 1. Summary of Rights

1.1 These rules are a written summary of the rights of the public to attend meetings and the rights of the public and Members of the CJC to inspect and copy documents.

#### 2. Scope

- 2.1 These rules apply to all meetings of the CJC and its sub–committees, all of which may be attended remotely by persons who are not all in the same physical place, using an online meeting platform.
- 2.2 Each responsible or contributing author shall be the Proper Officer for the purposes of all statutory and regulatory provisions relating to the identification, listing and availability of background papers for any report within the scope of these Rules.

# 3. **Openness Policy**

- 3.1 The CJC wishes to be as open as possible in terms of sharing access to information both with Members and with the public, as permitted within the law and with respect to the rights of others. These rules seek to complement and supplement and not detract from any statutory rights to information (for example within the Data Protection Act 2018 and the Freedom of Information Act 2000) which members and the public are afforded from time to time.
- 3.2 These rules do not affect any more specific rights to information contained elsewhere in this Constitution. In the case of any omission or conflict between these rules and statutory rights, statutory rights will always prevail.

# 4. Rights of the Public to attend Meetings

4.1 Members of the public may attend all meetings subject only to the exceptions in these rules. Where meetings are open to the public and held either wholly or partly through remote means, members of the public will be given details of how to access the meeting remotely. 4.2 The right to attend meetings is subject to the CJC's right to exclude persons if their conduct is disorderly or if they misbehave at the meeting. The Press may attend that part of any meeting open to the public.

# 5. Broadcast Filming, Recording and Social Media

- 5.1 Meetings which are open to the public under these rules may be webcast by the CJC.
- 5.2 Other filming, recording and use of social media is permitted during meetings which are open to the public under these rules, provided that:
  - (i) the recording or transmission must create no disturbance disruption or distraction to the good order and conduct of the meeting;
  - (ii) notice has been given (on the meeting agenda and signage outside the meeting) so that everyone attending the meeting is made aware that they may be recorded and that by attending the meeting they are deemed to consent to this;
  - (iii) any recording must be overt, not covert;
  - (iv) there is to be no recording or transmission of proceedings dealing with any exempt or confidential information;
  - (v) the Chair shall have discretion, subject to proper consideration of any relevant representations and legal advice, to prohibit a recording or exclude anyone reasonably considered to be in breach of these rules; and
  - (vi) the person making the recording or transmission shall be solely responsible for complying with all applicable legal obligations arising from their actions.

# 6. Notice of Meetings

- 6.1 The CJC will give at least three clear days' notice of any meeting by posting details of the meeting on the CJC's website.
- 6.2 Where the meeting or part of the meeting is open to the public and:
  - (i) If the meeting is held through remote means only, the notice will give details of the time of the meeting and how to access it;



- (ii) if the meeting is held partly through remote means or is not held through remote means, the notice will give details of the time and place of the meeting and how to access it.
- 6.3 Where the meeting is not open to the public and:
  - (i) if the meeting is held through remote means only, the notice will give details of the time of the meeting, and the fact that it is being held through remote means only and is not open to the public.
  - (ii) if the meeting is held partly through remote means or is not held through remote means, the notice will give details of the time and place of the meeting and the fact that it is not open to the public.
- 6.4 **Special Urgency**: If a matter is considered by the Monitoring Officer to be so significantly urgent and unexpected that a decision must be taken and that it is not possible to provide 3 clear days' notice of the date of the meeting at which the decision must be taken, then with the agreement of the Chair, the Monitoring Officer is authorised to call such a meeting, subject to the agenda and reports being available to the public at the time at which the meeting is convened.

# 7. Access to Agenda and Reports before a Meeting

- 7.1 The CJC will make copies of the agenda and reports open to the public available for inspection on the CJC's website at least three clear days before a meeting. If an item is added to the agenda later, the designated officer shall make each such report available to the public as soon as the report is completed and sent to members.
- 7.2 Where a meeting is open to the public and is not held through remote means only, the CJC will make available for use by members of the public present at the meeting a reasonable number of copies of the agenda and reports for the meeting.

# 8. Supply of Copies

- 8.1 The CJC will supply to any person, on payment of a charge for postage and other justified costs, copies of:
  - (a) any agenda and reports that are open to public inspection;
  - (b) any further statements or particulars necessary to indicate the nature of the items in the agenda; and

4C-3 Page 111 Page 111



(c) if the Monitoring Officer thinks fit, copies of any other documents supplied to members in connection with an item.

# 9. Access to Minutes and Other Documents after a Meeting

- 9.1 Within 7 working days after a meeting, the CJC will publish on its website a note setting out:
  - (a) the names of the members who attended the meeting, and any apologies for absence;
  - (b) any declarations of interest;
  - (c) any decision taken at the meeting, including the outcomes of any votes, but excluding any exempt information.
- 9.2 The CJC will publish on its website copies of the following documents for a period of 6 years after a meeting:
  - (a) the minutes of the meeting excluding any part of the minutes or proceedings which disclose exempt or confidential information;
  - (b) a summary of any proceedings not open to the public where the minutes open to inspection would not provide a reasonably fair and coherent record;
  - (c) the agenda for the meeting; and
  - (d) reports relating to items when the meeting was open to the public.

# **10. Background Papers**

#### 10.1 List of background papers

The Proper Officer will set out in every report, or part of a report, which is open to public inspection under Rule 7 or 9 above a list of those documents (called "background papers") relating to the subject matter of the report, or that part of the report, which in his/her opinion:

- (a) disclose any facts or matters on which the report or an important part of the report is based; and
- (b) that have been relied on to a material extent in preparing the report, but not including published works or those that disclose exempt or confidential information (as defined in Rule 11).

#### 10.2 **Public Inspection of Background papers**

The CJC will publish background papers on its website, unless it is not reasonably practicable to do so. Background papers shall remain accessible for public inspection for 6 years after the date of the meeting.

# **11.** Confidential and Exempt Information

#### 11.1 **Confidential Information – Requirement to Exclude Public**

The public must be excluded from meetings whenever it is likely in view of the nature of the business to be transacted or the nature of the proceedings that confidential information would be disclosed. Confidential information means information given to the CJC by a Government Department (including the Welsh Assembly Government) on terms which forbid its public disclosure or information which cannot be publicly disclosed by virtue of any enactment or Court Order.

#### 11.2 Exempt Information – Discretion to Exclude Public

The public may be excluded from a meeting whenever it is likely in view of the nature of the business to be transacted or the nature of the proceedings that exempt information would be disclosed. Where the meeting will determine any person's civil rights or obligations, or adversely affect their possessions, Article 6 of the Human Rights Act 1998 establishes a presumption that the meeting will be held in public unless a private hearing is necessary for one of the reasons specified in Article 6. Due regard will be held to the wishes of the individual should they elect that the hearing be held in private where the law permits.

#### 11.3 Meaning of Exempt Information

Exempt information is defined in Schedule 12A, Part 4, of the Local Government Act 1972 as information falling within the following 7 categories (subject to any qualification):

	Category	Qualification	Legislative Reference
1.	Information relating to a particular individual	Exempt information if and so long as, in all the circumstances of the case, the public interest in maintaining the exemption outweighs the public interest in	Paragraph 12 of Schedule 12A to the Local Government Act 1972



## South East Wales Corporate Joint Committee Constitution

disclosing the information.2.Information which is likely to reveal theExempt information if an so long as, in all the	
2. Information which is Exempt information if an	
identity of an individual circumstances of the case, the public interest in maintaining the exemption outweighs the public interest in disclosing the information.	of Schedule 12A to the Local Government
<ul> <li>Information relating to the financial or business affairs of any particular person (including the CJC)</li> <li>Note: 'financial or business affairs' includes contemplated, as well as past or current, activities</li> <li>Information falling within paragraph 3 is not exempt information by virtue of that paragraph 1 is required to be registered under: <ul> <li>(a) the Companies Acts (as defined in Section 2 of the Companies Act 2006)</li> <li>(b) the Friendly Societie Act 1974</li> <li>(c) the Friendly Societie Act 1992</li> <li>(d) the Industrial and Provident Societies Acts 1965 to 1978</li> <li>(e) the Building Societie Act 1986</li> <li>(f) the Charities Act 2015</li> </ul> </li> </ul>	of Schedule 12A to the Local Government Act 1972 f f s s
4. Information relating to Exempt information if an	
4. Information relating to Exempt mormation in an any consultations or so long as, in all the negotiations, or circumstances of the contemplated case, the public interest	d Paragraph 15 of Schedule 12A to the Local
consultations or in maintaining the	

Adopted [date]

	negotiations, in	exemption outweighs the	Government
	connection with any labour relations matter arising between the authority or a Minister of the Crown and employees of, or office holders under, the authority	public interest in disclosing the information.	Act 1972
	Note: 'Labour relations matters' are as specified in paragraphs (a) to (g) of Section 218(1) of the Trade Union and Labour Relations (Consolidation) Act 1992, i.e. matters which may be the subject of a trade dispute		
5.	Information in respect of which a claim to legal professional privilege could be maintained in legal proceedings		Paragraph 16 of Schedule 12A to the Local Government Act 1972
6.	Information which reveals that the authority proposes: (a) to give under any enactment a notice under or by virtue of which requirements are imposed on a person; or (b) to make an order or direction under any enactment	Exempt information if and so long as, in all the circumstances of the case, the public interest in maintaining the exemption outweighs the public interest in disclosing the information	Paragraph 17 of Schedule 12A to the Local Government Act 1972
7.	Information relating to any action taken or to be taken in connection with the prevention, investigation or prosecution of crime	Exempt information if and so long as, in all the circumstances of the case, the public interest in maintaining the exemption outweighs the public interest in disclosing the information	Paragraph 18 of Schedule 12A to the Local Government Act 1972



# **11.4 Public Interest**

Information within Categories 1 to 4, 6 and 7 set out in Rule 11.3 may only be treated as exempt if an assessment of the public interest has been made.

- 11.5 The public interest will be assessed on a case by case basis having regard to all relevant factors including but not limited to the following: to ensure a proper balance is achieved between the right to know, the right to personal privacy and the delivery of effective government.
- 11.6 In making such an assessment the Monitoring Officer shall have regard to any relevant prejudice which may be caused to the CJC or any other party if the information were disclosed, having regard to the full context of any disclosure. Account may be taken of whether disclosure would breach any obligation of confidence not within Rule 11.3, or the rights of any individual under the Data Protection Act 2018 or the Human Rights Act 1998.
- 11.7 Account will be taken of the fact that the public interest test may be served by allowing access to information which would:
  - (a) further the understanding of and participation in debating issues of the day;
  - (b) facilitate transparency and accountability in and enhance scrutiny of decisions taken by the CJC;
  - (c) facilitate transparency and accountability in the spending of public money;
  - (d) help individuals understand the decisions made by the CJC affecting their lives.
- 11.8 In making such an assessment the following factors shall be regarded as irrelevant:
  - (a) possible embarrassment to the CJC or its Officers;
  - (b) possible loss of confidence in the CJC or another public body;
  - (c) the seniority of persons involved in the subject matter;
  - (d) the risk of the public misinterpreting the information.
- 11.9 **Exclusion of the Public:** any decision to exclude the public from a meeting under this Rule shall be made in accordance with the CJC Meeting Procedure Rules or the Sub-Committee Meeting Procedure Rules as appropriate.

4C-8 Page 116 Page 116





11.10 **Disclosure by Members:** Members will not make public Confidential or Exempt Information without the consent of the CJC or divulge information given in confidence to anyone other than a Member or Officer entitled to know it unless otherwise authorised by law.

# **12.** Exclusion of Access by the Public to Reports

- 12.1 Prior to a meeting, if the Monitoring Officer thinks fit, the CJC may exclude access by the public to the whole or any part of a report which in his or her opinion relate to items of business during which, in accordance with Rule 11, the meeting is likely not to be open to the public.
- 12.2 Such reports or parts of reports will be marked "Not for Publication" together with the category of information likely to be disclosed. After the meeting access to the Report is subject to Rule 9. Where the decision to exclude access has required a determination of the public interest the Monitoring Officer shall keep a note of his or her reasons for the decision



# Part 4D - Financial Procedure Rules

# Contents

FINANCIAL PROCEDURE RULES	3
1. Introduction	. 3
2. Status of the Financial Procedure Rules	4
3. Framework	5
4. FINANCIAL MANAGEMENT	5
4.1 Introduction	. 5
4.2 Key Principles and Values Underpinning our Financial Management	. 6
4.3 Roles and Responsibilities	. 6
4.4 Other Financial Management Accountabilities	11
4.5 Scheme of Virement	11
4.6 Treatment of Year End Balances	14
5. FINANCIAL PLANNING	19
5.1 Introduction	19
5.2 Policy Framework	19
5.3 Performance Management Framework	19
5.4 Budgeting	19
6. RISK MANAGEMENT AND CONTROL OF RESOURCES	31
6.1 Introduction	31
6.2 Risk Management	31
6.3 Internal Controls	32
<ul><li>6.3 Internal Controls</li><li>6.4 Audit Requirements</li></ul>	



# South East Wales Corporate Joint Committee Constitution

6.6 Assets	39
6.7 Treasury Management	51
6.8 Staffing	55
7. FINANCIAL SYSTEMS AND PROCEDURES	56
7.1 Accounting Systems	56
7.2 Income and Expenditure	58
7.3 Taxation	74
7.4 Trading Accounts/Services	75
8. EXTERNAL ARRANGEMENTS	76
8.1 Partnerships	76
8.2 External Funding	78
8.3 Work for Third Parties	80

Adopted [date]

# FINANCIAL PROCEDURE RULES

# 1. Introduction

- 1.1 The CJC has made arrangements with Rhondda Cynon Taf County Borough Council (RCT) to provide certain services to the CJC, including Accounts Payable, Accounts Receivable & Income Recovery, Payroll Services and Procurement Advice and Support. To facilitate the delivery of these services, the CJC has agreed to adopt RCT's Financial Procedure Rules, subject to minor amendments to reflect the CJC's organisational structure and functions.
- 1.2 The Financial Procedure Rules provide clarity about the financial accountabilities of individuals the Members of the CJC, other members, the Chief Executive, the Monitoring Officer, the Chief Finance (s151) Officer (also the Director of Resources), Directors and other Officers.
- 1.3 A series of subsidiary documents is in place that support and provide further detail around the operational requirements contained within the Financial Procedure Rules. These are kept under on-going review.
- 1.4 The definition of officers contained in this document is as follows:
  - Director of Resources in fulfilling the statutory duties in relation to the financial administration and stewardship of the authority, i.e. the Section 151 role;
  - Directors this includes;
    - the Chief Executive;
    - the Director of Regional Growth (Deputy Chief Executive);
    - the Director of Resources (s151 Officer);
    - the Director of Legal & Governance (Monitoring Officer);
    - the Director of Policy, Impact & Partnerships;
  - Heads of Service; and
  - Any other officer as authorised in the Scheme of Delegation.
- NB: With reference to Section 4.5 (Scheme of Virement) specific authorisation levels are set out at Director level and above. Virement Action cannot be authorised by an officer below Director level.

# 2. Status of the Financial Procedure Rules

- 2.1 **Financial Procedure Rules** provide the framework for managing the CJC's financial affairs. They apply to every Member and Officer of the CJC and anyone acting on its behalf.
- 2.2 The Procedure Rules identify the financial responsibilities of Members of the CJC, Scrutiny and other Members, the Chief Executive, the Monitoring Officer, the Director of Resources and all other Directors. Reference is made to the CJC's 'Scheme of Officer Delegation', and these procedure rules should be read in conjunction with that scheme.
- 2.3 All Members and staff have a general responsibility for taking reasonable action to provide for the security of the assets under their control, and for ensuring that the use of these resources is legal, is properly authorised and provides value for money.
- 2.4 The Director of Resources is responsible for:-
  - Maintaining a continuous review of the Financial Procedure Rules and submitting any additions or necessary changes to the CJC for approval. In particular a review of the financial parameters contained within this document will be undertaken on at least an annual basis to reflect inflationary changes and / or other price influencing factors;
  - Reporting, where appropriate, breaches of the Financial Procedure Rules to the CJC;
  - Issuing advice and guidance to underpin the Financial Procedure Rules that Members, Officers and others, acting on behalf of the Authority, are required to follow;
  - Considering, in exceptional circumstances written requests from Directors (following consultation with the appropriate Portfolio Holder) to waive specific requirements within the Rules for a defined period. When a specific waiver is agreed this will be formally recorded and will be made available to Internal or External Audit on request.
  - 2.5 The Director of Resources is empowered to undertake immediate action not detailed within these Financial Procedure Rules as deemed necessary for the CJC to discharge its responsibilities. Thereafter, details of the circumstances, action taken, and outcome(s) must be promptly reported to the CJC.



- 2.6 The Chief Executive and all Directors are responsible for ensuring that all staff in their respective Directorates are aware of the existence and content of the CJC's Financial Procedure Rules and other internal regulatory documents, and that they comply with them.
- 2.7 They must also ensure that copies of the Rules are accessible for reference within their Directorates, and that adequate training and explanation is available to support compliance.

# 3. Framework

- 3.1 The Financial Procedure Rules are subdivided into five key areas, for ease of reference and interpretation. These are:
  - Financial Management;
  - Financial Planning;
  - Risk Management and Control of Resources;
  - Financial Systems and Procedures;
  - External Arrangements.
- 3.2 The framework adopted has been to consider the relevant issues under the sub headings described above, detail the key controls expected and identify the specific requirements in terms of the roles of the Director of Resources and Directors.

# 4. FINANCIAL MANAGEMENT

# 4.1 Introduction

Financial management covers all financial responsibilities in relation to the running of the CJC, including the policy framework and budget.

<u>All staff and Members have a duty to abide by the highest standards of probity</u> <u>in dealing with financial issues.</u> This is facilitated by ensuring everyone is clear about the standards to which they are working and the controls that are in place to ensure that these standards are met.

The key principles underpinning this responsibility are highlighted below:

4D-5 Page 122 Page 122



# 4.2 Key Principles and Values Underpinning our Financial Management

The CJC will observe the highest standards of impartiality, integrity and objectivity in relation to the stewardship of its resources, and in all its activities it will act with regularity and propriety.

The CJC will accord with Government policy on openness and comply with all reasonable requests for information from users of the CJC's services and individual citizens, subject to the needs of confidentiality for commercial or personal reasons (in line with the Freedom of Information Act 2000 and the Data Protection Act 2018).

The CJC is accountable to the Welsh Assembly Government, users of its services and individual citizens for the activities of the CJC, for the stewardship of public funds, and the extent to which key performance targets and objectives have been met.

The CJC will deliver its responsibilities in line with the Welsh Assembly Government's "Making the Connections" agenda through ensuring that services are delivered in the most efficient, effective and economical way, within available resources and with continuous and, where relevant, independent validation of the performance achieved.

# 4.3 Roles and Responsibilities

#### The Corporate Joint Committee

The Corporate Joint Committee is responsible for adopting the CJC's Constitution and Members' Code of Conduct, and for approving the policy framework and budget within which the CJC operates. The CJC is responsible for approving and monitoring compliance with the CJC's overall framework of accountability and control. The framework is set out in its Constitution. The CJC is also responsible for monitoring compliance with the agreed policy and related decisions.

The CJC is responsible for approving procedures for the recording and reporting of decisions taken. This includes those key decisions delegated by, and decisions taken by, the CJC, an individual CJC Member, a Sub-Committee, a Joint Committee, or an Officer. These delegations and details of

who has responsibility for which decisions are set out in the Constitution (as detailed in Part 3 – Responsibility for Functions).

#### Individual Members of the CJC

Certain decisions can be delegated to an individual Member.

The CJC is responsible for establishing protocols to ensure that individual Members consult with relevant Officers before taking a decision within his or her delegated authority. In doing so, the individual Member must take account of legal and financial liabilities, and any risk management issues that may arise from the decision.

#### Sub-Committees and Joint Committees of the CJC

#### Joint Overview and Scrutiny Committee

The Joint Overview and Scrutiny Committee is a Joint Committee of all ten local authorities in South East Wales and has been established for the purpose of fulfilling the Scrutiny function in relation to the CJC. The Joint Committee meets to monitor the CJC's activities and make reports and recommendations to the CJC in respect of any of its functions.

#### Governance and Audit Sub-Committee

The Governance and Audit Sub-Committee assists the CJC in discharging its responsibility for ensuring financial probity. The Committee's Terms of Reference include monitoring the performance of Internal and External Audit as well as receiving regular reports that enable it to monitor the overall governance arrangements in place across the CJC.

#### Standards Sub-Committee

The Standards Sub-Committee is responsible for promoting and maintaining high standards of conduct amongst Members. In particular, it is responsible for advising the CJC on the adoption and revision of the Members' Code of Conduct, and for monitoring the operation of the Code.

# 4.4 The Statutory Officers

#### Chief Executive

The Chief Executive is responsible for the corporate and overall strategic management of the CJC, as a whole. They must report to and provide information for the CJC, the Joint Overview and Scrutiny Committee and other sub-committees. They are responsible for establishing a framework for management direction, style, standards, and for monitoring the performance of the organisation. The Chief Executive is also responsible, together with the Monitoring Officer, for the system of record keeping in relation to all of the CJC's decisions.

#### • Monitoring Officer (Director of Legal and Governance)

The Monitoring Officer (who is also the Director of Legal & Governance) is responsible for promoting and maintaining high standards of conduct and provides support to the Standards Sub-Committee. The Monitoring Officer is also responsible for reporting any actual, or potential, breaches of the law, or maladministration, to the CJC, and for ensuring that procedures for recording and reporting key decisions are operating effectively.

The Monitoring Officer must ensure that key decisions, and the reasons for them, are made public. They must also ensure that the CJC is aware of decisions made by individual Members with decision making powers and also of significant decisions made by Officers who have delegated responsibility.

The Monitoring Officer is responsible for advising all Members and Officers about who has authority to take a particular decision.

The Monitoring Officer is responsible for advising the CJC about whether a decision is likely to be considered contrary, or not wholly in accordance with, the policy framework.

The Monitoring Officer (together with the Director of Resources) is responsible for advising the CJC about whether a decision is likely to be considered contrary, or not wholly in accordance with the budget. Actions that may be contrary to the budget include:

Initiating a new policy;



- Committing expenditure in future years over and above the approved budget;
- Effecting interdepartmental transfers above virement limits;
- Causing the total expenditure financed from grants and corporately held reserves to increase above the approved budget, or to increase by more than a specified amount.

The Monitoring Officer is responsible for maintaining an up-to-date Constitution.

## • Chief Finance Officer (Director of Resources)

The Chief Finance Officer (who is also the Director of Resources) has statutory duties in relation to the financial administration and stewardship of the CJC. This statutory responsibility cannot be overridden. The statutory duties arise from:

- Section 151 of the Local Government Act 1972;
- The Local Government Finance Act 1988;
- The Local Government and Housing Act 1989;
- The Accounts and Audit (Wales) Regulations 2005 (as amended).

The Director of Resources is responsible for:

- The proper administration of the CJC's financial affairs;
- Setting and monitoring compliance with financial management standards;
- Advising on the corporate financial position, and on the key financial controls necessary to secure sound financial management;
- Providing financial information;
- Preparing the revenue budget and capital programme;
- Treasury management;
- Insurance and risk management;
- Pension fund.

Section 114 of the Local Government Finance Act 1988 requires the Director of Resources to report to the CJC and External Auditor if the CJC, or one of its Officers:

#### 4D-9

Page 126 Page 126



- Has made, or is about to make, a decision which involves incurring unlawful expenditure;
- Has taken, or is about to take, an unlawful action which has resulted, or would result, in a loss or deficiency to the CJC;
- Is about to make an unlawful entry in the CJC's accounts.

Section 114 of the 1988 Act also requires:

- The Director of Resources to nominate a properly qualified member of staff to deputise should they be unable to perform the duties specified under Section 114, personally;
- The CJC to provide the Director of Resources with sufficient staff, accommodation, and other resources, including legal advice where this is necessary, to carry out this duty under Section 114.

# 4.5 Chief Executive and Directors

For the purposes of these Financial Procedure Rules any reference to "Directors" will include all of the posts detailed in Section 1 taking action within the agreed Scheme of Officer Delegation.

Directors are responsible for:

- Ensuring that the CJC is advised of the financial implications of all proposals and that the financial implications have been agreed by the Director of Resources;
- Signing contracts on behalf of the CJC.

It is the responsibility of Directors to consult with the Director of Resources and seek approval on any matter liable to materially affect the CJC's finances, before any commitments are made.

# 4.6 All CJC Employees

All CJC employees (including temporary, part time and externally funded staff), and particularly those with a line management or resource management responsibility, should be aware of their responsibilities and that they are accountable for those responsibilities to the Chief Executive and the CJC. They must ensure that the CJC activities for which they are responsible and accountable are in accordance with the rules and procedures detailed in the

> 4D-10 Page 127 Page 127

Adopted [date]

CJC's Constitution. (This will require adequate training and information on the relevant actions required for each post).

# 4.7 Other Financial Management Accountabilities

There are other specific requirements around financial management which must be observed by all. These are:

- Scheme of virement;
- Treatment of year end balances;
- Accounting policies;
- Accounting records and returns;
- The annual statement of accounts.

## 4.8 Scheme of Virement

The scheme of virement is intended to enable Members, Directors, and staff to manage revenue budgets with a degree of flexibility, within the overall policy framework determined by the CJC, and therefore, to optimise the use of resources to deliver agreed objectives.

#### **Virement Action Limits**

For the purposes of these rules, a virement is a change in use of a budget within or between service areas.

#### • Virement Rules For Revenue Expenditure

#### Virements within Services (up to £25,000)

Directors are authorised to action virements up to a value of  $\pounds 25,000$  within their Service. All changes will be reported to the Director of Resources. There will be no limit to the number of virements in any year, however there should be no manipulation used to circumvent the process for higher limit virements i.e. artificially splitting amounts to remain below  $\pounds 25,000$ .

4D-11 Page 128 Page 128

#### Virements within Directorates (up to £100,000)

Directors are authorised, in consultation with the Director of Resources, to approve virements up to a value of £100,000 within their respective Directorates.

#### Virements between Directorates (up to £100,000)

Virements between Directorates up to a level of £100,000 must be approved by the respective Directors plus the Director of Resources.

#### Virements above £100,000

All virements above £100,000 must be approved by the CJC.

#### Timing of Virements

Virements should be actioned prior to overspending occurring on a particular budget head. This is considered good accounting practice and demonstrates good budget management.

# *Virement approvals <u>must</u> be sought before there is any commitment to incur expenditure.*

#### Key Controls

The Scheme of Virement is administered by the Director of Resources within guidelines set by the Corporate Joint Committee. Any variation from this scheme requires the approval of the CJC.

The overall budget is agreed by the CJC. Directors are, therefore, authorised to incur expenditure in accordance with the estimates that make up that budget. For the purposes of the virement scheme, a budget head is considered to be a detailed budget line as maintained within the Corporate Accounting System i.e. code level.

Virement does <u>not</u> create an additional overall budget. Directors are expected to exercise their discretion in managing their budgets responsibly and prudently. For example, they should aim to avoid supporting recurring expenditure from one-off sources of savings or additional income, or creating future commitments, including full-year effects of decisions made part way through a year, for which they have

#### 4D-12

Page 129 Page 129



not identified future resources. They must plan to fund such commitments from within their own budgets.

#### • Responsibilities of the Director of Resources

To prepare jointly with the relevant Director a report to the CJC where virements in excess of £100,000 are proposed.

#### Responsibilities of Directors

A Director may exercise virement on budgets under his or her control for amounts up to £25,000 on any one budget head during the year. All virements will be reported to the Director of Resources.

A Director may exercise virement on budgets under his or her control for amounts up to £100,000 on any one budget head during the year, in consultation with the Director of Resources.

Amounts greater than £100,000, both within Directorates and between Directorates, require the approval of the CJC, following a joint report by the Director of Resources and the relevant Director(s), which must specify the proposed expenditure, the source of funding, and the implications in the current and future financial year(s).

Virement that is likely to impact on the level of service activity of another Directorate should be implemented only after agreement with the relevant Director.

No virement relating to a specific financial year should be made <u>after</u> 31 March in that year (unless under exceptional circumstances and approved by the Director of Resources). Virements must be actioned prior to expenditure being incurred or committed to be incurred on a budget head.

Where an approved budget is a lump-sum budget, or contingency intended for allocation during the year, its allocation will not be treated as a virement, provided that :

- The amount is used in accordance with the purposes for which it has been established;
- The CJC have approved the basis and the terms, including financial limits, on which it will be allocated. Individual allocations in excess of the financial limits must be reported to the CJC;



Requests for supplementary estimates are discourage and <u>will</u> only be considered in the most exceptional of circumstances. The need for supplementary estimates must first be considered by the relevant Director who shall prepare a report to the Director of Resources explaining why such expenditure cannot be met from within the existing approved budget, including detailed consideration of all other areas of the budget. Approval of a supplementary estimate is subject to consideration by the CJC. In the extreme circumstances whereby a supplementary estimate is approved any amount unused for the approved purpose will be "clawed back" into the CJC's General Reserves.

# 4.9 Treatment of Year End Balances

#### • General Fund Balances

**No Service should budget for a deficit.** Every Director has a duty to report expected overspends to the Director of Resources. Where a yearend net overspend occurs, this will normally be a first call on the following year's budget of the Directorate.

In accordance with procedures laid down by the Director of Resources, provisions and earmarked reserves for <u>specific items of expenditure</u> <u>planned</u>, <u>but delayed</u> in any particular year, will be considered as part of the normal annual closure of accounts.

## Key Considerations

A provision can only be established in the accounts if:

- The CJC has a present obligation, as a result of a past event;
- The transfer of economic benefits will be required to settle the provision;
- A reliable estimate can be made of the amount of the obligation.

An earmarked reserve has a less prescriptive definition and often results from instances where anticipated expenditure, which can be predicted with some degree of accuracy, has been postponed. An earmarked reserve should only be established if:

 There is a firm commitment / policy decision to the pursuance of the project or scheme e.g. an order raised or committee minute;

> 4D-14 Page 131 Page 131



- The amount must be material and restricted in number to those considered to be key as determined by the Director of Resources.

# 4.10 Accounting Policies

The Director of Resources is responsible for the preparation of the CJC's statement of accounts, in accordance with proper practices as set out in the format required by the Code of Practice on Local Authority Accounting in the United Kingdom and the Best Value Accounting Code of Practice, for each financial year ending 31st March.

#### Key Controls

Systems of internal control must be in place to ensure that financial transactions are lawful.

Suitable accounting policies are selected and applied consistently.

Proper accounting records are maintained.

Financial statements are prepared which present a true and fair view of the financial position of the CJC.

#### • Responsibilities of the Director of Resources

To select suitable accounting policies and to ensure that they are applied consistently. The accounting policies are set out in the statement of accounts, which is prepared for the year ending 31st March.

#### Responsibilities of Directors

To adhere to the accounting policies and guidelines approved by the Director of Resources.

# 4.11 Accounting Records and Returns

Maintaining proper accounting records is one of the ways in which the CJC discharges its responsibility for stewardship of public resources. The CJC has a statutory responsibility to prepare annual accounts that present a true and fair view of its operations during the year. These accounts are subject to external audit. This audit provides assurance that the accounts are prepared properly, that proper accounting practices have been followed and that quality

**4D-15** Page 132

Page 132

Adopted [date]



arrangements have been made for securing economy, efficiency and effectiveness in the use of the CJC's resources.

#### Key Controls

All Members, Directors, finance staff and budget managers operate within the required accounting standards and timetables (as laid down by the Director of Resources).

All the CJC's transactions, material commitments, contracts, and other essential accounting information are recorded completely, accurately, and on a timely basis.

Procedures are in place to enable accounting records to be reconstituted in the event of systems failure.

Reconciliation procedures are carried out to ensure transactions are correctly recorded.

Prime documents are retained in accordance with legislative and other requirements (including criteria set out by external funding bodies and in accordance with the CJC's Retention of Financial Records Policy).

#### • Responsibilities of the Director of Resources

To determine the accounting procedures and format of records for the CJC. Where these are maintained outside the Finance Division, the Director of Resources should consult the appropriate Director.

To arrange for the compilation of all accounts and accounting records under his / her direction.

To comply with the following principles when allocating accounting duties:

- Separating the duties of providing information about sums due to or from the CJC and calculating, checking and recording these sums, from the duty of collecting or disbursing them;
- Employees with the duty of examining or checking the accounts of cash transactions must not themselves be engaged in those transactions.

To make proper arrangements for the audit of the CJC's accounts, in accordance with the prevailing Accounts and Audit (Wales) Regulations.



To ensure that arrangements are in place to claim all funds, including grants, by the due date.

To prepare, approve by CJC and publish the audited accounts of the CJC for each financial year in accordance with the statutory timetable.

To ensure the proper retention of financial documents in accordance with the CJC's agreed policy, as set out in its Retention of Financial Records Policy. This policy is to retain its main financial ledgers for six years from the end of the financial year concerned (including papers supporting individual financial transactions, unless they are required for longer periods for taxation, or Grant purposes). If a CJC employee is in any doubt as to the method and time period for retaining documents or files, they must consult the Director of Legal and Governance for guidance.

#### Responsibilities of Directors

To consult and obtain the approval of the Director of Resources before making any changes to accounting records and procedures.

To comply with the principles identified above when allocating accounting duties.

To maintain adequate records to provide a management trail leading from the source of income/expenditure through to the accounting statements.

To supply any information required to enable the statement of accounts to be completed, in accordance with the guidelines issued by the Director of Resources.

# 4.12 The Annual Statement of Accounts

The CJC has a statutory responsibility to prepare its accounts in such a way as to present a true and fair view of its operations during the year. The CJC is responsible for approving the statutory annual statement of accounts.

#### Key Controls

The CJC is required to make arrangements for the proper administration of its financial affairs and to secure that one of its Officers has the responsibility for the administration of these affairs. That Officer is the Director of Resources.

> 4D-17 Page 134 Page 134

The CJC's Statement of Accounts must be prepared in accordance with proper practices, as set out in the Code of Practice on Local Authority Accounting in the United Kingdom (CIPFA/LASAAC), the Best Value Accounting Code of Practice and also in accordance with the prevailing Accounts & Audit Regulations (Wales).

To include within the CJC's Statement of Accounts an 'Annual Governance Statement' (that is signed by the Chief Executive and Chair of the CJC). The statement must also be reported to the Governance & Audit Committee for review and to recommend its certification by the Chief Executive and the Chair of the CJC.

#### Responsibilities of the Director of Resources

To select suitable accounting policies and to apply them consistently.

To make financial judgements and estimates that are reasonable and prudent.

To comply with the Code of Practice on Local Authority Accounting.

To maintain proper accounting records that are kept up to date.

To take reasonable steps for the prevention and detection of fraud and other irregularities.

To sign and date the Statement of Accounts, stating that it presents a true and fair view of the financial position of the CJC at the accounting date and its income and expenditure for the year ended 31 March.

To draw up the timetable and procedures for the preparation of the CJC's final accounts, and to advise staff and external auditors, accordingly.

#### Responsibilities of Members

To approve the CJC's Statement of Accounts. The Chair of the CJC to sign and date the Statement of Accounts on behalf of the Committee confirming that the CJC has discharged its responsibilities.

#### Responsibilities of Directors

To comply with accounting guidance provided by the Director of Resources, and supply them with the information required in accordance with the timetable for closing the annual accounts.

4D-18 Page 135 Page 135

Adopted [date]

# 5. FINANCIAL PLANNING

#### 5.1 Introduction

The Corporate Joint Committee is responsible for agreeing the CJC's policy framework and budget. In terms of financial planning, the key elements are:

- The Revenue Budget;
- The Capital Programme.

#### 5.2 Policy Framework

The CJC is responsible for approving the budget and policy framework (within which comprise a number of Statutory Plans and Policies), and for approving procedures for agreeing variations to the approved budgets, plans and strategies that form the policy framework and for determining the circumstances in which a decision will be deemed to be contrary to the budget or policy framework. Such decisions should be referred to the CJC by the Monitoring Officer and / or the Director of Resources.

The CJC is also responsible for taking "in-year" decisions on resources and priorities in order to deliver the budget policy framework within the financial limits set.

#### 5.3 Performance Management Framework

The CJC has in place a Performance Management Framework. The basis of the framework will build upon the hierarchy of the Strategic Plans, Business Plans and Individual Action Plans / Personal Development Plans.

#### 5.4 Budgeting

Under this section the following issues will be considered:

- Format of the revenue budget;
- Revenue budget preparation, monitoring, and control;
- Budgets and medium-term planning;
- Resource allocation;
- Capital programmes, budget preparation, monitoring and control;
- Maintenance of General Reserves.

#### 4D-19

Page 136 Page 136



# A. Format of the Revenue Budget

The format of the revenue budget determines the level of detail to which financial control and management will be exercised. The format shapes how the rules around virement operate and sets the level at which funds may be reallocated within budgets.

## Key Controls

Part 4D

The format of the revenue budget complies with all legal requirements.

The format complies with LASAAC / CIPFA's Best Value Accounting – Code of Practice (for external reporting requirements).

The format reflects the accountabilities of service delivery.

#### Responsibilities of the Director of Resources

To advise the Corporate Joint Committee on the format of the budget to be approved by the CJC.

## Responsibilities of Directors

To comply with the accounting guidance provided by the Director of Resources.

# **B.** Revenue Budget Preparation, Monitoring and Control

Budget management ensures that once the CJC has approved its budget, the resources allocated are used for their intended purposes and are properly accounted for. Budgetary control is a continuous process, enabling the CJC to review and adjust its budget targets during the financial year. It also provides the mechanism that calls to account managers responsible for defined elements of the budget.

By continuously identifying and explaining variances against budgetary targets, the CJC can identify changes in trends and resource requirements at the earliest opportunity.

4D-20 Page 137 Page 137

#### Key Controls

Budget managers should be responsible for all controllable income and expenditure within their sphere of responsibility.

There is a nominated budget manager for each cost centre heading.

Budget managers formally accept accountability for their budgets and the level of service to be delivered, and understand their financial responsibilities.

Budget managers follow an approved certification process for all expenditure.

Income and expenditure is properly recorded and accounted for.

Performance levels / levels of service are monitored in conjunction with the budget and necessary action is taken to align service outputs with the budget.

The requirements in terms of budget monitoring frequency are identified in Table 1:

#### Table 1:

## Summary of Budget Monitoring Reporting Requirements

Frequency	Requirements
Quarterly	1. Comparison of Actual v Budget.
	2. Projected Outturn.
	3. Analysis of Significant Variances.
	<ol> <li>Full analysis of action to be taken to resolve any overspends - actual or projected.</li> </ol>
	5. <b>Any</b> emerging issues that may have an impact upon the financial position (i.e. risk analysis).
	<ol> <li>Progress in achieving agreed key performance indicators.</li> </ol>
	7. Information reported as an aggregate report to the CJC (and thereafter onto the Joint Overview

4D-21 Page 138 Page 138

	and Scrutiny Committee for review and challenge).		
Monthly	<ol> <li>Reporting and monitoring of significant emerging issues and key financial risks.</li> </ol>		
	2. A CJC Wide Key Issues report collated corporately for internal reporting and management purposes.		

# • Responsibilities of the Director of Resources

To establish an appropriate framework of budgetary management and control that ensures:

- Budget management is exercised within annual cash limits, unless the CJC agrees otherwise;
- Each Director has timely information available on actual receipts and payments (through the General Ledger, not including commitment details kept by the Service groups) on each budget, which is sufficiently detailed to enable managers to fulfil their budgetary responsibilities;
- Expenditure is committed only against an approved budget head;
- All Officers responsible for committing expenditure comply with relevant guidance, including the Financial Procedure Rules;
- Each cost centre has a single named manager, determined by the appropriate Director. As a general principle, budget responsibility should be aligned as closely as possible to the decision-making processes that result in the commitment of expenditure and collection of income;
- Significant variances from approved budgets are investigated and reported by budget managers, regularly.

To submit reports to the CJC, in consultation with the relevant Director, where a Director is unable to balance expenditure and resources within existing approved budgets under their control.

To prepare and submit reports on the CJC's projected income and expenditure compared with the budget, on a quarterly basis to the CJC (refer Table 1). Reports may also be required on an ad hoc basis should there be a material issue, judged so by the Director of Resources.

#### Responsibilities of Directors

To maintain budgetary control within their Directorates, in adherence to the principles described above, and to ensure that all income and expenditure is properly recorded and accounted for.

To ensure that an accountable budget manager is identified for each Cost Centre budget under the control of the Director. As a general principle, budget responsibility should be aligned as closely as possible to the decision-making that commits expenditure and generates income.

To ensure that spending remains within the Directorate's overall budget, and that individual budget heads are not overspent, by monitoring the budget and taking appropriate corrective action where significant variations from the approved budget are forecast.

To ensure that a complementary monitoring process is in place to review performance levels / levels of service, in conjunction with the budget monitoring process.

To prepare and submit to the CJC reports on Directorates' projected expenditure and income compared with the appropriate budgets, in consultation with the Director of Resources.

To ensure prior approval by the CJC for all new proposals that:

- Create financial commitments in future years;
- Change existing policies, initiate new policies, or cease existing policies;
- Materially extend or reduce the CJC's services;
- Have a consequential effect on the capital resources of the CJC.

To ensure compliance with the Scheme of Virement (refer to section 4.5).

To agree with the relevant Director where it appears that a budget proposal, including a virement proposal, may impact materially on another service area or Director's level of service activity.

# C. Budgets and Medium-Term Planning

The CJC needs to plan effectively and to develop systems to enable scarce resources to be allocated in accordance with carefully weighed priorities. The budget is the financial expression of the CJC's plans and policies.

4D-23 Page 140 Page 140 The revenue budget must be constructed so as to ensure that resource allocation properly reflects the overarching business plans and priorities of the CJC. Budgets (spending plans) are needed so that the CJC can plan, authorise, monitor and control the way money is allocated and spent. It is illegal for the CJC to budget for a deficit.

Medium-term financial planning involves a planning cycle in which managers consider resource requirements over a three-year period. As each year passes, another future year will be added to the medium-term plan. This ensures that the CJC is always properly preparing for events, in advance.

#### Key Controls

Specific budget approval for all expenditure and income.

Budget managers are consulted in the preparation of the budgets for which they will be held responsible and accept accountability, within the Scheme of Delegation, for their budgets and the level of service to be delivered.

A monitoring process is in place to review regularly the effectiveness and operation of budget preparation and to ensure that any corrective action is taken.

Arrangements are in place to monitor, update and deliver a Medium Term Financial Planning & Resources strategy (covering both Capital and Revenue expenditure).

## Responsibilities of the Director of Resources

To prepare and submit reports on budget prospects for the CJC, including resource constraints set by the Welsh Government. Reports should take account of medium-term prospects.

To determine the detailed form of the CJC's revenue and capital estimates and the methods for their preparation, consistent with the budget, approved by the CJC and after consultation with the Directors.

To prepare and submit reports to the CJC on the aggregate spending plans of Directorates, and on the resources available to fund them, identifying, where appropriate, the implications for the level of Constituent Council Contributions.

> 4D-24 Page 141 Page 141



To advise on all (i.e. short, medium and long term) implications of spending decisions.

To encourage the best use of resources and value for money by working with Directors to identify opportunities to improve economy, efficiency and effectiveness, and by encouraging good practice in conducting financial appraisals of developments or savings options, and in developing financial aspects of service planning.

To advise the CJC in accordance with their responsibilities under Section 151 of the Local Government Act 1972.

## Responsibilities of Directors

To prepare estimates of income and expenditure, for submission to the CJC following consultation with the Director of Resources.

To prepare budgets that are consistent with any relevant cash limits, within the CJC's annual budget cycle and that accord with the guidelines issued by the CJC. The format will be prescribed by the Director of Resources in accordance with the CJC's general directives.

To integrate medium term financial and budget planning into 3-year service planning, so that budget plans can be supported by financial and non-financial performance measures (over a mediumterm timescale). A key requirement, as part of the Performance Management framework within the CJC is for each discrete service area to prepare, develop and utilise a business planning approach. The Business Plans themselves will be closely linked with the budget preparation exercises and will offer an opportunity for service areas to highlight resource pressures and identify efficiencies, where necessary.

When drawing up draft budget requirements, to have regard to:

- Goals of the Corporate Plan;
- Internal and External Stakeholders;
- Spending patterns and pressures revealed through the budget monitoring process;
- Legal requirements;
- Policy requirements, as defined by the CJC in the approved policy framework;

4D-25 Page 142 Page 142



Initiatives already under way.

## D. Resource Allocation

A mismatch often exists between available resources and required resources. A common scenario is that available resources are not adequate to fulfil need/desire. It is, therefore, imperative that needs/desires are carefully prioritised and that resources are fairly allocated, in order to fulfil all legal responsibilities. Resources include staff, money, equipment, goods and materials.

#### Key Controls

Resources are acquired in accordance with the law, and via an approved authorisation process.

Resources are used only for the purpose intended, to achieve approved policies and objectives, and are properly accounted for.

Resources are securely held for use when required.

Resources are used with the minimum level of waste, inefficiency or loss.

#### • Responsibilities of the Director of Resources

To advise on sources/methods of funds available (such as grants and borrowing).

#### Responsibilities of Directors

To work within budget limits and to utilise resources allocated, in the most efficient, effective and economic way.

To identify opportunities to minimise, or eliminate, resource requirements, or consumption, without having a detrimental effect on service delivery.

# E. Capital Programmes: Budget Preparation, Monitoring and Control

Capital expenditure involves acquiring or enhancing fixed assets with a long-term value to the CJC, such as land, buildings, and major items of

#### 4D-26

Page 143 Page 143 plant, equipment or vehicles. Capital assets shape the way services are delivered in the long term and create financial commitments for the future in the form of financing costs and revenue running costs.

The Government places strict controls on the financing capacity of the CJC. This means that capital expenditure should form part of an investment strategy and should be carefully prioritised in order to maximise the benefit of scarce resources.

## Key Controls

Specific approval by the CJC for the programme of capital expenditure.

Development of a capital programme within a medium term planning horizon.

Expenditure on capital schemes is subject to the approval of the Director of Resources.

Maximise available resources and ensure all resources are utilised within prescribed periods.

A scheme and estimate is prepared for each capital project for approval by the CJC (with a project plan, progress targets and associated revenue expenditure approved by the Director of Resources).

Proposals for improvements and alterations to buildings must be approved by the appropriate Director, in consultation with the Director of Resources and Deputy Chief Executive.

Schedules for individual schemes must be submitted to the CJC for approval (for example, minor works), or under other arrangements approved by the CJC.

The development and implementation of asset management plans.

Accountability for each proposal rests with a named project manager.

Monitoring of progress against the approved budget, the project plan, and the agreed outputs/outcomes.

Maximisation of potential external grant funding is achieved.

4D-27 Page 144 Page 144



#### • Responsibilities of the Director of Resources

To prepare an estimate of available resources to fund the capital programme for each financial year and / or for a longer period where medium term planning requires.

To prepare capital estimates jointly with Directors, and the Chief Executive, and to then report them to the CJC for approval. Committee approval is required where a Director proposes to bid for funding or exercise additional borrowing approval, not anticipated in the capital programme. This is because the extra borrowing may create future revenue commitments including increased capital financing costs.

To prepare and submit regular reports to the CJC on the projected income, expenditure, and resources, compared with the approved estimates.

To issue guidance concerning capital schemes and associated controls, for example, on project appraisal techniques. The definition of 'capital' will be determined by the Director of Resources, having regard to government regulations, and accounting requirements.

To seek authorisation from the CJC for individual schemes where the estimated expenditure exceeds the capital programme provision.

## Responsibilities of Directors

To comply with guidance concerning capital schemes, controls and monitoring arrangements issued by the Director of Resources.

To ensure that all capital proposals have undergone a project appraisal in accordance with guidance issued by the Director of Resources.

To prepare regular reports reviewing the capital programme provisions for their services. They should also prepare a quarterly return of estimated final costs of schemes in the approved capital programme for submission to the Director of Resources.

To ensure that adequate records are maintained for all capital contracts.

To proceed with projects only when there is adequate provision in the capital programme and with the agreement of the Director of Resources, where required.

To prepare and submit reports, jointly with the Director of Resources, to the CJC, of any variation in contract costs greater than the approved limits.

To ensure that the necessary capital funding is utilised within the prescribed period. In exceptional circumstances, where forward commitments may be necessary, the details should be formally reported to the Director of Resources for consideration. If approved, each Director should manage forward commitments in a structured way.

To prepare and submit reports, jointly with the Director of Resources, to the CJC (as appropriate), on completion of all contracts where the final expenditure exceeds the original contract sum by more than 10% or  $\pounds100,000$  whichever is the lesser.

To ensure that credit arrangements, such as leasing agreements, are not entered into without the prior approval of the Director of Resources and, if applicable, approval of the scheme through the capital programme process.

To consult with the Director of Resources and to seek CJC approval where the Director proposes to bid for external capital grant aid to support expenditure that has not been included in the current year's capital programme.

## F. Maintenance of Reserves

The CJC maintains on its balance sheet a number of Usable and Unusable Reserves:

## Usable Reserves

These are reserves held to fund expenditure or to reduce Constituent Council Contributions. These are both Revenue and Capital reserves and contain items such as General Fund Balances, Capital Receipts Reserves and Capital Grants Unapplied.

Earmarked reserves and an Insurance Reserve are also maintained for specific future expenditure requirements (and are subject to procedures set down by the Director of Resources).

4D-29 Page 146 Page 146

#### Unusable Reserves

These are reserves that are established for statutory purposes. Reserves such as Capital Adjustment Account and Revaluation Reserve cannot be used to support spending.

Other reserves are established to mitigate against the General Fund having to bear the immediate costs of such items as holiday pay accruals and financial instruments adjustments. Other unusable reserves are established for Pensions costs, Unequal Pay backpay and Deferred Capital Receipts.

## Key Controls

To maintain reserves in accordance with the accounting treatment laid out in the Code of Practice on Local Authority Accounting in the United Kingdom (CIPFA/LASAAC) and agreed accounting policies.

For each reserve established, the purpose, usage and basis of transactions should be clearly identified.

Authorisation and expenditure from reserves by the appropriate Director to be in consultation with the Director of Resources. All items within the CJC's Balance Sheet should be reconciled by a nominated Officer (on at least an annual basis) with key items also being monitored by the Director of Resources.

A formal reporting protocol indicating the level of the CJC's reserves together with potential pressures that may affect such balances.

#### Responsibilities of the Director of Resources

To advise the CJC on prudent levels of reserves for the CJC, and to take account of the advice of the external auditor in this matter.

#### Responsibilities of Directors

To ensure that resources are used only for the purposes for which they were intended. To inform the Director of Resources of any items or occurrences that could impact upon the CJC's reserves in a timely manner.

> 4D-30 Page 147 Page 147

# 6. RISK MANAGEMENT AND CONTROL OF RESOURCES

## 6.1 Introduction

It is essential that robust, integrated systems are developed and maintained for identifying and evaluating all significant operational and financial risks to the CJC. This should include the proactive participation of all those associated with planning and delivering services.

## 6.2 Risk Management

All organisations, whether private or public sector, face risks to people, property and continued operations. Risk is the chance, or possibility, of loss, damage, injury or failure to achieve objectives, caused by an unwanted, or uncertain, action, or event. Risk management is the planned and systematic approach to the identification, evaluation and control of risk. Its objectives are to secure the assets of the body concerned and to ensure the continued financial and organisational well-being of the entity. In essence it is, therefore, an integral part of good business practice. Risk management is concerned with evaluating the measures an organisation already has in place to manage identified risks and then recommending the action the organisation needs to take to control these risks effectively.

It is the overall responsibility of the CJC to approve the CJC's risk management strategy, and to promote a culture of risk management awareness throughout the CJC.

## Key Controls

The CJC has a risk management strategy.

- The CJC has a risk register that is updated and reviewed regularly.
- The identification, analysis and evaluation of risk is on-going and embedded into the organisation.

Appropriate risk mitigation strategies have been taken by Management. Acceptable levels of risk are determined and insured against where economically appropriate.

Appropriate scrutiny of risk management takes place.

4D-31 Page 148 Page 148

#### • Responsibilities of the Director of Resources

To prepare and promote the CJC's risk management strategy.

To develop risk management controls in conjunction with other Directors.

To include all appropriate employees of the CJC under a suitable fidelity guarantee insurance policy.

To effect corporate insurance cover, through external insurance and internal funding, and to negotiate all claims in consultation with other Officers, where necessary.

To maintain an effective Internal Audit function.

## Responsibilities of Directors

To notify the Director of Resources immediately of any loss, liability or damage that may lead to a claim against the CJC, together with any information or explanation required by the Director of Resources, or the CJC's insurers.

To take responsibility for risk management, having regard to advice from the Director of Resources, and other specialist Officers (e.g. crime prevention, fire prevention, health and safety).

To ensure that there are regular reviews of risk within their Directorates.

To notify the Director of Resources promptly of all new risks, properties or vehicles that require insurance and/or of any alterations affecting existing insurances.

To consult the Director of Resources and Director of Legal & Governance on the terms of any indemnity that the CJC is requested to give.

To ensure that employees, or any other party covered by the CJC's insurances, do not admit liability, or make any offer to pay compensation, that may prejudice the assessment of liability in respect of any insurance claim.

## 6.3 Internal Controls

The CJC requires internal controls to manage and monitor progress towards the achievement of strategic objectives.

4D-32 Page 149 Page 149

The CJC has statutory obligations, and, therefore, requires internal controls to identify, meet and monitor compliance with these obligations.

The CJC faces a range of risks, both from internal and external factors, which could threaten the achievement of its objectives. Internal controls are necessary to manage these risks.

## Key Controls

Part 4D

To undertake a review of the CJC's internal control environment via the production of an annual Governance Statement (in accordance with best practice 'Delivering Good Governance in Local Government', published by CIPFA and SOLACE).

Managerial control systems, including defining policies, setting objectives and plans, monitoring financial and other performance, and taking appropriate anticipatory and remedial action. The key objective of these systems is to promote ownership of the control environment by defining roles and responsibilities.

Financial and operational control systems and procedures, which include physical safeguards for assets, segregation of duties, authorisation, delegated decisions and approval procedures, and information systems.

An effective internal audit function that is properly resourced. It should operate in accordance with the principles contained in the Auditing Practices Board's auditing guideline Guidance for Internal Auditors, *CIPFA's Code of Practice for Internal Audit in Local Government in the United Kingdom 2006*, and with any other statutory obligations, and regulations.

## Responsibilities of the Director of Resources

To assist the CJC to put in place an appropriate control environment and effective internal controls which provide reasonable assurance of effective and efficient operations, financial stewardship, probity and compliance with laws and regulations.

## Responsibilities of Directors

To manage processes and to check that established controls are being adhered to. To regularly evaluate the effectiveness of those controls, in

> 4D-33 Page 150 Page 150



order to ensure they remain appropriate to manage the proper use of resources, the achievement of objectives, and the management of risks.

To review existing controls in the light of changing circumstances affecting the CJC and to establish and implement new ones, in accordance with guidance from the Director of Resources. Directors should also be responsible for removing controls that are unnecessary or not cost or risk effective – for example, because of duplication.

To ensure staff have a clear understanding of the consequences of lack of control.

# 6.4 Audit Requirements

Two basic requirements will be considered in this section:

- Internal Audit;
- External Audit.

# A. Internal Audit

The requirement for an internal audit function is implied by Section 151 of the Local Government Act 1972, which requires that Authorities "Make arrangements for the proper administration of their financial affairs".

The Accounts and Audit (Wales) Regulations 2005 (SI 2005/368) Regulation 6, more specifically requires that a "Local government body shall maintain an adequate and effective system of internal audit of its accounting records and of its system of internal control". These arrangements are reviewed by the External Auditor on an annual basis.

Accordingly, Internal Audit is an independent, objective function, established by the CJC, for reviewing the systems of internal control. It examines, evaluates, and reports on the adequacy of internal control as a contribution to the proper, economic, efficient and effective use of resources.

## Key Controls

Internal Audit is independent in its planning, and operation.

The Audit Manager has direct access to the Chief Executive, all levels of management, and directly to elected Members.

4D-34 Page 151 Page 151



The Internal Audit Service complies with the Auditing Practices Board's guideline *Guidance for Internal Auditors*, as interpreted by CIPFA's Code of Practice for Internal Audit in Local Government in the United Kingdom 2006.

Internal Audit's Terms of Reference are consistent with CIPFA recommendations and are endorsed by Governance and Audit Sub-Committee.

## Responsibilities of the Director of Resources

To ensure that the CJC's Internal Auditors are empowered to:

- Access CJC premises, at all reasonable times;
- Access all assets, records, documents, correspondence and control systems;
- Receive any information and explanation considered necessary which relates to any matter under consideration, or investigation;
- Require any employee of the CJC to account for cash, stores, or any other CJC asset under his or her control;
- Access records belonging to third parties, such as contractors, when required;
- Directly access the Chief Executive, the Corporate Joint Committee, and the Governance and Audit Sub-Committee.

In circumstances whereby the CJC enters into joint funding or joint venture agreements, it is essential that the formal Agreement includes a standard provision entitling the CJC's Internal Auditors to have access to records, and the provision of necessary explanations, regarding the application of the CJC's resources.

To undertake an annual audit needs assessment.

To approve the annual audit plan, prepared by the Audit Manager, which takes account of the characteristics and relative risks of all the activities performed by the CJC.

To ensure that that CJC has in place adequate procedures to prevent bribery taking place as defined within the Bribery Act 2010.

To ensure that effective procedures are in place to investigate promptly any fraud or irregularity.

## 4D-35 Page 152 Page 152

## Responsibilities of Directors

To ensure that Internal Auditors are given access at all reasonable times, to any premises, personnel, documents and assets that the auditors consider necessary for the purposes of properly carrying out their work.

To ensure that Internal Auditors are provided with any information and explanations that they seek in the course of their work.

To consider and respond promptly to all recommendations contained within audit reports.

To ensure that any agreed actions arising from audit report recommendations are carried out in a timely and efficient fashion.

To comply fully with the CJC's Anti-fraud and Corruption Strategy and ensure compliance with those procedures aimed at preventing bribery as defined within the Bribery Act 2010.

To notify the Director of Resources, immediately, of any suspected fraud, theft, irregularity, improper use or misappropriation of the CJC's property or resources that should arise. Pending investigation and reporting the Director should take all necessary steps to prevent further loss and to secure records and documentation against removal or alteration.

# B. External Audit

The office of the Auditor General Wales was established under the Government of Wales Act 1998 and subsequently the Government of Wales Act 2006. From 1st April 2005, the Public Audit (Wales) Act 2004 extended the Auditor General Wales's functions to include the appointment of external auditors for local government bodies, and for undertaking inspections under the Wales Programme for Improvement (under the Local Government Act 1999). The External Auditor has rights of access to all documents and information necessary for audit purposes.

The basic duties of the External Auditor are defined under Section 17 of the Public Audit (Wales) Act 2004 and Section 7 of the Local Government Act 1999. The Auditor General Wales publishes a Code of Audit and Inspection Practice which prescribes the way in which auditors appointed by him / her are to carry out their functions. The code is prepared under



Section 16 of the 2004 Act and Section 8B of the 1999 Act (as amended by the 2004 Act).

The Code of Audit Practice issued by the Auditor General for Wales requires the Wales Audit Office to:

- Provide an audit opinion on the accounting statements;
- Review the CJC's arrangements to secure economy, efficiency and effectiveness in its use of resources; and
- Issue a certificate confirming that they have completed the audit of the accounts.

In summary, the above requires that the CJC's accounts are scrutinised by external auditors, who must be satisfied that the statement of accounts not only complies with legal requirements but also 'present a true and fair view' of the financial position of the CJC, and its income and expenditure, for the year in question.

## Key Controls

External Auditors are:-

- Appointed by the Auditor General Wales;
- Required to report to the Governance and Audit Committee on 'Relevant matters relating to the audit' of the financial statements under IAS (UK and Ireland) 260 before the opinion on the financial statements is given.

## Responsibilities of the Director of Resources

To ensure that external auditors are given access, at all reasonable times, to all premises, personnel, documents and assets that the external auditors consider necessary for the purposes of properly carrying out their work.

To ensure there is effective liaison between external and internal auditors.

To work with the external auditor and advise CJC, and Directors, on their responsibilities in relation to external audit.

To ensure access is permitted to appropriate records of any external bodies where a relationship with the CJC exists, and that this

4D-37 Page 154 Page 154



arrangement is formally documented (e.g. third party arrangements for grants).

## Responsibilities of Directors

To ensure that external auditors are given access at all reasonable times to premises, personnel, documents and assets which the external auditors consider necessary for the purposes of properly carrying out their work.

To ensure that all records and systems are up to date, and available for inspection.

To ensure that all working papers to support accounting entries, grant claims, etc., are of a sufficiently high standard.

## 6.5 **Preventing Fraud, Corruption and Bribery**

The CJC will not tolerate fraud, corruption or bribery in the administration of its responsibilities, whether from inside or outside the CJC.

The CJC's expectation of propriety and accountability is that Members and staff at all levels will lead by example in ensuring adherence to legal requirements, rules, procedures and practices.

The CJC also expects that individuals and organisations (e.g. suppliers, contractors, service providers) with whom it comes into contact will act towards the CJC with integrity and without thought or actions involving fraud, corruption and bribery.

Any potential fraud or irregularity should be reported in accordance with the 'Whistle Blowing' and 'Anti-fraud and Corruption' policies.

## Key Controls

The CJC has an effective Anti-fraud and Corruption policy and maintains a culture that will not tolerate fraud or corruption.

The CJC has in place procedures that prevent acts of bribery as defined in the Bribery Act 2010.

All Members and staff act with integrity and lead by example.

Senior managers are required to deal swiftly and firmly with those who defraud or attempt to defraud the CJC or who are corrupt.

4D-38 Page 155 Page 155



High standards of conduct are promoted amongst Members by the Standards Sub-Committee.

The maintenance of a register of interests that records the acceptance of hospitality and gifts in line with CJC policy.

Whistle blowing procedures are in place and operate effectively.

Legislation including the Public Interest Disclosure Act 1998 is adhered to.

## Responsibilities of the Director of Resources

To develop and maintain an Anti-fraud and Corruption policy along with procedures that prevent Bribery.

To maintain adequate and effective internal control arrangements.

To ensure that there are proper reporting and investigatory procedures in place to deal with suspected irregularities.

#### Responsibilities of Directors

To ensure that all suspected irregularities are reported to the Audit Manager.

To instigate the CJC's disciplinary procedures where the outcome of an audit investigation indicates improper behaviour.

To ensure that where financial impropriety is discovered, the Director of Resources is informed, and where sufficient evidence exists to believe that a criminal offence may have been committed, the police are called in to determine, with the Crown Prosecution Service, whether any prosecution will take place.

To maintain a Directorate register of interests.

## 6.6 Assets

Under this section the following issues will be highlighted:

- Security;
- Inventories;
- · Stocks and Stores;
- Intellectual Property;

**4D-39** Page 156

Adopted [date]

Page 156

- Disposal of Land & Buildings;
- Disposal of Obsolete Equipment and Other Assets;
- Information, Computers and relevant legislation.

## A. Security

The CJC holds tangible assets in the form of property, vehicles, equipment, furniture and other items. It is important that assets are safeguarded and used efficiently in service delivery, and that there are arrangements for the security of both assets and information required for service operations. An up-to-date asset register is a prerequisite for proper fixed asset accounting and sound asset management.

## Key Controls

Resources are used only for the purposes of the CJC and are properly accounted for.

Resources are available for use when required.

Resources no longer required are disposed of in accordance with the law and CJC Policies so as to maximise benefits.

An asset register is maintained for the CJC, assets are recorded when they are acquired by the CJC and this record is updated as changes occur with respect to the location and condition of the asset.

All staff are aware of their responsibilities with regard to safeguarding the CJC's assets and information, including the statutory requirements of the Data Protection Act 2018 and the Copyright, Designs and Patents Act 1988.

All staff are aware of their responsibilities with regard to safeguarding the security of the CJC's computer systems, including maintaining restricted access to the information held on them and compliance with the CJC's Information Communications Technology (ICT) policies.

## • Responsibilities of the Director of Resources

To ensure that an asset register is maintained in accordance with good practice for all fixed assets, applying a deminimus level to each asset type as indicated in Table 2 below:

## Table 2 - Asset Register Deminimus Levels

Asset Type	Deminimus Level (£)
Land and Buildings	20,000
Vehicles	5,000
Plant and Equipment	5,000
Infrastructure	20,000
Community Assets	Nil

The function of the asset register is to provide the CJC with information about fixed assets so that they are:

- Safeguarded;
- Used efficiently and effectively;
- Adequately maintained;
- Charged to the appropriate user within the revenue accounts.

To receive the information required for accounting, costing and financial records from each Director.

To ensure that assets are valued in accordance with the Code of Practice on Local Authority Accounting in the United Kingdom (CIPFA/LASAAC) and the Royal Institute of Chartered Surveyors (RICS).

To maintain a property database for all properties currently owned or used by the Authority. Any use of property by a Directorate or establishment other than for direct service delivery should be supported by documentation identifying terms, responsibilities and duration of use. The details held should be in accordance with deminimus levels set out previously in Table 2.

## Responsibilities of Directors

Where Directors are responsible for a certain class of asset they shall maintain a database in a form approved by the Director of Resources for all plant, machinery and moveable assets currently owned or used by the CJC. The details held should be in accordance with deminimus levels set out previously in Table 2.

To ensure Directors carry out a meaningful annual Impairment Review in compliance with International Accounting Standards.

To ensure that lessees and other prospective occupiers of CJC land are not allowed to take possession of, or enter on to, the land until a lease or agreement, in a form approved by the Director in consultation with the Director of Resources, has been established as appropriate.

To ensure the proper security of all buildings and other assets under their control. Also, to ensure the efficient use of energy resources.

To pass title deeds to the Director of Resources who is responsible for the custody of all title deeds.

To ensure that no CJC asset is subject to personal use by an employee without proper authority, as defined by the 'Use of CJC Property' section within the CJC's disciplinary procedures.

To ensure the safe custody of equipment, furniture, stock, stores and other property belonging to the CJC.

To ensure that the responsible Director maintains a register of moveable assets in accordance with arrangements defined by the Director of Resources.

To ensure that assets are identified, their locations are recorded and, if appropriate, they are clearly marked.

To consult with the Director of Resources in any case where security is thought to be defective or where it is considered that special security arrangements may be needed.

To ensure that any cash held at a CJC site is held in accordance with key controls and within relevant insurance limits.

To ensure that keys to safes and similar receptacles are carried on the person of those responsible at all times; loss of any such keys must be reported to the Director responsible for the service area.

To arrange for the valuation of assets for accounting purposes to meet the requirements specified by the Director of Resources.

#### 4D-42

Page 159 Page 159



To ensure that all employees are aware that they have a personal responsibility with regard to the protection and confidentiality of information, whether held in manual or computerised records. Information may be sensitive or privileged, or may possess some intrinsic value, and its disclosure or loss could result in a cost to the CJC in some way.

# **B.** Inventories

## Responsibilities of Directors

Inventories shall be maintained in all establishments of the CJC by the Officer in Charge in a form approved by the Director of Resources. Directors shall be responsible for ensuring, by physical checks of items appearing in the inventories at least annually, that inventories are being properly maintained for all establishments under their control. The level and extent of the checks will need to be determined by the Director consistent with the risk of loss (e.g. value, portability, alternative use). Surpluses and deficiencies revealed at inventory checks shall be reported to the Director of Resources.

Directors are required to compile inventories and record an adequate description of all furniture, fittings, equipment, plant and machinery under their control. The listing of furniture, fittings, equipment, plant and machinery must also be provided to the Director of Resources as requested.

## C. Stocks and Stores

## Responsibilities of Directors

To make arrangements for the care and custody of stocks and stores in each Directorate by ensuring that procedures are in place for the receipt and issuing of stocks and stores and that the responsible Officers within each Directorate comply with those procedures.

To ensure stocks are maintained at reasonable levels in line with their use and are subject to a regular physical check (complying with the required 'Segregation of duties' procedures). All discrepancies should be investigated and pursued to a satisfactory conclusion.

> 4D-43 Page 160 Page 160



To investigate and remove from the CJC's records (i.e. write-off) discrepancies as necessary, or to obtain CJC approval if they are in excess of a predetermined limit (any single occurrences greater than £1,000 must be reported to the CCJ).

To authorise the sale or write-off and disposal of redundant stocks. Procedures for disposal of such stocks should be by competitive quotations or auction, unless otherwise agreed, following consultation with the Director of Resources.

To seek CJC approval to the write-off of redundant stocks in excess of £20,000 in any one year. Anything below this can be done in consultation with the Director of Resources.

To submit to the Director of Resources, following a stock take, a certificate indicating the value of stocks, stores and works in progress at 31 March each year in accordance with time scales laid down.

# D. Intellectual Property

Intellectual property is a generic term that includes inventions and writing. If these are created by the employee during the course of employment, then, as a general rule, they belong to the employer, not the employee. Various Acts of Parliament cover different types of intellectual property.

Certain activities undertaken within the CJC may give rise to items that may be patentable, for example, software development. These items are collectively known as intellectual property.

## Key Controls

In the event that the CJC decides to become involved in the commercial exploitation of inventions, the matter should proceed in accordance with the CJC's approved intellectual property procedures.

#### Responsibilities of the Director of Resources

To develop and disseminate good practice in relation to the management and control of the CJC's intellectual property.

4D-44 Page 161 Page 161

#### Responsibilities of Directors

To ensure that controls are in place to ensure that staff do not carry out private work in CJC time and that staff are aware of an employer's rights with regard to intellectual property.

# E. Disposal of Land & Buildings

The CJC must ensure that its Property and Land Portfolio matches the requirements of its corporate aims and objectives. All land and buildings not currently required, and not likely to be required in the future, should be disposed of subject to key controls.

## Key Controls

Land and Buildings for disposal are identified through the continuing review process and, if appropriate, are disposed of, but only when it is in the best interests of the CJC, after taking into consideration all relevant factors, including economic climate, and in accordance with CJC Policies.

Due regard must be given to any conditions of external funding received by the CJC in respect of Land and Buildings e.g. period of retention, type of use.

All property disposals are carried out under the provisions of Section 123 of the Local Government Act 1972 to ensure best consideration. Any sale below best consideration requires Welsh Assembly Government approval (unless covered by a General Disposal Consent authorised by the Welsh Assembly Government).

Written procedures protect staff involved in the disposal from accusations of personal gain and bribery.

# • Responsibilities of the Deputy Chief Executive (in consultation with the Director of Resources)

To identify and authorise the disposal of Land and Buildings.

To ensure appropriate accounting entries are made to remove the value of disposed land and buildings from the CJC's records and to include the sale proceeds as appropriate.

4D-45 Page 162 Page 162



To ensure that the disposal is promptly recorded in the Asset Register.

To monitor the impact of disposals of land and buildings on the availability of resources for the capital programme.

## Responsibilities of Directors

To seek advice from the Director of Resources on the disposal of surplus land and buildings. Where land or buildings are surplus to requirements, a recommendation for sale must be the subject of prior consultation with the Director of Resources and the relevant Director.

To record all disposals or part exchanges of Land and Buildings, that should normally be by competitive tender or public auction, unless otherwise decided following consultation with the Director of Resources.

To ensure that income received for the disposal of land and buildings is properly banked and coded.

To process all disposals of Land and Buildings through the Director of Resources.

To provide any other key management information as required by the Director of Resources to assist in identifying Land and Buildings for disposal.

## F. Disposal of Obsolete Equipment and Other Assets

It would be uneconomic and inefficient for the cost of assets to outweigh their benefits. Obsolete, non-repairable or unnecessary resources should be disposed of in accordance with the law and CJC policies.

## Key Controls

Due regard must be given to any conditions of external funding received by the CJC in respect of equipment and other assets e.g. period of retention, type of use.

Written procedures protect staff involved in the disposal from accusations of personal gain.

4D-46 Page 163 Page 163



Assets are held only if they have an effective current or planned use by the CJC.

Disposal takes place in accordance with relevant policies such as Information Communications Technology (ICT) and Physical Security policy.

## • Responsibilities of the Director of Resources

To issue guidelines representing best practice for disposal of obsolete equipment and other assets (as detailed in the CJC's Disposal of Assets and Equipment procedures).

## Responsibilities of Directors

To identify and authorise disposal of obsolete equipment and other assets.

To seek advice from the Procurement Unit on the disposal of surplus or obsolete materials, stores or equipment.

To ensure that income received for the disposal of an asset is properly banked and coded.

To record the disposal in the Inventory.

To inform the Director of Resources on the disposal of an asset to enable an accurate up to date Asset Register to be maintained consistent with deminimus levels.

Where the proceeds from the disposal are less than £6,000 to reinvest the proceeds in accordance with the priorities set out in the relevant Business Plan.

Where the proceeds from the disposal are greater than £6,000, to notify the Director of Resources, who will arrange for the appropriate accounting entries and subsequent allocation of the receipt.

## G. Computers and Relevant Legislation

The CJC has implemented and communicated an Information Security Policy that provides a framework to protect the CJC's Information Assets from all threats, whether internal or external, deliberate or accidental.

It is the Policy of the CJC to ensure that:

4D-47 Page 164 Page 164



- Information will be protected against unauthorised access;
- Confidentiality of information will be assured;
- Integrity of information will be maintained;
- Regulatory and legislative requirements will be met;
- Business Continuity plans will be produced, tested and regularly reviewed;
- All breaches of information security, actual or suspected, will initially be reported to the ICT Service Desk and, where appropriate, investigated by Management.

The policy supports the CJC in its operation of ICT Security whose aim is to maintain:

- Confidentiality of information protecting access to it;
- Integrity of information preventing alteration of information; and
- **Availability of information** ensuring information and services are available to authorised persons when required.

The CJC, its employees and agents must comply with all legislation that is pertinent to the use and security of its ICT facilities.

## • Key Controls

## The Computer Misuse Act 1990

The following are offences:

- Unauthorised access to a computer (this would occur, for example, where an employee intentionally exceeds his or her level of authorised use of a computer, or where a hacker breaches the security of a computer);
- Unauthorised modification of the contents of a computer (this covers such items as unauthorised modification of computer programs or the deliberate introduction of a virus even if the virus is harmless);
- Unauthorised access to a computer in order to facilitate a further offence (examples of this would include hacking in order to commit fraud, or accessing sensitive data in order to blackmail an individual).

#### **Copyright Designs and Patents Act 1988**

Computer software is protected by copyright as much as books, videos, records, etc. Unauthorised copying is an offence under the Copyright Design and Patents Act 1988 and could lead to prosecution of both the employee and the CJC.

The CJC is liable to audit from such organisations as FAST (Federation Against Software Theft) - a consortium of large and powerful software vendors. They will prosecute if they find irregularities.

## **Data Protection Act 2018**

The CJC is subject to the requirements of the Data Protection Act 2018. The CJC's Data Protection Officer advises employees in cases of doubt and is responsible for ensuring that the CJC's entry in the Data Protection Register is kept up to date. The following principles are to be followed when processing personal data:

- Personal data shall be processed fairly and lawfully;
- Personal data shall be obtained only for one or more specified and lawful purposes, and shall not be further processed in any manner incompatible with that purpose or those purposes;
- Personal data shall be adequate, relevant and not excessive in relation to the purpose or purposes for which they are processed;
- Personal data shall be accurate and, where necessary, kept up to date;
- Personal data processed for any purpose or purposes shall not be kept for longer than is necessary for that purpose or purposes;
- Personal data shall be processed in accordance with the rights of data subjects under this Act;
- Appropriate technical and organisational measures shall be taken against unauthorised or unlawful processing of personal data and against accidental loss or destruction of, or damage to, personal data;
- Personal data shall not be transferred to a country or territory outside the European Economic Area unless that country or

4D-49 Page 166 Page 166 territory ensures an adequate level of protection for the rights and freedoms of data subjects in relation to the processing of personal data.

The requirements of the Data Protection Act 1998 as detailed above apply to both data held electronically and manually.

## Freedom of Information Act 2000

The Act confers a general right of access to information held by Public Authorities, subject to certain conditions and exemptions.

A requirement is placed on Public Authorities to consider the exercise of any discretion that they may have to disclose information, notwithstanding that an exemption applies to information having regard to all the circumstances of the case, and the desirability of:

- Informing the applicant whether it holds information;
- Communicating the information whether the public interest in disclosure outweighs the public interest in maintaining the exemption in question.

A duty is placed on every Public Authority to adopt and maintain a scheme which relates to the publication of information by that Authority.

## Responsibilities of the Director of Resources

To issue detailed guidelines and procedures relating to the use of computers across the network and in wider traffic via the internet.

To put in place adequate monitoring arrangements to ensure that all procedures with regards to computer use are being followed by all services.

## Responsibilities of Directors

To comply with all guidelines and procedures issued by the Director of Resources with respect to the use of computers.

> 4D-50 Page 167 Page 167



## 6.7 Treasury Management

Many millions of pounds pass through the CJC's books each year. The CIPFA Code of Practice on Treasury Management and Prudential Code has been established to recognise the need to maintain financial probity in this respect. This aims to provide assurances that the CJC's money is properly managed in a way that balances risk with return, but with the overriding consideration being given to the security of the CJC's capital sums. Secondary consideration is given to liquidity, with yield (return on investment) being third.

## Key Controls

That the CJC's borrowings and investments comply with the CIPFA *Code of Practice on Treasury Management, the Prudential Code* and with the CJC's Treasury Policy Statement.

The CJC has formally adopted the following clauses:

- This CJC will create and maintain, as the cornerstone for effective treasury management:-
  - A treasury management policy statement, stating the policies, objectives and approach to risk management of its treasury management activities;
  - Suitable treasury management practices (TMP's), setting out the manner in which the CJC will seek to achieve those policies and objectives, and prescribing how it will manage and control those activities.

The content of the policy statement and TMP's will follow the recommendations contained in sections 6 and 7 of the Code, subject only to amendment where necessary to reflect the particular circumstances of this CJC. Such amendments will not result in the CJC materially deviating from the Code's key principles:

- This CJC will receive reports on its treasury management policies, practices and activities, including, as a minimum, an annual strategy and plan in advance of the year, a mid-year review and an annual report after its close, in the form prescribed in its TMP's.
- This CJC delegates responsibility for the implementation and regular monitoring of its treasury management policies and practices to the CJC and for execution and administration of treasury management decisions to the Director of Resources

who will act in accordance with the CJC's policy statement and TMP's and if a member of CIPFA, CIPFA's Standard of Professional Practice on Treasury Management;

- This CJC names the Governance & Audit Sub-Committee to be responsible for ensuring effective scrutiny of the treasury management strategy and policies.
- Responsibilities of Director of Resources treasury management and banking

To produce a Treasury Management Strategy incorporating Prudential Indicators and an Investment Strategy (before the start of each financial year).

To produce (as a minimum) an annual report following the end of each financial year and a mid-year review on Treasury Management Activities.

To arrange the borrowing and investments of the CJC in such a manner as to comply with the CIPFA Code of Practice on Treasury Management and the CJC's Treasury Management Policy Statement and Strategy.

To report at least twice a year on Treasury Management activities to the CJC.

To operate bank accounts as are considered necessary – opening or closing any bank account shall require the approval of the Director of Resources.

Responsibilities of Directors – treasury management and banking

To follow the instructions on banking issued by the Director of Resources.

Responsibilities of Director of Resources – investments and borrowing

To ensure that all investments of money are made in the name of the CJC and approved by the CJC.

4D-52 Page 169 Page 169



To ensure that all securities that are the property of the CJC and the title deeds of all Investment Assets in the CJC's ownership are held in the custody of the appropriate Director.

To affect all borrowings in the name of the CJC.

To act as the CJC's registrar of stocks, bonds and mortgages and to maintain records of all borrowing of money by the CJC.

## Responsibilities of Directors – investments and borrowing

To inform the Director of Resources of any material cashflows to aid efficient investment on a timely basis.

To ensure that loans are not made to third parties and that interests are not acquired in companies, joint ventures or other enterprises without the approval of the CJC, following consultation with the Director of Resources.

• **Responsibility of the Director of Resources** - trust funds and funds held for third parties

To ensure that the Trust Fund is operated in accordance with its legal framework, having due regard to the objectives of the organisation.

To develop, where necessary, separate Financial Procedure Rules and Contract Procedure Rules. In the event of separate Financial Procedure Rules and Contract Procedure Rules being silent on an issue, the CJC should comply with its own Financial Procedure Rules and Contract Procedure Rules.

# Responsibilities of Directors – trust funds and funds held for third parties

To arrange for all trust funds to be held, wherever possible, in the name of the CJC. All Officers acting as trustees by virtue of their official position shall deposit securities, etc. relating to the trust with the Director of Resources, unless the deed otherwise provides.

To arrange, where funds are held on behalf of third parties, for their secure administration, approved by the Director of Resources, and to maintain written records of all transactions.

4D-53 Page 170 Page 170



To ensure that trust funds are operated within any relevant legislation and the specific requirements for each trust.

## Responsibilities of the Director of Resources – imprest accounts

To provide employees of the CJC with cash or bank imprest accounts to meet minor expenditure on behalf of the CJC and to prescribe rules for operating these accounts. Minor items of expenditure should not exceed the prescribed amount.

To determine the petty cash limit and to maintain a record of all transactions and petty cash advances made and periodically to review the arrangements for the safe custody and control of these advances.

To reimburse imprest holders as often as necessary to restore the imprests, but normally not more than monthly, unless prior agreement has been made for this process to be undertaken within individual Directorates.

## **Responsibilities of Directors** – imprest accounts

To ensure that employees operating an imprest account:

- Obtain and retain vouchers to support each payment from the imprest account. Where appropriate, an official receipted VAT invoice must be obtained;
- Make adequate arrangements for the safe custody of the account;
- Produce upon demand by the Director of Resources cash and all vouchers to the total value of the imprest amount;
- Record transactions promptly;
- Reconcile and balance the account at least monthly; reconciliation sheets to be signed and retained by the imprest holder;
- Provide the Director of Resources with a certificate of the value of the account held at 31 March each year within timescales set by the Director of Resources;
- Ensure that funds are never used to cash personal cheques or to make personal loans and that the only payments into the

#### 4D-54

Page 171 Page 171



account are the reimbursement of the imprest and change relating to purchases where an advance has been made;

 On leaving the CJC's employment or otherwise ceasing to be entitled to hold an imprest advance, an employee shall account to the Director of Resources for the amount advanced to him or her.

## 6.8 Staffing

In order to provide the highest level of service, it is crucial that the CJC recruits and retains high calibre, knowledgeable staff, qualified to an appropriate level.

#### Key Controls

An appropriate Human Resource strategy and policy exists, in which staffing requirements and budget allocations are matched.

Procedures are in place for forecasting staffing requirements and controls are implemented to ensure that staff time is used efficiently and to the benefit of the CJC.

Policies are in place to manage and optimise the value from the workforce.

Checks are undertaken prior to employing new staff to ensure that they are appropriately qualified, experienced and trustworthy.

The CJC operates a full equal opportunities policy for all positions.

## Responsibilities of the Director of Resources

To ensure that budget provision exists for all existing and new employees including external third-party funding.

To act as an advisor to Directors on areas such as National Insurance and pension contributions, as appropriate.

## Responsibilities of Directors

To produce an annual staffing budget.

To ensure that the staffing budget is an accurate forecast of staffing levels and is equated to an appropriate revenue budget provision (including on-costs, overheads and the agreed establishment).

#### 4D-55

Page 172 Page 172



To appoint and manage staff (including staff and post changes) in accordance with the human resource policies of the CJC.

To ensure that staffing details (movements, annual leave, etc.) are appropriately and correctly recorded in line with corporate guidance and on corporately agreed systems / forms.

To monitor staff activity to ensure adequate control over such costs as sickness, overtime, training and temporary staff.

To ensure that the staffing budget is not exceeded without due authority and that it is managed to enable the agreed level of service to be provided.

To ensure that the Director of Resources is immediately informed if the staffing budget is likely to be materially overspent.

# 7. FINANCIAL SYSTEMS AND PROCEDURES

## 7.1 Accounting Systems

The CJCs corporate General Ledger will be the official record and all subsidiary and satellite systems must be reconciled to this.

The Director of Resources has a professional responsibility to ensure that the CJC's financial systems are sound and must therefore be notified, at the outset, of any new developments or changes.

#### Key Controls

Basic data exists to enable the CJC's objectives, targets, budgets and plans to be formulated and maintained.

Financial information is communicated to the appropriate managers on an accurate, complete and timely basis.

Early warning is provided of deviations from targets, plans or budgets that require management attention.

Operating systems and procedures are secure.

Access to the CJC's financial system is tailored according to individual employee's areas of responsibility. Authorisation and removal of access is undertaken on a timely basis.

> 4D-56 Page 173 Page 173

#### • Responsibilities of the Director of Resources

To make arrangements for the proper administration of the CJC's financial affairs, including to:

- Issue advice, guidance and procedures for Officers and others acting on the CJC's behalf;
- Determine the accounting systems, form of accounts and supporting financial records;
- Administer and control the corporate financial information system;
- Set disaster recovery standards for corporate financial systems;
- Establish arrangements for the audit of the CJC's financial affairs;
- Define minimum standards for financial systems;
- Approve any changes to be made to existing financial systems.

## Responsibilities of Directors

To ensure that accounting records are properly maintained and held securely.

To ensure that vouchers and documents with financial implications are not destroyed, except in accordance with arrangements approved by the Director of Resources.

To ensure that a complete audit trail, allowing financial transactions to be traced from the accounting records to the original document and vice versa, is maintained.

To incorporate appropriate controls to ensure that, where relevant:

- All input is genuine, complete, accurate, timely and not previously processed;
- All processing is carried out in an accurate, complete and timely manner;
- Output from the system is complete, accurate and timely.

To ensure that the organisational structure provides an appropriate segregation of duties to provide adequate internal controls and to minimise the risk of fraud or other malpractice.

To ensure there is a documented and tested disaster recovery plan to allow information system processing to resume quickly in the event of an interruption.

#### 4D-57

Page 174 Page 174 To ensure that systems are documented, and staff trained in operations.

To ensure that any financial systems within their service area meet the minimum standards laid down by the Director of Resources.

To ensure that any proposed new systems that impact on financial reporting are notified to the Director of Resources at the planning stage.

To establish a scheme of authorisation identifying Officers authorised to act upon the Directors behalf in respect of payments, staff remuneration, income collection and placing orders, including variations, and showing the limits of their authority.

To establish and supply lists of authorised Officers (where appropriate), with specimen signatures and delegated limits, to the Director of Resources, together with any subsequent variations.

To ensure that effective contingency arrangements, including back-up procedures, exist for computer systems, in accordance with standards and directions issued by the Director of Resources.

To have regard to Computer Usage regulations identified earlier in section 6.6 (G).

To ensure that satellite systems and any financial reports are reconciled to the corporate ledgers.

## 7.2 Income and Expenditure

This section will consider the following issues:

- Income;
- Ordering and paying for goods, works and services;
- · Contracts for building, constructional or engineering works;
- Payments to employees or Members;
- Internal invoicing.

Prior to contracting with any individual, the authorised officer should confirm whether the proposed contractual status is one of a 3rd Party relationship or one of an Employee/Employer relationship. The status of the contractual relationship will determine which of the sub-sections apply.

4D-58 Page 175 Page 175



## A. Income

Income can be a vulnerable asset and effective income collection systems are necessary to ensure that all income due is identified, collected, receipted and banked properly. <u>All efforts must be made to obtain income in advance of supplying goods or services</u> as this improves the CJC's cashflow and also avoids the time and cost of administering debts.

## Key Controls

All income due to the CJC is identified and charged correctly, in accordance with an approved charging policy, which is regularly reviewed.

All income is collected from the correct person, at the right time, using the correct procedures and the appropriate stationery.

All money received by an employee on behalf of the CJC should be properly recorded immediately and banked at intervals that are efficient and demonstrate value for money in terms of amount and frequency.

The responsibility for cash collection should be separated from that for identifying the amount due and for reconciling the amount due to the amount received.

All formal requests for income due to the CJC must be processed through the CJC's Corporate Debtors System, unless otherwise authorised by the Director of Resources.

Effective action is taken to pursue non-payment within defined timescales.

Formal approval for debt write-off is obtained (above that approved in the scheme of delegation).

Appropriate write-off action is taken within defined timescales, as contained in the CJC's Write-off Policy and Procedures guidelines.

Appropriate accounting adjustments are made following write-off action.

All appropriate income documents are retained and stored for the defined period in accordance with the CJC's Retention of Financial Records Policy.

4D-59 Page 176 Page 176 Money collected and deposited is reconciled to the bank account by a person who is not involved in the collection or banking process.

## Responsibilities of the Director of Resources

To agree arrangements for the collection of all income due to the CJC and to approve the procedures, systems and documentation for its collection.

To order and supply to Directorates all receipt forms, books or tickets and similar items and to satisfy himself or herself regarding the arrangements for their control.

To agree the write-off of bad debts or seek approval from the CJC:

- Where the irrecoverable debt is £2,000 or less by the relevant Director in consultation with Director of Resources, except where the Director of Resources considers they are matters of principle or policy which should be referred to the CJC;
- Where the irrecoverable debt is over £2,000, by the CJC after considering a report of the Director of Resources.

All debts written off will be "charged back" to the Directorate responsible for raising the original invoice or charged against a provision previously set up from the relevant Directorate's resources. Directors will, where relevant, be requested to formally explain reasons for the nature and frequencies of write-off within their Directorates.

To ensure that appropriate accounting adjustments are made following write-off action.

To set the debt recovery policies for the CJC, including the minimum standards of information required to support any debts outstanding.

To advise Directorates, where appropriate, of the level and details of debt outstanding for their Directorates.

To make the most economic, efficient and effective arrangements for the collection of income of behalf of the CJC.

## Responsibilities of Directors

To ensure that, wherever possible, income is received in advance of the service being provided.

> 4D-60 Page 177 Page 177



To ensure, where it is not deemed possible to collect income in advance, that invoices are raised via the CJC's Corporate Debtors System, or an equivalent system approved by the Director of Resources.

In all instances, due regard should be given to the most efficient and effective means of income collection subject to approval by the Director of Resources.

To establish an annual review of charges for the supply of goods or services, including the appropriate charging of VAT (refer to 'Taxation' Section 7.3) in line with guidance from the Director of Resources.

To ensure that all income is correctly coded to the appropriate cost centre/fund.

To separate the responsibility for identifying amounts due and the responsibility for collection, as far as is practicable.

To follow appropriate recovery procedures, including legal action where necessary, for debts that are not paid promptly in consultation with the Director of Resources.

To set appropriate levels of bad debt provision, taking account of the level of outstanding debt, as notified by the Director of Resources. Where appropriate, the resources set aside for bad debt provisions will be funded from the relevant Directorate.

To issue official receipts or to maintain other documentation for income collection.

To ensure that at least two employees are present when post is opened so that money received by post is properly identified and recorded.

To hold securely receipts, tickets and other records of income for the appropriate period.

To lock away all income to safeguard against loss or theft and to ensure the security of cash handling and banking arrangements with due regard to insurance thresholds for specific sites and containers. Keys to locks should be kept securely off site.

To ensure that income is paid fully and promptly into the appropriate CJC bank account in the form in which it is received. Appropriate details should be recorded on a paying-in slip to provide an audit



trail. Money collected and deposited must be reconciled to the bank account on a regular basis.

To ensure income is not used to cash personal cheques or other payments.

To supply the Director of Resources with details relating to work done, goods supplied, services rendered or other amounts due, to enable the Director of Resources to record correctly the sums due to the CJC and to ensure accounts are sent out promptly. To do this, Directors should use established performance management systems to monitor recovery of income and flag up areas of concern to the Director of Resources. Directors have a responsibility to assist the Director of Resources in collecting debts that they have originated, by providing any further information requested by the debtor and in pursuing the matter on the CJC's behalf.

To keep a record of every transfer of money between employees of the CJC. The receiving Officer must sign for the transfer and the transferor must retain a copy.

To recommend to the Director of Resources all debts to be written off and to keep a record of all sums written off up to the approved limit. Once raised, no bona fide debt may be cancelled, except by full payment or by its formal writing off. A credit note to replace a debt can only be issued to correct a factual inaccuracy or administrative error in the calculation and/or billing of the original debt.

To obtain the approval of the Director of Resources when writing off debts in excess of the approved limit and the approval of the CJC where required.

To notify the Director of Resources of outstanding income (reserved debtors) relating to the previous financial year as soon as possible after 31 March in line with the timetable determined by the Director of Resources.

# B. Ordering and Paying for Work, Goods and Services

Public money should be spent with demonstrable probity and in accordance with the CJC's policies. The CJC a statutory duty to achieve best value in part through economy and efficiency. The CJC's procedures should help to ensure that services obtain value for money from their purchasing arrangements. These Financial Procedure Rules

#### 4D-62

Page 179 Page 179



should be read in conjunction with the CJC's Contract Procedure Rules and Procurement Guidelines.

Every Officer and Member of the CJC has a responsibility to declare any links or personal interests that they may have with purchasers, suppliers and/or contractors if they are engaged in contractual or purchasing decisions on behalf of the CJC, in accordance with appropriate codes of conduct.

Official orders must be in a form approved by the Director of Resources. Official orders must be issued for all work, goods or services to be supplied to the CJC, except for supplies of utilities, periodic payments such as rent or rates, petty cash purchases or other exceptions specified by the Director of Resources e.g. purchases via an approved Purchase Card.

Each order must conform to Procurement Guidelines and make full use of Corporate Contracts. Standard terms and conditions must not be varied without the prior approval of the Director of Resources.

Apart from petty cash, and other payments from advance accounts, the normal method of payment from the CJC shall be by cheque, BACS or other instrument or method approved by the Director of Resources, drawn on the CJC's bank account. Payment means other than cheque, BACS or other approved instrument or method, shall require the prior agreement of the Director of Resources.

Official orders must not be raised for any personal or private purchases, nor must personal or private use be made of CJC contracts.

## Key Controls

All goods and services are only ordered by appropriate persons and are correctly recorded.

All goods and services shall be ordered in accordance with the CJC's Contract Procedure Rules unless they are purchased from sources within the CJC.

Goods and services received are checked to ensure they are in accordance with the order. There should always be segregation of duties between those raising, approving and receipting orders. Where the E-procurement system is being used goods can be receipted by the same person who raised the order – but items

4D-63 Page 180 Page 180



cannot be receipted on the system by the person who approved / authorised the order.

Payments are not made unless goods have been received by the CJC to the correct price, quantity and quality standards (except where a pre-agreed arrangement has been approved by the Director of Resources).

All payments are made to the correct person, for the correct amount and are properly recorded, regardless of the payment method.

All appropriate evidence of the transaction and payment documents are retained and stored for the defined period, in accordance with the CJC's Retention of Financial Records Policy.

All expenditure, including VAT, is accurately recorded against the right budget and any exceptions are corrected.

In addition, the effect of e-business/e-commerce and electronic purchasing requires that processes are in place to maintain the security and integrity of data for transacting business electronically (further guidance is available from Director of Resources).

## • Responsibilities of the Director of Resources

To approve the form of official orders and associated terms and conditions.

To make payments from the CJC's funds based on the Directors authorisation that the expenditure has been duly incurred in accordance with financial regulations (except where a pre-agreed arrangement has been approved by the Director of Resources e.g. a payment in advance to a grant funding recipient).

To make payments, whether or not provision exists within the estimates, where the payment is specifically required by statute or is made under a court order.

To make payments to contractors on the certificate of the appropriate Directors, which must include details of the value of work, retention money, amounts previously certified and amounts now certified.

To provide advice and encouragement on making payments by the most economical means.

To be satisfied that sufficient procedures exist within the budgetary control system to allow for commitments to be taken into account in budget monitoring reports.

### Responsibilities of Directors

To ensure that unique pre-numbered official orders are used for all goods and services.

To ensure that orders are only used for goods and services provided to the Directorate. Individuals must not use official orders to obtain goods or services for their private use.

To ensure that only those staff authorised by him or her authorise orders and to maintain (for orders not raised using the E-Procurement System) an up-to-date list of such authorised staff, including specimen signatures identifying in each case the limits of their authority. The authoriser of the order should be satisfied that the goods and services ordered are appropriate and needed, that there is adequate budgetary provision and that quotations or tenders have been obtained if necessary. Value for money principles should underpin the CJC's approach to procurement.

To ensure that goods and services are checked on receipt to verify that they are in accordance with the order. This check should be carried out by a different Officer from the person who authorised the order. Appropriate entries should then be made in inventories or stores records.

To ensure that payment is not made unless a proper VAT invoice has been received, checked, coded and certified for payment, confirming:

- Receipt of goods or services and the CJC's official order number that it relates to (except where a pre-agreed arrangement has been approved by the Director of Resources);
- That the invoice has not previously been paid;
- That expenditure has been properly incurred and is within budget provision (with the exception as detailed for receipt of goods or services);
- That prices and arithmetic are correct and accord with quotations, tenders, contracts or catalogue prices;

4D-65 Page 182 Page 182



- Correct accounting treatment of tax including the deduction and administration of the Construction Industry Scheme (CIS) where appropriate;
- That the invoice is correctly coded;
- That discounts have been taken where available;
- That appropriate entries will be made in accounting records.

To ensure that a budgetary control system exists within Directorates that enables commitments incurred by placing orders to be shown against the appropriate budget allocation so that they can be taken into account in budget monitoring reports.

To ensure that at least two authorised members of staff are involved in the ordering, receiving and payment process. For electronic orders the person raising the order must be different to the person approving / authorising the order. For paper-based orders, the person raising the order must be different to the person signing approval of the subsequent invoice and that signature must match the signature on the list of authorised signatories. Preferably, a third person should acknowledge receipt of the goods or services ordered but it is recognised that staffing arrangements sometimes demand that the person raising the order and receipting the goods and services is the same.

To ensure that the Directorate maintains and reviews periodically a list of staff approved to authorise invoices. Names of authorising Officers together with specimen signatures and details of the limits of their authority shall be forwarded to the Director Resources as appropriate.

To ensure that payments are not made on a photocopied or faxed invoice, statement or other document other than the formal invoice. Any instances of this not being complied with should be reported to the CJC's Internal Audit Service.

To encourage suppliers of goods and services to receive payment by the most economical means for the CJC. It is essential that all methods of payment have the prior approval of the Director of Resources.

To ensure that the Directorate obtains value for money from purchases by taking appropriate steps to obtain competitive prices for goods and services of the appropriate quality (having regard to best practice guidelines issued by the Director of Resources, which

### 4D-66

Page 183 Page 183



are in line with value for money principles and the CJC's Contract Procedure Rules).

To ensure that employees are aware of the national code of conduct for local government employees.

To ensure that loans, leasing or rental arrangements are not entered into without prior agreement from the Director of Resources. This is because of the potential impact on the CJC's borrowing powers, to protect the CJC against entering into unapproved credit arrangements and to ensure that value for money is being obtained.

To notify the Director of Resources of outstanding expenditure (reserve creditors) relating to the previous financial year as soon as possible after 31 March in line with the timetable determined by the Director of Resources.

To notify the Director of Resources immediately of any expenditure to be incurred as a result of statute/court order where there is no budgetary provision.

To ensure that all appropriate payment records are retained and stored for the defined period, in accordance with the CJC's Retention of Financial Records Policy.

# C. Contracts for Building, Constructional or Engineering Work

Requirements exist in relation to Building, Construction and Engineering works contracts. These requirements exist equally for in house and external contractors and are covered by the CJC's Contract Procedure Rules.

This section should be read in conjunction with the CJC's Contract Procedure Rules and Corporate Procurement Guidelines.

### Key Controls

Contracts must comply with:

- The CJC's Contract Procedure Rules and those Financial Procedure Rules relating to Contracts;
- Any standard form of contract adopted by the CJC for the purpose in hand;

#### 4D-67

Page 184

Adopted [date]

Page 184

Legislation.

### Responsibilities of the Director of Resources

The Director of Resources shall ensure that formal procedures are in place including the maintenance of the CJC's Contract Management System which controls all significant contracts (all contracts in excess of £50,000 and others deemed significant), from tendering to final payment stages in accordance with the relevant section of the Corporate Procurement Guidelines (Contract Procedure Rules and all associated and subsidiary documents). The system shall show the status of accounts on each contract between the CJC and the contractor, together with any payments.

## Responsibilities of Directors

To maintain the CJC's Contract Management System to control all significant contracts within their service areas, from tendering to final payment stages.

All payments to contractors shall be made on a certificate signed by the appropriate officer as determined by the Scheme of Delegation in a form approved by the Director of Resources. This certificate shall show the total amount of the contract, the value of work executed to date, retention money, amount paid to date and the amount now certified. Advice on the format of certificates can be obtained from the Director of Resources.

Any variation of, addition to or omission from, a contract duly authorised, shall be given in writing to the contractor by the responsible Director.

The responsible Director shall ensure that for any variations not within budget, there is strict compliance with the scheme of virement.

In every case, before a final certificate is issued by or on behalf of a Director, the Contract Management System should be updated.

Documentation will be retained in accordance with the Retention of Financial Records Policy and will be made available to the Director of Resources as required. Where professional architects, engineers or surveyors are employed to design or supervise work for the CJC, it shall be a condition of their employment that they:

- Be engaged by the relevant Director at fee rates competitively and fairly set, arranged in accordance with Contract Procedure Rules;
- Make available to the appropriate Director all documents relating to the Contract, for which they are acting on the CJC's behalf, before a final certificate of costs is issued.

Each Director, in consultation with the Director of Resources shall be responsible for reporting to the CJC any variations, additional payments and likely over-spending in excess of £50,000 or 10% of the contract sum (whichever is the greater) unless covered by the initial report. No payment above these values will be made without approval, other than in exceptional circumstances (e.g. potential breach of contract) which must be agreed with the Director of Resources.

The Contract Manager shall bring to the attention of the responsible Officer, as determined by the Scheme of Delegation, the potential for the deduction of liquidated and ascertained damages. The Officer shall make the decision to pursue or otherwise based upon the full facts, including the nature of the claim, materiality and any relevant legal considerations. Any proposal not to deduct liquidated damages, where such a right has accrued, shall be reported to the relevant Director and to the Director of Resources.

On completion of every contract the Contract Manager should review the performance of the contractor and maintain records on the Contract Management System in accordance with the Corporate Procurement Guidelines. Financial and Technical Vetting shall be carried out for all prospective contractors and arrangements for such vetting agreed with the Director of Resources.

A detailed report on the progress and costs of Capital Schemes shall be made regularly to the CJC; the detailed format and frequency of these reports are to be agreed by the Director of Resources. In addition, for contracts over £100,000 in tender value, details of the original and anticipated final costs, programme progress and instructions exceeding 10% of the contract sum shall

4D-69 Page 186 Page 186



be shown. A realistic estimate of the value of any known or anticipated claims should also be included in the forecast final cost.

Bonds and guarantees may be required of a Contractor or Parent Company by the Contracting Officer, having taken due account of risks involved for the CJC. Guidance to risk assessment can be provided by the Director of Resources.

When a risk is perceived, the potential bond shall be a minimum of 10% of the contract value.

# D. Payments to Employees, Pensioners and Members

Employee costs are the largest item of expenditure for most of the CJC's services. It is therefore important that payments are accurate, timely, made only where they are due for services to the CJC and that payments accord with individuals' established post and conditions of employment. It is also important that all payments are accurately and completely recorded and accounted for and that Members' allowances are paid in accordance with the scheme adopted by the CJC.

### Key Controls

Proper authorisation procedures are in place and that there is adherence to corporate timetables in relation to:

- Starters;
- Movers;
- Leavers.

Ensure compliance with all Human Resources Policies.

All payments are in accordance with individuals' established posts and terms and conditions and based on authorised timesheets, staff returns or individual claims as approved.

Employees' names listed on the payroll are checked at regular intervals to verify accuracy and completeness.

Ensure all payroll additions and deductions are reconciled to the CJC's financial system on a periodic basis (monthly).

Ensure employee payroll records are linked to the approved establishment. All appropriate payroll documents are retained and stored for the defined period in accordance with the CJC's

### 4D-70

Page 187 Page 187

Retention of Financial Records Policy and that HM Revenue and Customs (HMRC) are complied with.

### Responsibilities of the Director of Resources

To arrange and control secure and reliable payment of salaries, wages, pensions, emoluments and other remuneration to existing and former employees, in accordance with procedures prescribed by him or her, on the due date.

To record and make arrangements for the accurate and timely payment of tax, pension and other statutory / voluntary deductions.

To make arrangements for payment of all travel and subsistence claims.

To make arrangements for paying Members allowance or travel and subsistence allowances upon receiving the prescribed form, duly completed and authorised.

To provide advice and encouragement to secure payment of salaries and wages by the most economical means.

To ensure that there are adequate arrangements for administering pension matters on a day-to-day basis.

## Responsibilities of Directors

To ensure that the creation of new posts are in line with agreed CJC processes and to ensure that appointments are only made to such correctly established, valid and vacant posts.

To ensure appointments are made in accordance with the regulations of the CJC and that remuneration complies with all CJC policies for the payment of employees, pensioners and Members.

To notify the Director of Resources of all appointments, terminations or variations which may affect the pay or pension of an employee or former employee, in the form and to the timescale required by the Director of Resources and in accordance with the approved policies of the CJC.

To ensure that adequate and effective systems and procedures are operated, so that:

- Payments are only made to bona fide employees;

4D-71 Page 188 Page 188



- Employees are authorised against the approved establishment post structure;
- Payments are only made where there is a valid entitlement;
- Conditions and contracts of employment are correctly applied;
- Employees' names listed on the payroll are checked at regular intervals to verify accuracy and completeness.

To send an up-to-date list of the names of Officers authorised to sign records to the Head of Service Payroll or the Director of Resources, as appropriate, together with specimen signatures, where such Authorisation is not facilitated and controlled through the CJC's Payroll and Human Resources systems. The payroll provider should maintain signatures of Officers authorised to sign timesheets, claims and all other variations affecting pay.

To ensure that payroll transactions are processed only through the payroll system. Directors should give careful consideration to the employment status of individuals employed on a self-employed, consultant or subcontract basis as referred to at the start of this section. The HMRC applies a tight definition for employee status which the above guidance helps determine. In cases of doubt, advice should be sought from the Director of Resources.

To certify travel and subsistence claims and other allowances (in line with the timetable laid down by the Director of Resources). Certification is taken to mean that journeys were authorised and expenses properly and necessarily incurred and that allowances are properly payable by the CJC, ensuring that cost-effective use of travel arrangements is achieved. Invoices / receipts must be retained for all mileage and non-mileage expenses claims in line with the CJC's Retention of Financial Records policy. Claims submitted more than three months after the expenses were incurred must be accompanied by a written explanation for the delay and be certified by the authorised signatory. For specific guidance, reference should be made to the CJC's Expense Claim procedures.

To ensure that the Director of Resources is notified of the details of any employee benefits in kind, to enable full and complete reporting within the income tax, P11d and self-assessment procedures. To ensure that all appropriate payroll documents are retained and stored for the defined period in accordance with the CJC's Retention of Financial Records Policy.

### Responsibilities of Members

To submit claims for Members' travel and subsistence allowances on a monthly basis and, in any event, within one month of the yearend.

## E. Internal Invoicing

The internal recharge of service income and costs is administered currently, in part, through an internal invoicing system, operated manually and without interaction with the CJC's external invoicing systems.

### Key Controls

All income due and expenditure from, service areas in respect of internal recharging relationships is correctly recorded and accounted for. An appropriate timescale is allowed for certification of internal invoicing and where not actioned, arbitration processes exist to clear all disputes.

### • Responsibilities of the Director of Resources

To issue guidelines and procedures on the administration of the CJC's internal invoicing system.

To ensure that internal charging processes are efficient and effective and represent the best interests of the CJC as a whole.

To arbitrate on outstanding disputed invoices at the end of the financial year where the client and supplier departments fail to reach agreement for payment of the invoices.

### Responsibilities of Directors

To comply with all guidelines and procedures issued by the Director of Resources on the administration of the CJC's internal invoicing system.

#### 4D-73

Page 190 Page 190

## 7.3 Taxation

Like all organisations, the CJC has a legal obligation to ensure its tax affairs are in order. Tax issues are often very complex and the penalties for incorrectly accounting for tax are severe. It is therefore very important for all Officers to be aware of their role.

### Key Controls

Budget managers are provided with relevant information and kept up to date on tax issues.

Budget managers are instructed on required record keeping.

All taxable transactions are identified, properly carried out and accounted for within stipulated timescales.

Records are maintained in accordance with instructions.

Returns are made to the appropriate Authorities within the stipulated timescale.

### Responsibilities of the Director of Resources

To complete all Inland Revenue returns regarding PAYE in accordance with statutory regulations.

To ensure compliance with HMRC and Department for Work and Pensions regulations.

To complete a monthly return of VAT inputs and outputs to HMRC.

To complete monthly and annual CIS returns in accordance with statutory requirements, including maintaining an up-to-date register of certificates and registration cards.

To meet all additional taxation requirements.

To maintain up-to-date guidance for CJC employees on taxation issues.

To facilitate training opportunities for CJC employees on taxation issues where appropriate.

To reconcile Taxation codes within the CJC's Financial System.

4D-74 Page 191 Page 191

### Responsibilities of Directors

To ensure that the correct VAT liability is attached to all income due and that all VAT recoverable on purchases complies with HMRC regulations.

To ensure that, where construction and maintenance works are undertaken, the contractor fulfils the necessary construction industry scheme requirements and is registered as such with the CJC.

To manage and control other service sector specific taxation issues in agreement with the Director of Resources.

To ensure that all persons employed by the CJC are added to the CJC's payroll and tax deducted from any payments. Ensure individuals are bona fide self-employed or are employed by a recognised staff agency in accordance with National Insurance categorisation.

To follow the guidance on taxation issued by the Director of Resources.

To inform the Director of Resources of any items of expenditure and/or income that may have a material effect on the taxation position of the CJC.

## 7.4 Trading Accounts/Services

Under the Best Value Accounting Code of Practice, the CJC is required to keep trading accounts for services provided on a basis other than straightforward recharge of cost.

## • Responsibilities of the Director of Resources

To advise on the establishment and operation of trading accounts.

### • Responsibilities of Directors

To consult with the Director of Resources where a trading service wishes to enter into a contract with a third party where the contract expiry date exceeds the remaining life of their main contract with the CJC. In general, such contracts should not be entered into unless they can be terminated within the main contract period without penalty.

To observe all statutory requirements in relation to business units, including the maintenance of a separate revenue account to which all relevant income is credited and all relevant expenditure, including

> 4D-75 Page 192 Page 192



overhead costs, is charged and to produce an annual report in support of the final accounts.

To ensure that the same accounting principles are applied in relation to trading accounts as for other services.

# 8. EXTERNAL ARRANGEMENTS

## 8.1 Partnerships

Partnerships play a key role in delivering services and in helping to promote and improve the well-being of the area. CJCs works in partnership with others – public agencies, private companies, community groups and voluntary organisations. Various stakeholders therefore need to deliver a shared vision of services. CJCs will mobilise investment, bid for funds, champion the needs of their areas and harness the energies of local people and community organisations. CJCs will be measured by what they achieve in partnership with others.

### General

The main reasons for entering into a partnership are:

- The desire to find new ways to share risk;
- The ability to access new resources;
- To provide new and better ways of delivering services;
- To forge new relationships;
- Community involvement.

## A partner is defined as either:

- An organisation (private, public or community) undertaking, part funding or participating as a beneficiary in a project; or
- A body whose nature or status gives it a right or obligation to support the project.

### Partners participate in projects by:

• Acting as a project deliverer or sponsor, solely or in concert with others;

**4D-76** Page 193 **Page 193** 

- Acting as a project funder or part funder;
- Being the beneficiary group of the activity undertaken in a project.

### Partners have common responsibilities:

- To be willing to take on a role in the broader programme appropriate to the skills and resources of the partner organisation;
- To act in good faith at all times and in the best interests of the partnership's aims and objectives;
- To be open about any conflict of interests that might arise;
- To encourage joint working and promote the sharing of information, resources and skills between public, private and community sectors;
- To hold confidentially any information received as a result of partnership activities or duties that is of a confidential or commercially sensitive nature;
- To act wherever possible as ambassadors for the project.

### Key Controls

If appropriate, to be aware of their responsibilities under the CJC's Financial Procedure Rules and Contract Procedure Rules.

To ensure that risk management processes are in place to identify and assess all known risks.

To ensure that project appraisal processes are in place to assess the viability of the project in terms of resources, staffing and expertise.

To agree and accept formally the roles and responsibilities of each of the partners involved in the project before the project commences.

To communicate regularly with other partners throughout the project so that problems can be identified and shared to achieve their successful resolution.

The Chief Executive (or authorised nominee) represents the CJC on partnership and external bodies.

### Responsibilities of the Director of Resources

To advise on effective controls that will ensure that resources are not wasted.

#### **4D-77** Page 194

Adopted [date]

Page 194



To advise on the key elements of project funding. They include:

- A scheme appraisal for financial viability, in terms of value for money and affordability, in both the current and future years;
- Risk appraisal and management;
- Resourcing, including taxation issues;
- Audit, security and control requirements;
- Carry-forward arrangements.

To ensure that the accounting arrangements are satisfactory.

### Responsibilities of Directors

To maintain a register of all contracts entered into with external bodies in accordance with procedures specified by the Director of Resources.

To ensure that, before entering into agreements with external bodies, a risk management appraisal has been prepared for the Director of Resources in a format specified by this Officer.

To ensure that such agreements and arrangements do not impact adversely upon the services provided by the CJC.

To ensure that all agreements and arrangements are properly documented.

To provide appropriate information to the Director of Resources to enable a note to be entered into the CJC's statement of accounts concerning material items.

## 8.2 External Funding

External funding is a very important source of income, but funding conditions need to be carefully considered to ensure that they are compatible with the aims and objectives of the CJC. External Funds provide additional resources to enable the CJC to deliver services. However, in some instances, such funding is linked to tight specifications and may not be flexible enough to link to the CJC's overall plan.



### Key Controls

To ensure that key conditions of funding and any statutory requirements are complied with and that the responsibilities of the accountable body are clearly understood.

To ensure that funds are acquired only to meet the priorities approved in the policy framework by the CJC.

To ensure that any match-funding requirements are given due consideration prior to entering into long-term agreements and that future revenue budgets reflect these requirements.

To ensure that staff employed (and funded in full or in part) for the purposes of externally funded projects are properly recorded on the CJC's Human Resources and Payroll systems.

To ensure that appropriate exit arrangements are established for dealing with the end of the project / source of external funding.

### Responsibilities of the Director of Resources

To ensure that all funding notified by external bodies is received and properly recorded in the CJC's accounts.

To ensure that the match-funding requirements are considered prior to entering into the agreements and that future revenue budgets reflect these requirements.

To ensure that audit requirements are met.

To ensure that adequate monitoring arrangements for grants exist across all Directorates.

### Responsibilities of Directors

To ensure that all applications for external funding and / or projects being developed for external funding applications are approved, as appropriate, at inception to ensure that:

- It is in pursuance of the CJC's priorities;
- Future impacts upon the CJC's revenue and capital budgets are duly considered;
- Appropriate and robust exit arrangements are in place.

To ensure that all claims for funds are made by the due date.

4D-79 Page 196 Page 196





To ensure that the project progresses in accordance with the agreed criteria and that all expenditure is properly incurred and recorded.

To ensure that sufficient project management resources are assigned to schemes to facilitate successful completion of all projects.

To ensure that third party agreements are notified to the Director of Resources.

To ensure that all relevant documentation is retained in accordance with the CJC's Retention of Financial Records Policy.

## 8.3 Work for Third Parties

Current legislation enables the CJC to provide a range of services to other bodies. Such work may enable a Directorate to maintain economies of scale and existing expertise. Arrangements should be in place to ensure that any risks associated with this work is minimised and that such work is not ultra vires.

### Key Controls

To ensure that proposals are costed properly in accordance with guidance provided by the Director of Resources.

To ensure that contracts are drawn up using guidance provided by the Director of Resources and that a formal approvals process is adhered to.

### • Responsibilities of the Director of Resources

To issue guidance with regard to the financial aspects of third-party contracts and the maintenance of the contract register.

### Responsibilities of Directors

To ensure that the approval of the Director of Resources is obtained before any negotiations are concluded to work for third parties.

To maintain a register of all contracts entered into with third parties in accordance with procedures specified by the Director of Resources.

To ensure that appropriate insurance arrangements are made.

To ensure that the CJC is not put at risk from any bad debts.

4D-80 Page 197 Page 197



To ensure that no contract is subsidised by the CJC.

To ensure that, wherever possible, payment is received in advance of the delivery of the service.

To ensure that the Directorate has the appropriate expertise to undertake the contract.

To ensure that such contracts do not impact adversely upon the services provided by the CJC.

To ensure that all contracts are properly documented.

To provide appropriate information to the Director of Resources to enable a note to be entered into the Statement of Accounts.







# Part 4E - Contract Procedure Rules

## Key Messages

- The CJC has made arrangements for Rhondda Cynon Taf County Borough Council (RCT) to provide Procurement Advice and Support services to the CJC. To facilitate the delivery of these services, the CJC has agreed to adopt RCT's Contract Procedures Rules, subject to minor amendments to reflect the CJC's organisational structure.
- References in these Contract Procedure Rules to the Corporate Procurement Unit and to the Head of Procurement Delivery are to RCT's Corporate Procurement Unit and Head of Procurement Delivery. References to all other Officers are to Officers of the CJC.
- Before entering into any contract, placing Official Orders or undertaking any competitive procurement process where the estimated value exceeds £15,000, Officers <u>must</u> consult with the Corporate Procurement Unit who will advise on the Procurement process to be followed. Upon receipt of a fully completed Contract Initiation Document, the Corporate Procurement Unit will be responsible for leading the procurement process above this value (in consultation with the relevant CJC Service Area) from initiation through to contract award.
- Any Officers delegated with responsibility for the procurement of goods, services (including contracts for consultancy) or works for or on behalf of the CJC (in accordance with the CJC's Scheme of Delegation) are affected by these Rules.
- All procurement should be conducted in accordance with the principles of Public Procurement Law (including any retained EU obligation), namely, nondiscrimination, transparency and fairness.
- Officers shall make full use of Corporate Contracts including National Procurement Service Contracts, established Framework Agreements or other legally available arrangements before placing Official Orders.
- Details of all Contracts available for use can be obtained from the Corporate Procurement Unit.



# Contents

SECTION 1 INTRODUCTION	Error! Bookmark not defined.
Scope	4
Functionality	4
Aims	5
Status	5
Who is affected by these Procedure Rules?	6
Tendering, Ordering and Advertising	6
Head of Procurement Delivery	7
Legal Requirements	7
Focus of these Rules	7
Procurement Planning	
Proprietary Products	
The Framework of Rules	
Contract Management	
Variation to Contracts	
Contract Management System	
Procurement by Consultants	
Sustainable Procurement	
Equal Opportunities, Wellbeing & Ethical Pro	ocurement10
Reviewing the Procedure Rules	
Guidance	
SECTION 2 CONTRACT PROCEDURE RUL	ES 13
Framework Agreements and Collaboration	
Instances where there is no requirement for	competition13
Estimating the Contract Value	
Service Level Agreements	
Bonds or Guarantees	
Private Interests	
SECTION 3 PROCEDURES	
C.1.1 Deciding Which Value Threshold	
CONTRACT PROCEDURES – OVERVIEW:	
C2 Purchases below £15,000	

# Part 4E

C3	Purchases between £15,000 - £75,000	17
C4	SUPPLIES & SERVICES Contracts between £75,000 and below the Procurement Thresholds	18
C5	WORKS Contracts with a value between £75,000 and below the Procurement Thresholds	19
C6	Contracts with a total value in excess of the Procurement Thresholds	21
	Single Tenders	21
D.	Terms and Conditions	22
E.	Approved Lists	22
F.	Processing of Tenders	23
	Electronic Tenders and Electronic Auctions	23
	Awarding the Contract	23
	Amendment to Tenders, Errors and Omissions	24
	Assessment of Tenders (Tender Evaluation)	24
	Acceptance of Tenders	25
	Non-concluded Terms and Conditions	25
G.	Completion of Contracts	26
Н.	Contract Management	26
I.	Termination Procedures	27
J.	Disposal of Land, Buildings or Equipment	27
K.	Contract Variations – basic principles	27
L.	Extensions	28
M.	Use of other available Contracts	28
N.	Approval to proceed in Special Circumstances	29
Ο.	Retention of Documents	30
P.	Compliance	30
Q.	Guidance and Support	31
DEFIN	ITIONS	32



# **SECTION 1: INTRODUCTION**

- 1.1 These Contract Procedure Rules should be read in conjunction with the CJC's Financial Procedure Rules and Scheme of Delegation.
- 1.2 A key requirement of these procedure rules is to ensure competitiveness and the primary method of achieving this is through a competitive process. These Rules set a framework for these processes and aim to strike the right balance between price and quality whilst keeping the cost of contracting to a minimum.

# Scope

- 1.3 These Contract Procedure Rules are:
  - The CJC's procedural rules for buying goods and services for the CJC. They do not apply to internal purchases or service provision, but only to external suppliers and providers.
  - Applicable to the making by the CJC of all Contracts, for the provision, supply, hire or disposal of goods, materials or intellectual products, and for the provision of services, the use of consultants and to Contracts for income.
  - Not applicable to Contracts of service (i.e. employment contracts). Please note however that the procurement of Agency Workers and Consultancy Services does fall within the scope of these Rules.

# Functionality

- 1.4 These Contract Procedure Rules:
  - Are applicable to the formation of Contracts and to any matters as may arise in the process of managing Contracts, which significantly change, vary or terminate any such Contract during its currency.
  - Relate to the extension or renewal of Contracts beyond their initial term.
  - Are without prejudice to the need for budget holders to ensure that budgets are not exceeded.



• Are without prejudice to the requirements of UK and EU Legislation governing any Contract in which case those requirements shall be followed (even if they conflict with these rules).

# Aims

- 1.5 These Contract Procedure Rules aim to:
  - Achieve value for money for the CJC in the market by ensuring provision for securing competition at appropriate levels of expenditure whilst avoiding disproportionate or bureaucratic costs where levels of expenditure are less significant.
  - Achieve fullest accountability at all levels whilst ensuring an adequate audit trail by requiring the Directors to record who did what, how and when.
  - Ensure that Officers follow proper and fair procedures for the involvement and selection of Contractors.
  - Ensure compliance with Public Contract Regulations and retained EU Procurement Directives.
  - Ensure that proper Specification is made by Officers which reflect the appropriate and realistic quality requirements for any defined need, and that offers may be judged by objective criteria.
  - Ensure that levels of monitoring and training exist to ensure proper compliance and that these rules are regularly reviewed to take account of new circumstances.

# Status

- 1.6 These Contract Procedure Rules:
  - Are made under Section 135 of the Local Government Act 1972 and all other powers enabling the CJC.
  - Are applicable to all parts of the CJC's activities.
  - Are applicable where the CJC is acting as agent for another body unless the principal directs otherwise.
  - Must be adopted by any external contractors empowered to form Contracts on behalf of the CJC and by any person who is not an Officer of the CJC engaged to manage a Contract on behalf of the CJC.

4E-5 Page 203 Page 203



- Shall apply to the selection of nominated suppliers and nominated subcontractors for products covered by prime costs and provisional sums in a main contract.
- Shall be interpreted so far as possible to ensure the Aims set out in these rules are achieved.
- Are not applicable to expenditure between the CJC's Service Areas, Directorates or the use of the CJC's trading organisations.

# Who is affected by these Procedure Rules?

1.7 Officers who may, at any point, require goods and / or services from external Stakeholders.

# Tendering, Ordering and Advertising

- 1.8 Before entering into any contract, placing Official Orders or undertaking any competitive procurement process where the estimated value exceeds £15,000, Officers <u>must</u> consult with the Corporate Procurement Unit who will advise on the Procurement process to be followed.
- 1.9 A Contract Initiation Document (CID) must be completed and submitted to the Corporate Procurement Unit <u>before</u> any competitive procurement process takes place. This document enables a robust specification of requirements to be recorded by the CJC Service Area allowing the Corporate Procurement Unit to advise on the most suitable process, regulations to adhere to, timescales and resource requirements. See the Procurement pages on the CJC's Intranet Site for a copy of the Contract Initiation Document (CID).
- 1.10 Upon receipt of a fully completed Contract Initiation Document, the Corporate Procurement Unit will be responsible for leading the procurement process above this value (in consultation with the relevant CJC Service Area) from initiation through to contract award.
- 1.11 Officers shall make full use of Corporate Contracts including National Procurement Service Contracts, established Framework Agreements or other legally available arrangements before placing Official Orders.
- 1.12 There are a number of Electronic Procurement Systems that should be utilised as corporate solutions to support the cost efficient procurement of goods and services (streamlining the transaction process and reducing unnecessary administration overheads where possible). Please refer to the Procurement pages on the CJC's Intranet Site for further information regarding the use of these systems.

1.13 In accordance with the principles of the Welsh Government "Opening Doors, The Charter for SME Friendly Procurement", contracts exceeding £25,000 shall be advertised on RCT's Contract Management System and/or the Sell2Wales website, where practical, and providing that it represents best value for the CJC.

# Head of Procurement Delivery

1.14 The Corporate Procurement Unit has a clear strategic role in the procurement of all services, supplies and works, and as such, it is vital that this expertise is employed and consulted upon for all contracts where the estimated value exceeds £15,000. Furthermore, RCT's Head of Procurement Delivery, on behalf of the relevant CJC Director shall place all EU notices of advertisement.

# Legal Requirements

- 1.15 Formal procedures are required to be made by every Local Authority under Section 135 of the Local Government Act 1972. The Act refers to the supply of 'goods or materials and the execution of works'.
- 1.16 All Public Procurement in the UK is governed by UK Procurement Regulations and any retained EU obligations. This legal framework helps to ensure that Public Procurement is conducted in a fair and open manner.
- Note: Following the UK's leaving of the EU, certain EU Directives no longer apply. For public procurement, the EU Procurement Directives have been replaced by the Public Procurement (Amendment etc.) (EU Exit) Regulations 2020 ("PP Amendment Regulations 2020"). Most of the provisions remain the same with the exception of:
  - a change in the requirement to advertise in the OJEU; and
  - change to the way Thresholds are calculated.

# Focus of these Rules

1.17 Section 135 of the 1972 Local Government Act does not set any particular format for Contract Procedure Rules nor does it prescribe the contents in any detail. In considering any specific set of circumstances however, it is expected that at all times, Officers will have in mind the objective implicit within section 135 of the Act, namely that contracting processes shall include 'provision for <u>securing competition</u>'.



# **Procurement Planning**

1.18 At the commencement of each calendar year, the Corporate Procurement Unit will contact CJC Directors and Service Area stakeholders to request details of any planned procurement activities over £15,000 for the forthcoming financial year. The Corporate Procurement Unit will use this information for procurement planning, to identify collaborative opportunities, to allocate appropriate resources and to ensure all relevant legislative requirements are observed.

## **EU Procurement Directives**

1.20 These Contract Procedure Rules require compliance in all cases with any retained EU obligation that is enforceable by virtue of section 4 of the European Union (Withdrawal) Act 2018. In this regard all such notices or advertisements are to be placed by RCT's Head of Procurement Delivery.

# **Proprietary Products**

1.21 The Contract Procedure Rules also recognise that some products and services may be unique and therefore are available from one source only, and that in such circumstances, competitive tendering may not always be appropriate. The procedures within these rules for the procurement of Proprietary Products set out the requirements to be followed in these situations.

## The Framework of Rules

- 1.22 At the heart of these Contract Procedure Rules is a system of nominated Officers, which is intended to ensure proper separation of duties, to identify accountabilities and to encourage the best use of skills and knowledge. The framework includes for each contract:
  - a Director
  - a Contract Manager
  - a Contracting Officer.

Due regard must be given to the responsibilities allocated to each under the CJC's Scheme of Delegation.



## **Contract Management**

1.23 In addition to the processes by which contracts are established, there is a need to ensure that contracts are properly managed during their life. These Contract Procedure Rules therefore cover aspects of Contract Management, which relate to ongoing contract variation, price control or termination of contracts at any time during the contract period.

## **Variation to Contracts**

1.24 These Contract Procedure Rules give powers to Directors (in consultation with the CJC's Director of Resources and Director of Legal & Governance) to agree variations beyond the original contract terms. Other variations regarding the terms of the contract are to be dealt with by the Contract Manager in conjunction with the Corporate Procurement Unit. Please also refer to the requirements of the Financial Procedure Rules concerning variations.

## **Contract Management System**

1.25 One significant purpose of these Contract Procedure Rules is to ensure transparency relating to decisions taken around the contracting process. These Contract Procedure Rules require the establishment of a Contract Management System, which shall be the primary place for managing procurement processes and for recording details of all contracts awarded over the value of £15,000. It is from this system that the CJC is able to manage and monitor the CJC's Contracts Register.

## **Procurement by Consultants**

1.26 Where the CJC uses consultants as part of a procurement process, it should be ensured that consultants carry out any procurement in accordance with these Contract Procedure Rules. No consultant shall make any decision on whether to award a contract. All decisions must be made in accordance with the CJC's Scheme of Delegation.

# **Sustainable Procurement**

1.27 Sustainable procurement is a process whereby organisations meet their needs for goods, services, works and utilities in a way that achieves value for money on a whole life basis, in terms of generating benefits not only to the

**4E-9** Page 207 Page 207

organisation, but also to society and the economy, while minimising damage to the environment.

- 1.28 The Wales Procurement Policy Statement (WPPS) adopts a definition of procurement that ensures value for money is considered in the very widest sense when contracting in the public sector in Wales. The Community Benefits policy approach is covered under principle 4 of the WPPS and seeks to act upon the wider definition of value for money by delivering the very widest social, economic and environmental benefits in the course of securing goods, services or works.
- 1.29 When planning public procurement in Wales, the Community Benefits policy approach must be an integral consideration and should be applied where such benefits can be realised. Principle 4 of the WPPS has set a threshold for application of Community Benefits at £1m for both application of policy and measurement of outcomes. For all contracts exceeding this value, the CJC shall consider a social return on investment through the adoption of a community benefits approach.
- 1.30 Further information and guidance is available via the Welsh Government guidance document: 'Community Benefits: Delivering Maximum Value for the Welsh Pound' or via the Procurement Route Planner.

# **Equal Opportunities, Wellbeing & Ethical Procurement**

1.31 Public authorities must ensure that their procurement activities are operated in a way that meets their legal equality obligations. Addressing equality issues in procurement will help the CJC provide public services that are tailored to the needs of diverse users and communities.

## The Equality Act 2010

- 1.32 The Act includes a public sector equality duty (the 'general duty') that aims to ensure that equality considerations are built into the design of policies and the delivery of services. A public authority remains responsible for meeting the general duty even where relevant works or services are contracted out to an external supplier. It is important to build equality considerations into procurement processes.
- 1.33 The general duty applies to anyone who is carrying out a public function.
- 1.34 Where an external body is being contracted to provide a relevant public service (including, in some cases, providing goods or works) it will be

4E-10 Page 208 Page 208

necessary to make them aware of the responsibilities that may arise under the public sector equality duty and to assist them appropriately.

1.35 The Sustainable Risk Assessment template (SRA) can be used to assess equality considerations. Information on this is available via the Procurement Route Planner or can be obtained from the Corporate Procurement Unit.

## Welsh Language

- 1.36 The CJC must ensure that contractors delivering a public service on its behalf are able to deliver such a service in compliance with the requirements of Welsh Language legislation. In order to deliver effective, quality and equal public services within Wales, there is a requirement to consider language obligations from the outset of a tender process and in preparing contract specifications.
- 1.37 Where a contract relates to a 'public service contract' (as governed by the requirements of the Welsh Language Act 1993), a contractor may be required to demonstrate its ability to comply with the requirements of the Act. This may involve the ability of the contractor to deliver services in Welsh or English to service users on an equal basis and / or to be able to market and promote services bilingually. The contract specification must set out the entire requirements of the contract, including details of the Welsh Language Standards applicable to the delivery of the contract throughout the contract term.
- 1.38 Procurement documentation must also be issued bilingually in accordance with the Welsh Language Standards (Welsh Language Wales Measure 2011), including but not limited to an invitation to tender and any procurement guidelines issued as part of a competitive tender process. Standard templates have been developed for this purpose and can be obtained from the Corporate Procurement Unit.

## The Wellbeing of Future Generations (Wales) Act

- 1.39 The Wellbeing of Future Generations Act (WFG) focuses on improving the social, economic, environmental and cultural well-being of Wales.
- 1.40 The Act puts in place seven Well-being Goals:
  - (1) A prosperous Wales
  - (2) A resilient Wales
  - (3) A healthier Wales
  - (4) A more equal Wales
  - (5) A Wales of cohesive communities

4E-11 Page 209 Page 209





- (6) A Wales of vibrant culture and thriving Welsh language
- (7) A globally responsible Wales.
- 1.41 These 'Wellbeing Goals' are for everyone in Wales to work towards, and the CJC as a public body must also show that they are making decisions and taking actions to support these goals. It is essential that these goals become the cornerstone of all CJC commissioning and procurement activity and considered as part of the contract initiation process.

### Ethical Employment Practices in Supply Chains

- 1.42 The Welsh Government 'Code of Practice Ethical Employment in Supply Chains' published in 2017 commits public, private and third sector organisations to a set of actions that tackle illegal and unfair employment practices.
- 1.43 The scope of the Code of Practice covers procurement, supplier selection, tendering, contract management and supplier management and aims to help ensure workers in public sector supply chains in Wales are employed in a fair and ethical way. The twelve commitments set out in the Code of Practice should be considered as part of the commissioning and procurement decision making process.

## **Reviewing the Procedure Rules**

1.44 It is intended that these rules will be kept under continuous review so that they reflect changes in contracting and best practice. The reviews will be carried out by RCT's Head of Procurement Delivery in conjunction with the CJC's Director of Resources and Director of Legal & Governance.

# Guidance

1.45 In order to ensure that Officers have access to advice and guidance, a support system, including assistance and advice from the Corporate Procurement Unit is available. Officers who have doubt or difficulties in any given situation relating to contracts should contact the Corporate Procurement Unit.

Corporate Procurement Unit contact details:

Tel: 01443 281184 Email: Procurement@rctcbc.gov.uk

4E-12 Page 210 Page 210



Part 4E

# **SECTION 2: CONTRACT PROCEDURE RULES**

# Framework Agreements and Collaboration

- A.1 Where current and valid frameworks are available for use by the CJC (as approved by the Head of Procurement Delivery), the framework must be used in accordance with the guidance provided by the Head of Procurement Delivery.
- A.2 Any joint procurement arrangements with other local authorities and/or public sector bodies including membership or use of any consortia must be approved by the Head of Procurement Delivery.
- A.3 Established framework and consortium arrangements endorsed by the Head of Procurement Delivery for use by the CJC shall be mandatory.
- A.4 Where collaborative or CJC frameworks are utilised, the award process must be in accordance with the terms and guidance of the individual framework.

## Instances where there is no requirement for competition

- B.1 There is no requirement for competition for work placed with internal trading organisations. However, where the value of the contract is above £75,000, and another trading organisation is known to offer comparable services to those required, competition may be sought. In these circumstances, the Contracting Officer must be able to demonstrate that competition is likely to lead to better value for money (taking account not only of price, but of the total cost to the CJC of the competitive process, including any loss of revenue with the internal trading organisation).
- B.2 There is no requirement for competition for work placed with other CJC departments that are not internal trading organisations.

## **Estimating the Contract Value**

B.3 The value of a contract means the estimated total monetary value over its full duration (not the annual value), including any extensions or other options. Where the duration of a contract is indeterminate or is longer than four years, this should be taken to be the estimated value of the contract over a period of four years. No procurement may be artificially split to avoid compliance with these Contract Procedure Rules and Public Procurement Legislation.

4E-13 Page 211 Page 211



B.4 Where the value is, or may be, equal to or greater than the relevant OJEU threshold, due regard should be given to the valuation rules in regulation 8 (Thresholds) of the Public Contracts Regulations 2015. Guidance should be sought from the Corporate Procurement Unit where assistance is required in estimating contract values.

## **Service Level Agreements**

B.5 A Service Level Agreement (SLA) is an agreement between a service provider and client that governs all aspects of their relationship. An SLA can be used between internal departments within the CJC or other Local Authorities. Where the Service Provider is a legal entity external to the client, the relationship will be a formal contract as opposed to an SLA.

It is important to document and agree any Service Level Agreement, including any commercial and exit arrangements of the participating organisations. This should include clear criteria for determining the ongoing viability of the arrangement and supported by agreed and measurable performance indicators with the service provider. In support of this, the standard Service Level Agreement Template available via RCT's Head of Procurement Delivery should be used.

## **Bonds or Guarantees**

B.6 A risk assessment should be undertaken to determine whenever a performance bond or performance guarantee is required. Guidance relating to Bonds or Guarantees can be obtained from the Corporate Procurement Unit.

## **Private Interests**

- B.7 No Member, employee or agent of the CJC shall improperly use their position to obtain any personal or private benefit from any Contract entered into by the CJC.
- B.8 Members and employees of the CJC shall comply with the requirements of Section 117 of the Local Government Act 1972 and the Employees' Code of Conduct set out in the Constitution about the declaration of private interests in Contracts with the CJC. Such interests must be declared to the Director of Legal & Governance acting in his or her capacity as a Monitoring Officer for inclusion in the appropriate registers.

4E-14 Page 212 Page 212

# **SECTION 3 PROCEDURES**

# C.1 Deciding Which Value Threshold

The Contracting Officer shall determine in accordance with sections B.3 - B.4 the estimated value of the contract and thereby the thresholds to be used, which shall be as follows:

C2	Purchases below £15,000
C3	Purchases between £15,000 and £75,000
C4	Between £75,000 and below the EU Procurement Thresholds for <b>Supplies &amp; Services contracts</b>
C5	Between £75,000 and below the EU Procurement Thresholds for <b>Works contracts</b>
C6	Above the EU Procurement Thresholds

The Thresholds effective from 1st January 2022 are:

	Inc Vat	Ex Vat
Supplies and Services	£213,477	£177,897.50
Works	£5,336,937	£4,447,447.50
Social & Other Specific Services	£663,540	N/A

Notes:

- From 1st January 2022 the Thresholds are inclusive of VAT. The above table provides a calculation of both inclusive and exclusive based on 20%.
- For term contracts, the estimated total value relates to the entire term or four years, whichever is the less.
- The OJEU thresholds are the financial values at which the EU Public Sector Procurement Directive 2014/24/EU and the Public Contracts Regulations 2015 require tenders to be advertised in the Official Journal of the EU ("OJEU").
- Social and other specific services as specified under Article 74 of the above Directive. Procedures above this value are subject to the light touch regime.
- These thresholds vary from time to time and should be checked with the Procurement department for accuracy.

4E-15

Page 213 Page 213

# **CONTRACT PROCEDURES – OVERVIEW**

Estimated Contract Value								
	C2	C3	C4	C5	C6			
	Below £15,000	£15,000 - £75,000	£75,000 to Thresholds (Supplies, Social & other Specific Services)	£75,000 to Thresholds (Works)	Above Thresholds			
Key requirement	order or undertal	orate Contracts or other available contracts / frameworks before place ertaking tender process. Il Contracts available for use can be obtained from the Corpora						
	Over £15,000: / submitted to the process takes pla Competitive proc the Contract M	£15,000: A Contract Initiation Document (CID) must be completed and ted to the Corporate Procurement Unit <u>before</u> any competitive procurement						
Process	Due regard for ensuring value for money is achieved (2 quotations recommended).	• 3 tenders invited (minimum).	• 4 tenders invited (minimum).	<ul> <li>3 tenders invited (between £75k and £150k).</li> <li>4 tenders (between £150k and Threshold.</li> </ul>	Seek advice from Head of Procurement Delivery before commencing any tender process. • Tender must be published.			
Framework Agreements	Where collaborative or CJC frameworks are utilised, the number of tenderers and value of applicable thresholds should be in accordance with the terms of the individual framework.							
Returned to & Opened by:	Any Officer	By the assigned Officer (via the Contract Management System).						
Contract Award	Contract Officer with delegated responsibility under the CJC's Scheme of Delegation.							
Completion of Contract	Retain evidence of all contract documentation (quotations etc)	Retain evidence of all contract documentation. Contract details must be recorded on the Contract Management System.						



Part 4E

## C2 Purchases below £15,000

- C.2.1 Before undertaking any competitive tendering process or before placing any Official Orders on behalf of the CJC, Officers shall <u>make full use of Corporate</u> <u>Contracts</u> and the Corporate Procurement Unit for other contracts (including National Procurement Service Contracts, established Framework Agreements or other legally available arrangement) and observe the requirements of B.1.
- C.2.2 Details of all Contracts available for use can be obtained from RCT's Head of Procurement Delivery.
- C.2.3 Where Framework Agreements are to be utilised, Contracting Officers must conform to the specific requirements of each Framework Agreement for the selection and letting of contracts.
- C.2.4 Where the requirements of C.2.1 cannot be met or where a Corporate Contract is not available for use, it will be necessary only for the Contracting Officer to seek value for money. It is recommended that a minimum of **2 quotations** are requested to demonstrate value for money prior to the selection of any contractor and documentary evidence of the decision making process retained.
- C.2.5 The Contracting Officer may utilise an Approved Vendors List (AVL) up to the Thresholds (e.g. Constructionline), however prior approval of the Head of Procurement Delivery must be obtained. Where an AVL is utilised to select potential Tenderers, it is recommended the invited Tenderers are refreshed on each occasion from any previous selection list used.
- C.2.6 The Contracting Officer may only award a contract or enter into contractual arrangements providing that this responsibility has been properly authorised to them in accordance with the CJC's Scheme of Delegation.

## C3 Purchases between £15,000 - £75,000

- C.3.1 Before entering into any contract, placing Official Orders or undertaking any competitive procurement process where the estimated value exceeds £15,000.00, Officers <u>must</u> consult with the Corporate Procurement Unit who will advise on the Procurement process to be followed.
- C.3.2 A Contract Initiation Document (CID) must be completed and submitted to the Corporate Procurement Unit <u>before</u> any entering into any contract, placing Official Orders or undertaking any competitive procurement process where the

4E-17 Page 215 Page 215

estimated value exceeds £15,000. This document enables a robust specification of requirements to be recorded by the Service Area allowing the Corporate Procurement Unit to advise on the most suitable process, regulations to adhere to, timescales and resource requirements. A copy of the Contract Initiation Document (CID) is available on the CJC's Intranet Site.

- C.3.3 Upon receipt of a fully completed Contract Initiation Document, the Corporate Procurement Unit will be responsible for leading the procurement process above this value (in consultation with the relevant Service Area) from initiation through to contract award.
- C.3.4 Before undertaking any competitive tendering process or before placing any Official Orders, the CJC shall <u>make full use of Corporate Contracts</u>, including National Procurement Service Contracts, established Framework Agreements or other legally available arrangement) and observe the requirements of B.1. Where Framework Agreements are to be utilised, Contracting Officers must conform to the specific requirements of each Framework Agreement for the selection and letting of contracts.
- C.3.5 Where a Corporate Contract is not available for use (C.2.1), a minimum of **3 tenders** must be invited and due regard must be given for ensuring value for money is achieved. Documentary evidence of the decision making process must be retained.
- C.3.6 A contract may only be awarded if appropriate approval is received from an Officer with delegated authority to do so in accordance with the CJC's Scheme of Delegation.
- C.3.7 Following the award of the contract, the contract details will be held on RCT's Contract Management System.

# C4 SUPPLIES & SERVICES Contracts between £75,000 and below the EU Procurement Thresholds

- C.4.1 Before entering into any contract, placing Official Orders or undertaking any competitive procurement process where the estimated value exceeds £15,000.00, Officers <u>must</u> consult with the Corporate Procurement Unit who will advise on the Procurement process to be followed.
- C.4.2 A Contract Initiation Document (CID) must be completed and submitted to the Corporate Procurement Unit <u>before</u> any competitive procurement process takes place. This document enables a robust specification of requirements to be recorded by the Service Area allowing the Corporate Procurement Unit to advise on the most suitable process, regulations to adhere to, timescales and

resource requirements. See the Procurement pages on the CJC's Intranet Site for a copy of the Contract Initiation Document (CID).

- C.4.3 Upon receipt of a fully completed Contract Initiation Document, the Corporate Procurement Unit will be responsible for leading the procurement process above this value (in consultation with the relevant Service Area) from initiation through to contract award.
- C.4.4 Where a Corporate Contract is not available for use (C.2.1), the Contracting Officer shall arrange for a <u>Competitive Tender</u> to be undertaken and shall arrange for the following number of tenders to be invited and evidenced (these are minimum requirements and Contracting Officers may deem it appropriate to seek more to ensure a competitive process):
  - For contracts between £75,000 and the Thresholds, at least 4 competitive **tenders** invited.
  - The Contracting Officer may utilise an Approved Vendors List (AVL) and shall observe the requirements of C.2.5 when doing so.
  - Documentary evidence of the decision making process must be retained.
- C.4.5 The Contracting Officer must decide and record:
  - The form in which Tenderers shall be invited to tender.
  - The criteria to be used to select the successful Contractor or Supplier from among those tendering.
  - The criteria to determine whether the chosen Contractor performs satisfactorily.
- C.4.6 Due regard must be given for ensuring value for money is achieved. In such cases where the minimum amount of tenders cannot be obtained, the Contracting Officer shall refer to C.7.4.
- C.4.7 A contract may only be awarded if appropriate approval is received from an Officer with delegated authority to do so in accordance with the CJC's Scheme of Delegation.
- C.4.8 Following the award of the contract, the contract details will be held on the RCT's Contract Management System.

# C5 WORKS Contracts with a value between £75,000 and below the EU Procurement Thresholds

C.5.1 Before entering into any contract, placing Official Orders or undertaking any competitive procurement process where the estimated value exceeds

#### 4E-19

Page 217 Page 217  $\pm 15,000$ , Officers <u>must</u> consult with the Corporate Procurement Unit who will advise on the Procurement process to be followed.

- C.5.2 A Contract Initiation Document (CID) must be completed and submitted to the Corporate Procurement Unit <u>before</u> any competitive procurement process takes place. This document enables a robust specification of requirements to be recorded by the Service Area allowing the Corporate Procurement Unit to advise on the most suitable process, regulations to adhere to, timescales and resource requirements. See the Procurement pages on the CJC's Intranet Site for a copy of the Contract Initiation Document (CID).
- C.5.3 Upon receipt of a fully completed Contract Initiation Document, the Corporate Procurement Unit will be responsible for leading the procurement process above this value (in consultation with the relevant Service Area) from initiation through to contract award.
- C.5.4 Where a Corporate Contract is not available for use (C.2.1), the Contracting Officer shall arrange for a <u>Competitive Tender</u> to be undertaken and shall arrange for the following number of tenders to be invited and evidenced (these are minimum requirements and Contracting Officers may deem it appropriate to seek more to ensure a competitive process):
  - For contracts between £75,000 and £150,000 at least **3 tenders** invited for Works contracts.
  - For contracts between £150,000 and the Thresholds at least **4 tenders** invited for Works contracts.
  - The Contracting Officer may utilise an Approved Vendors List (AVL) and shall observe the requirements of C.2.4 when doing so.
  - Documentary evidence of the decision making process must be retained.
- C.5.5 The Contracting Officer must decide and record:
  - The form in which Tenderers shall be invited to tender.
  - The criteria to be used to select the successful Contractor or Supplier from among those tendering.
  - The criteria to determine whether the chosen Contractor performs satisfactorily.
- C.5.6 Due regard must be given for ensuring value for money is achieved. In such cases where the minimum amount of tenders cannot be obtained, the Contracting Officer shall refer to C.7.4.

4E-20 Page 218 Page 218





- C.5.7 A contract may only be awarded if appropriate approval is received from an Officer with delegated authority to do so in accordance with the CJC's Scheme of Delegation.
- C.5.8 Following the award of the contract, the contract details will be held on RCT's Contract Management System.

## C6 Contracts with a total value in excess of the EU Procurement Thresholds

- C.6.1 The Contracting Officer shall follow rules C.2.1 C.5.8 except where they conflict with EU Procurement Directives.
- C.6.2 The Contracting Officer must seek advice from the Head of Procurement Delivery before the commencement of any EU process to ensure full compliance with EU Procurement Directives and to determine the procedure to be used.
- C.6.3 The Head of Procurement Delivery shall place all Contract Notices in accordance with the requirements of the EU Procurement Directives.
- C.6.4 The Contracting Officer shall ensure compliance with the procedure set out in the relevant Directives.
- C.6.5 The Contracting Officer may only award a contract or enter into contractual arrangements providing that this responsibility has been properly authorised to them in accordance with the CJC's Scheme of Delegation.
- C.6.6 The Head of Procurement Delivery will publish a Contract Award Notice in accordance with the requirements of the EU Directives.

## Single Tenders

- C.7.1 A single tender may only be invited when:
  - by reason of regulation or legislation only one supplier of the product or service exists;
  - the value of the contract is below EU Thresholds and the costs of complying with a tender procedure outweighs the likely benefits;
  - only a Propriety Product (for Goods, Services, Social & Other specific services or Works) is suitable or acceptable to customers or the Product consists of repairs or works to an existing Propriety Product (although some propriety products may be available through existing framework

4E-21 Page 219 Page 219



arrangements. Where available, the requirements of A.1 shall be observed);

- in exceptional cases of such extreme emergency that a tender process cannot be undertaken. In these cases, the reason for the urgency shall not be within the control of the Director or Contracting Officer.
- C.7.2 In all such cases, the Director and Contracting Officer must document and record the reasons why within the Contract Initiation Document (CID), sign and date and notify the Head of Procurement Delivery.
- C.7.3 In all such cases above, the Contracting Officer must ensure:
  - that the product is specified in writing;
  - where only one tenderer is identified, ensure that the best price and conditions are negotiated and that these are recorded;
  - that provisions for the adjustment in price, volumes or other variable factors have been agreed and recorded in writing.

#### Instances where there are less than the required minimum Tenders invited

C.7.4 In such cases where the Contracting Officer wishes to proceed with less than the required number of tenders specified in these Contract Procedure Rules, the Director and Contracting Officer must document and record the reasons why within the Contract Initiation Document (CID), sign and date and notify the Head of Procurement Delivery.

#### D. Terms and Conditions

D.1 Where available, practical and appropriate to do so, the CJC's adopted Standard Terms and Conditions shall be specified as a minimum requirement for entering into contracts for Supplies, Works or Services. Any doubt as to the applicability of these conditions or any clauses contained therein should be referred to the Director of Legal & Governance or Head of Procurement Delivery.

## E. Approved Lists

- E.1 Approved Lists cannot be used for the exclusive selection of Tenderers for any Contract above the value thresholds set out in EU Procurement Directives as detailed at C.1 of these rules.
- E.2 Contracting Officers shall also observe the requirements of C.2.5 before utilising an Approved Vendors List (AVL).

4E-22 Page 220 Page 220

Part 4E

#### F. Processing of Tenders

A key function of these Procedure Rules is to set down a framework, which can demonstrate that the requirements of public accountability and transparency are extant. To achieve this, the following shall apply:

## **Electronic Tenders and Electronic Auctions**

F.1 All Tenders over the £15,000 threshold should be processed using RCT's approved Contract Management System (CMS). This system facilitates a controlled and secure environment for the issue, receipt, opening and evaluation of tenders and also captures a complete audit trail of tender processes conducted. This system should be used in accordance with appropriate guidance, user documentation and procedures.

Further information regarding the use of RCT's Contract Management System may be obtained via the Corporate Procurement Unit.

- F.2 Contracting Officers shall observe the following requirements when processing tenders via the Contract Management System:
  - A responsible officer is assigned to manage the tender.
  - Tender timescales are adequate to enable suppliers sufficient time to prepare and submit their tender. These timescales should also consider the complexities of the requirement.
  - All relevant tender documentation is made available to tenderers and the information provided is consistent with the details entered directly on the CMS.
  - All tender clarifications must be conducted via the CMS.
  - Evaluation questions and criteria are entered into the system in the most appropriate format.
  - Appropriate use of tools, such as electronic auctions, are considered.
  - Suppliers are registered on the CMS with accurate and complete contact information.

## Awarding the Contract

The tender evaluation outcome must be recorded on the system.

4E-23 Page 221 Page 221

- Notifications must be sent to suppliers via the system.
- Following completion of the tender process, the contract should be created, awarded and registered accordingly on the system.
- F.3 Where an externally hosted extranet is to be used to support the tendering process prior approval of the Head of Procurement Delivery must be obtained.

## Amendment to Tenders, Errors and Omissions

- F.4 As a general rule no adjustment or qualification to any tender(s) is permitted. Errors found during the examination of tenders shall be dealt with in one of the following ways:
  - If the error is not arithmetical the tenderer shall be given details of the error(s) and shall be given the opportunity of confirming without amendment or withdrawing the tender; or
  - If an arithmetical error is found, the responsible officer shall correct the error(s) provided that, apart from the genuine arithmetic error(s), no other adjustment revision or qualification is permitted.
- F.5 A Contracting Officer may seek clarification of the information provided (or not provided) by a Tenderer only where this is necessary to aid understanding.

## **Assessment of Tenders (Tender Evaluation)**

- F.6 Tenders should be assessed in accordance with the predetermined evaluation criteria set out in the Tender documentation (and published EU notice, where appropriate) and identify tenders that best meet the criteria, including value for money.
- F.7 In respect of all tenders, where the main tender criterion is the most economically advantageous tender, the evaluation criteria or sub-criteria shall, as a minimum, be listed in the Invitation To Tender (ITT) documentation in order of importance. Any particular scoring or weighting attributable to any criteria or sub criteria must be clearly stated. In addition, the criteria shall be strictly observed (and remain unchanged) at all times throughout the contract award procedure (other than where permitted under EU Procurement Directives).
- F.8 It should be noted that prior disclosure of and adherence to award criteria and weightings is a fundamental requirement of the core principle of transparency. The core procurement principles (transparency, equal treatment, non-discrimination) apply even to sub-OJEU threshold procurements.

#### 4E-24

Page 222 Page 222



## Acceptance of Tenders

The Director:

- F.9 Shall accept the highest Tender where payment is to be <u>received</u> by the CJC unless a decision is taken not to proceed with the Contract.
- F.10 Shall accept the lowest or the most economically advantageous tender for all contracts where payment is to be made by the CJC unless a decision is taken not to proceed with the Contract. Guidance and approval should be sought from the Head of Procurement Delivery where tenders are to be evaluated on a quality or price basis.
- F.11 May accept a Tender not complying with the above only if the Director in consultation with the CJC's Director of Resources and RCT's Head of Procurement Delivery certify why it is in the CJC's best interest to do so.
- F.12 Shall, where appropriate, sign the Contract documents or place them before the Director of Legal & Governance for signature or seal, with such explanations as he or she may require.
- F.13 In all such cases above, shall observe the requirements of section C.6.5.

## Non-concluded Terms and Conditions

- F.14 Contracting Officers should always ensure (so far as possible) that terms and conditions are fully agreed, by including them in the tender documents and requiring tenderers to accept them as part of the tender. Not doing so exposes the CJC to:
  - Serious risk of being unable to ensure delivery to required standards;
  - Risk of procurement claims and challenges if terms are negotiated posttender; and
  - Risk of audit criticism.
- F.15 Where (exceptionally) the terms and conditions of contract are not fully agreed, no contractor shall be allowed to commence delivery of goods, works or services until all terms and conditions have been agreed and signature or written agreement of both parties obtained.
- F.16 Contracts should not be entered into on the basis of the contractors own standard terms and conditions, or terms negotiated which are significantly different to those included or referred to at tender stage, since this carries a high risk of procurement challenges. However, in exceptional circumstances,

#### 4E-25

Page 223 Page 223



there may be a requirement to agree or negotiate alternative terms and conditions in which to contract. Where this is the case, prior approval must be sought from the Head of Procurement Delivery.

## G. Completion of Contracts

- G.1 The Contract Officer should arrange for contracts to be attested either Under Hand by the Director or Under Seal. The Director of Legal & Governance shall be consulted if a Contract is to be attested Under Seal.
- G.2 The Director shall consider (in consultation with the Director of Legal & Governance) whether, having regard to the need for extension of the period of limitations, a Contract should be attested Under Seal.
- G.3 The Common Seal shall be attested by the Director of Legal & Governance or a signatory authorised by them and an entry of every sealing shall be made, consecutively numbered and shall be signed by the person who has attested the seal. The seal shall not be affixed without the authority of the CJC, Sub-Committee or under delegated powers.
- G.4 Following the award of the contract (and where the contract value exceeds £15,000), the contract details will be recorded on the Contract Management System. Where access to this system has been granted, it is the responsibility of the Contract Officer to record details of contracts awarded on the system.

## H. Contract Management

- H.1 A Director must appoint a Contract Manager to manage the performance of a contract throughout its term. The duties of the Contract Manager shall begin when the contract is awarded and shall cease when it is completed or terminated.
- H.2 The Contract Manager should ensure that management and monitoring arrangements for the contract have been established and recorded (including the methods for reporting and monitoring performance, costs and service delivery against the agreed Contract Specification and Terms and Conditions).
- H.3 The Contract Manager will also be responsible for:
  - The management of the relationship between the CJC and the supplier (ensuring effective lines of communication are in existence between client representatives, stakeholders and service providers).
  - The identification, allocation and management of the risks associated with the performance of the contract.

4E-26 Page 224 Page 224

Part 4E

## I. Termination Procedures

I.1 Where consideration is being given to terminating any contract arrangements, reference should be made to the Head of Procurement Delivery and or the Director of Legal & Governance.

## J. Disposal of Land, Buildings or Equipment

- J.1 Please refer to the requirements of the Financial Procedure Rules concerning the disposal of Land and Buildings or the disposal of surplus or obsolete materials, stores or equipment.
- J.2 Officers must seek advice from the Deputy Chief Executive regarding the disposal of surplus land and buildings.
- J.3 In the event that the method of disposal requires a competitive process, the Deputy Chief Executive should also consult with the Corporate Procurement Unit where necessary. The Corporate Procurement Unit will advise on the process to be followed, the terms and conditions required and the evaluation procedures.

## K. Contract Variations – basic principles

- K.1 Variation refers to a change to the contract terms that the parties had agreed and accepted when the contract was signed. This requires a clear and documented process, with clear references to the relevant clause(s) of the original terms and conditions of contract. Variations are consensual and most commonly about change in contract scope. Typically these occur as a result of changes to methodology, design, timing, order or sequence of provision.
- K.2 Contract variations which change any significant term of the contract (particularly as to price, quality or balance of risk) have the potential to amount to a new contract, and thus can constitute a single tender award without advertisement. Variations should therefore only be considered where:
  - The proposed variation is within the scope of the original tender (including any possible extensions or options which were included in the contract notice, advertisement or tender documents);
  - The proposed variation does not significantly exceed the value of the original tender (including any possible extensions or options which were included in the contract notice, advertisement or tender documents);



- Variations of the type proposed were contemplated at the time the original procurement exercise was carried out; or
- The variation is permitted under the terms and conditions of the contract (provided that those terms and conditions were known to tenderers at the time of the original tender).
- K.3 However, variations which alter the balance of risk in favour of the CJC may in certain circumstances be judged not to be anticompetitive and thus may be permissible. Permission of the Head of Procurement Delivery must always be sought to any significant variation.
- K.4 Any contract subject to potential assignment and novation must be referred to the Head of Procurement Delivery at the earliest possible opportunity.
- K.5 Please also refer to the requirements of the Financial Procedure Rules concerning variations.

## L. Extensions

- L.1 Extensions of contracts should be included as a term, where appropriate, in the contract concluded following procurement.
- L.2 The decision to extend the contract period (term) may only be made before the original expiry date, where it is in accordance with the terms and conditions of the original contract.
- L.3 The Head of Procurement Delivery must take all such decisions to extend framework arrangements in agreement with the relevant Director.
- L.4 Where the terms of the contract and or original procurement exercise do not expressly provide for extension then such contracts may only be extended in exceptional circumstances, where legislation permits and value for money issues have been addressed. Such decisions shall be made by the relevant responsible officer in consultation with their Director and Head of Procurement Delivery. Detailed records of all decisions taken must be retained.

## M. Use of other available Contracts

M.1 Where goods, services and works are procured by another public body on behalf of the CJC or through collaborative arrangements awarded via the National Procurement Service or by the CJC through a contract properly let by another such organisation, then those organisations procurement contract rules will apply subject to compliance with European Union, United Kingdom and Welsh Procurement Law.

4E-28

Page 226

Adopted [date]

Page 226

- M.2 Under established collaborative arrangements, any subsequent minitender must be treated on the terms of the original collaborative arrangement and the rules applied by the lead organisation that undertook the collaborative arrangement.
- M.3 Purchasing arrangements made for the CJC by the Head of Procurement Delivery do not constitute exceptions as they are made under the full provisions of these rules. Correct use of these arrangements, as advised by the Head of Procurement Delivery, will however be sufficient to ensure officers meet their responsibilities for compliance.

Such arrangements include:

- Purchasing Frameworks endorsed for use by the CJC;
- Collaborative procurement arrangements undertaken by, or in consultation with the Head of Procurement Delivery;
- The CJC's Call-off Contracts;
- Electronic systems and catalogues endorsed for use by the CJC;
- National Procurement Service for Wales collaborative arrangements;
- Crown Commercial Service collaborative arrangements;
- Any joint purchasing and supply arrangements organised by another local authority, public body or a Central Government supply organisation.

## **N.** Approval to proceed in Special Circumstances

- N.1 These Contract Procedure Rules are applicable to all parts of the CJC's activities and areas of expenditure. This section prescribes a framework for circumstances where approval may be required to proceed with a particular course of action from the normal application of the Contract Procedure Rules.
- N.2 [Omitted]
- N.3 Approval may be required to proceed in special circumstances to enable a particular course of action. This course of action may be applied where the estimated contract value over the life of the contract is above £15k. In exceptional circumstances, approval may also be required to proceed from the normal application of the Contract Procedure Rules where the estimated contract value is **above** the EU Procurement Thresholds.
- N.4 In all circumstances, the contracting officer must submit a completed Special Circumstances Proforma to the Corporate Procurement Unit setting out the circumstances or reasons. This will enable the decisionmaking process and

4E-29 Page 227 Page 227

necessary course of action to be clearly documented and approved by the Head of Procurement Delivery. This Proforma is available via the Procurement pages on the CJC's Intranet Site.

- N.5 The contracting officer and Head of Procurement Delivery will keep detailed records of the decision taken and evidence of the approval to proceed.
- N.6 Where the estimated contract value is above the Thresholds, the special circumstances approval will be required to document any contravention of the CJC's normal legal obligations and will require the formal approval of the Head of Procurement Delivery and supported by evidence of formal approval by the relevant Director.
- N.7 An approval to proceed in special circumstances may also be granted:
  - N.7.1 By a Chief Officer with the appropriate delegated authority and the Head of Procurement Delivery.
  - N.7.2 In an emergency, threatening injury or damage to persons or property, when a Chief Officer can take any necessary action. This action must then be reported to the Head of Procurement Delivery as soon as practicable after the event.

## O. Retention of Documents

- O.1 Contract documentation should be retained securely, in an appropriate format and in accordance with the CJC's Information Management policies and procedures.
- O.2 Where tender or contract documentation is transferred between CJC premises, appropriate records should be maintained recording the date of transfer and the location where the documentation will be available or stored.
- O.3 Where consultancy services are utilised in progressing any procurement, it should be ensured that copies of all documentation are retained on behalf of the CJC.
- O.4 Where the Contract Management System has been used to manage the procurement process, all tender and contract documentation must be uploaded to the system.

## P. Compliance

P.1 Every contract entered into by the CJC shall be entered into pursuant to or in connection with the CJC's functions and shall comply with:

4E-30 Page 228 Page 228



- All relevant statutory provisions;
- The relevant Procurement Rules;
- The CJS's Constitution including:
  - these Contract Procedure Rules;
  - the CJC's Financial Procedure Rules;
  - Schemes of Delegation;
  - the CJC's Strategic Objectives;
  - Procurement Strategy; and
  - relevant CJC Policies.
- P.2 Failure by officers to comply with any of the provisions of these Contract Procedure Rules or associated guidance adopted by the CJC may result in disciplinary action.
- P.3 Correct use of the arrangements specified under section M.4, as advised by the Head of Procurement Delivery, is sufficient to ensure officers meet their responsibilities for compliance.
- P.4 Any procurement carried out on behalf of the CJC may only be undertaken by officers with the appropriate delegated authority to carry out such tasks (as set out in the CJC's Scheme of Delegation contained within the CJC's Constitution).

## Q. Guidance and Support

In the use of these Procedure Rules:

Q.1 Should there be any doubt or lack of clarity as to the meaning or application, Officers must seek advice from the Director of Resources, Director of Legal & Governance or Head of Procurement Delivery. Guidance may also be obtained via the Procurement pages of the CJC's Intranet site.

## DEFINITIONS

"**Approved List**" means a list of Tenderers, established in accordance with Sections 17 – 22 of the Local Government Act 1988, who have met the CJC's predetermined criteria and who are willing and able to supply Products of a particular type or description. This includes the use of Constructionline, or a similar organisation, and such lists will need to be administered in accordance with guidance, agreed with the Director of Resources and approved by the Head of Procurement Delivery before being utilised.

"**Common Use**" means any Product purchased by the CJC, which are required for use by more than one Service Area or Section of the CJC.

"**Contract Manager**" means a person authorised under the CJC's Scheme of Delegation to manage the performance of a contract throughout its term. The duties of a Contract Manager shall begin when the contract is awarded and shall cease when it is completed or terminated.

"**Contract**" means the agreement between the CJC and the Contractor comprising the conditions of contract, Specification and any defined schedules and all matters referred to in the Invitation To Tender and the Contractors response thereto, together with acceptance by the CJC.

**"Contracting Officer"** means a person authorised under the CJC's Scheme of Delegation for the purpose of carrying out the appropriate duties set out in these Contract Procedure Rules. A Contracting Officer may be appointed specifically for the purpose of a single contract or for a range of contract requirements but may not also be the Director for any contract for which he or she is the Contracting Officer.

"**Contract Management System**" means the electronic eTenderWales portal in use by RCT for managing procurement activities, part of which includes an electronic contract register. The system also includes facilities for supplier registration and management as well as Etendering.

"**Contractor**" means any person contracted to sell or buy a Product. This term applies after a contract is formed.

"**Corporate Contract**" means any contract for Products in Common Use and applies particularly to contracts where exclusive use by the CJC is a term of the Contract. Details of these contracts can be obtained directly from the Head of Procurement Delivery.

"**Director**" means the Chief Executive, any Chief Officer as defined in Article 10 of the CJC's Constitution or any officer authorised by them under the CJC's Scheme of Delegation in the same or another Directorate or Service Area to act for them under

4E-32

Page 230 Page 230 these rules. Such authorisation shall be in writing, shall include any limitations to the authorisation and shall be recorded. Officers may not act in the capacity of Contracting Officer and Director for any single contract.

"Director of Resources and Director of Legal & Governance" include Officers specifically authorised by them.

"Head of Procurement Delivery" means RCT's Head of Procurement Delivery.

**"Partnering Agreement**" means an agreement between the CJC and a Contractor, which is intended to govern the way in which both parties work together in the management and delivery of the Contract. The basis of the agreement would normally imply a long-term relationship based on trust and on clear mutually agreed objectives. The Partnering Agreement is not a substitute or addendum to the formal Contract.

"Product" includes any goods, equipment, material, works, service or benefit.

**"Proprietary Product"** means a product which has unique characteristics which alone meet the required realistic performance specification and is either sold only at fixed rates or sold by more than one source but may be purchased from the prime source at clearly better terms.

"Specification" means a clear statement of the Product in sufficient detail:

- to enable the contractor to submit a competitive price.
- to ensure that a Product supplied will meet the requirement of the CJC.
- to define the precise output required.

"Tender" means an offer to sell or buy made by a Tenderer.

**"Tenderer"** means any person offering to sell or buy a Product. This term applies before a contract is formed and includes unsuccessful bidders.

**"Tender Opening Officer"** means any person authorised to carry out tender opening procedures set out in these Contract Procedure Rules.

"To Tender" means to make an offer to sell or buy.

"Under Hand" means under the signatures of authorised Officers.

**"Under Seal"** means under the common seal of the CJC attested by the Director of Legal & Governance or officers authorised by them. The application of the common seal to a Contract will increase the period of limitations (for legal remedy) from 6 years to 12 years.

**4E-33** Page 231 **Page 231** 





# Part 4F - Employment Procedure Rules

## Interpretation

For the purposes of these Rules:

"Chief Officer" has the same meaning as in the Local Authorities (Standing Orders) (Wales) Regulations 2006, namely, the Chief Executive; the Monitoring Officer; a statutory chief officer mentioned in paragraph (a), (c) or (d) of section 2(6) of the Local Government and Housing Act 1989 (which includes the Chief Finance Officer); or a non-statutory chief officer within the meaning of section 2(7) of the same 1989 Act.

"Deputy Chief Officer" has the same meaning as in Section 2(8) of the Local Government and Housing Act 1989, being a person who, as respects all or most of the duties of his post, is required to report directly or is directly accountable to one or more of the statutory or non-statutory chief officers (except for secretarial, clerical and support staff).

## **1. Recruitment and appointment**

- (a) Declarations
  - (i) With the intention of ensuring that employment processes are fully informed and transparent, the CJC requires any candidate for appointment as an officer to state in writing whether they are related to or have any close personal association with any member or senior employee of the CJC.
  - (ii) Deliberate omission to make such a disclosure would disqualify the candidate, and if the omission is discovered after appointment, the candidate will be liable to dismissal.
- (b) Seeking support for appointment
  - (i) The CJC will disqualify any applicant who directly or indirectly seeks the support of any member or employee for any appointment with the CJC. The content of this paragraph will be included in any recruitment information.
  - (ii) No member will seek support for any person for any appointment with the CJC. A member or an employee will not try to improperly influence the choice of a candidate for any appointment.



(iii) The impartiality of employees must be preserved. Accordingly members must not give written references to support a candidate seeking employment with the CJC.

## 2. Recruitment of Chief Officers

- (a) A vacancy for the post of Chief Officer must be reported to the CJC or a body delegated by it which will consider whether the post should be filled, and if so, subject to Rule 3, the terms and conditions of employment and method of appointment.
- (b) Where the proposed remuneration of the Chief Officer post is £100,000 or more per annum, the CJC will arrange for the following to be prepared:
  - a statement of the duties of the officer concerned and the required qualifications or qualities to be sought in the person appointed, which is sent to any person on request; and
  - (ii) public advertisement of the post to bring it to the attention of people who are qualified to apply, unless the proposed appointment is for a period of 12 months or less.
- (c) Following advertisement, arrangements will be made either for all qualified candidates to be interviewed; or a shortlist to be prepared of qualified applicants and those candidates interviewed. If no suitably qualified person has applied, or if the CJC decides to re-advertise the appointment, the post will be re-advertised in accordance with paragraph (b) above.

## 3. Remuneration of Chief Officers

Any decision to determine or vary the remuneration of Chief Officers (or those to be appointed as Chief Officers) must be made by the CJC.

# 4. Appointment or Dismissal of Chief Officers, Deputy Chief Officers and the Monitoring Officer

- (a) The appointment or dismissal of a Chief Officer, a Deputy Chief Officer or the Monitoring Officer will be made by the CJC or by a Committee of Members delegated by the CJC to make the appointment or dismissal.
- (b) Where a committee is considering on behalf of the CJC the appointment or dismissal of the Chief Executive, the CJC shall approve that



appointment before an offer of appointment is made, or as the case may be, must approve that dismissal before notice of dismissal is given.

## 5. Appointment of Officers below Deputy Chief Officer.

The appointment of officers below Deputy Chief Officer must be discharged by the Chief Executive or by an officer nominated by the Chief Executive. All CJC employees shall be appointed in accordance with the CJC's Recruitment and Selection Policy.

# 6. Disciplinary Action - Chief Executive, Monitoring Officer and Chief Finance Officer

- (1) No disciplinary action in respect of the Chief Executive, the Monitoring Officer or the Chief Finance Officer (a "relevant officer"), except action described in (2) below, may be taken by the CJC or on its behalf, other than in accordance with a recommendation in a report made by a designated independent person under Regulation 9 of the Local Authorities (Standing Orders) (Wales) Regulations 2006.
- (2) The action mentioned in the above paragraph is suspension of the relevant officer for the purpose of investigating the alleged misconduct occasioning the action; and any such suspension will be on full pay and will terminate no later than the expiry of two months beginning on the day on which the suspension takes effect.
- (3) Where it appears that an allegation of misconduct which may lead to disciplinary action has been made against a relevant officer, the CJC shall appoint a committee ("an investigation committee") to consider the alleged misconduct.
- (4) The investigation committee must consist of a minimum of 3 members of the CJC and must, within 1 month of its appointment, consider the allegation of misconduct and decide whether it should be further investigated.
- (5) For the purpose of considering the allegation of misconduct, the investigation committee may make such enquiries of the relevant officer or any other person it considers appropriate; may request the relevant officer or any other person it considers appropriate to provide it with such information, explanation or documents as it considers necessary within a specified time limit; and may receive written or oral representations from the relevant officer or any other person it considers person it considers appropriate.



- (6) Where it appears to the investigation committee that an allegation of misconduct by the relevant officer should be further investigated, it shall appoint a person ("the designated independent person") for the purposes of these Rules.
- (7) The designated independent person who is appointed shall be such person as may be agreed between the CJC and the relevant officer within 1 month of the date on which the requirement to appoint the designated independent person arose; or where there is no such agreement, shall be such person as is nominated for the purpose by the Welsh Ministers.
- (8) The designated independent person—
  - (a) may direct:
    - (i) that the CJC terminate any suspension of the relevant officer;
    - that any such suspension is to continue after the expiry of the period referred to in paragraph (2) above);
    - (iii) that the terms on which any such suspension has taken place are to be varied in accordance with the direction; or
    - (iv) that no steps by the CJC or on its behalf by way of disciplinary action or further disciplinary action against the relevant officer, other than steps taken in the presence, or with the agreement, of the designated independent person, are to be taken before a report is made under sub-paragraph (d);
  - (b) may inspect any documents relating to the conduct of the relevant officer which are in possession of the CJC, or which the CJC has power to authorise the designated independent person to inspect;
  - (c) may require any member or member of staff of the CJC to answer questions concerning the conduct of the relevant officer;
  - (d) shall make a report to the CJC:
    - stating an opinion as to whether (and, if so, the extent to which) the evidence obtained supports any allegation of misconduct against the relevant officer; and
    - (ii) recommending any disciplinary action which appears appropriate for the CJC to take against the relevant officer; and
  - (e) shall no later than the time at which the report is made under subparagraph (d), send a copy of the report to the relevant officer.



- (9) Subject to paragraph (10), the relevant officer and the CJC shall, after consulting the designated independent person, attempt to agree a timetable within which the designated independent person is to undertake the investigation.
- (10) Where there is no agreement under paragraph (9), the designated independent person shall set a timetable as that person considers appropriate within which the investigation is to be undertaken.
- (11) The CJC shall consider the report prepared under paragraph (8)(d) within 1 month of receipt of that report.
- (12) The CJC shall pay reasonable remuneration to a designated independent person appointed by the investigation committee and any costs incurred by, or in connection with, the discharge of functions under this Rule.
- (13) For the purpose of this rule, any officer who was a relevant officer at the time of the alleged misconduct or when the reason for the proposed dismissal occurred (but is no longer so), shall be regarded as a relevant officer.

## 7. Dismissal and or Disciplinary Action - Other Employees

- (a) Subject to Rules 4 and 6, the Chief Executive, or an officer nominated by the Chief Executive, is responsible for the dismissal of, and taking disciplinary action against, employees below Deputy Chief Officer in accordance with any relevant CJC policy and procedure.
- (b) Members will not be involved in any disciplinary action of any officer other than the Chief Executive, the Monitoring Officer or the Chief Finance Officer, as set out above, except where such involvement is necessary for any investigation or inquiry into alleged misconduct, or where a right of appeal to members is allowed in respect of dismissal or demotion.

## 8. Right of Appeal

Any employee who has been dismissed with or without notice or relegated must be informed immediately of the right of appeal, in line with the CJC's agreed Disciplinary Policy and Procedures, which may confirm the action taken, withdraw it or substitute another disciplinary penalty.

# Part 5 – Codes and Protocols

## **Table of Contents**

- 5A. Code of Conduct for Members
- 5B. Code of Conduct for Employees
- 5C. Protocol on Member Officer Relations
- 5D. Petitions Scheme



## THE MODEL CODE OF CONDUCT

Schedule to the Local Authorities (Model Code of Conduct) (Wales) Order 2008, as amended.

## PART 1 INTERPRETATION

**1.** (1) In this code—

"CJC" means the South East Wales Corporate Joint Committee;

*"co-opted member" ("aelod cyfetholedig")* means a person who is not a member of the CJC but who—

- (a) is a member of any sub-committee of the CJC, or
- (b) is a member of, and represents the CJC on, any joint committee or joint sub-committee of the CJC,

and who is entitled to vote on any question which falls to be decided at any meeting of that committee or sub-committee;

"meeting" ("cyfarfod") means any meeting—

- (a) of the CJC,
- (b) of any executive or board of the CJC,
- (c) of any sub-committee, joint committee or joint sub-committee of the CJC or of any such sub-committee, joint committee or joint sub-committee of any executive or board of the CJC, or
- (d) where members or officers of the CJC are present other than a meeting of a political group constituted in accordance with regulation 8 of the Local Government (Committees and Political Groups) Regulations 1990, and includes circumstances in which a member of an executive or board or an officer acting alone exercises a function of the CJC;

*"member" ("aelod")* includes, unless the context requires otherwise, a coopted member;

*"register of members' interests" ("cofrestr o fuddiannau'r aelodau")* means the register established and maintained under section 81 of the Local Government Act 2000;

*"registered society"* means a society, other than a society registered as a credit union, which is—

**5A-1** Page 238

Adopted [date]

Page 238



- (a) a registered society within the meaning given by section 1(1) of the Co-operative and Community Benefit Societies Act 2014; or
- (b) a society registered or deemed to be registered under the Industrial and Provident Societies Act (Northern Ireland) 1969;

"relevant authority" ("awdurdod perthnasol") means—

- (a) a county council,
- (b) a county borough council,
- (c) a community council,
- (ca) a corporate joint committee established by regulations made under Part 5 of the Local Government and Elections (Wales) Act 2021,
- (d) a fire and rescue authority constituted by a scheme under section 2 of the Fire and Rescue Services Act 2004 or a scheme to which section 4 of that Act applies,
- (e) a National Park authority established under section 63 of the Environment Act 1995;

"you" ("chi") means you as a member or co-opted member of the CJC.

## PART 2 GENERAL PROVISIONS

- **2.** (1) Save where paragraph 3(a) applies, you must observe this code of conduct—
  - (a) whenever you conduct the business, or are present at a meeting, of the CJC;
  - (b) whenever you act, claim to act or give the impression you are acting in the role of member of the CJC;
  - (c) whenever you act, claim to act or give the impression you are acting as a representative of the CJC; or
  - (d) at all times and in any capacity, in respect of conduct identified in paragraphs 6(1)(a) and 7.
  - (2) You should read this code together with the general principles prescribed under section 49(2) of the Local Government Act 2000 in relation to Wales.
- 3. Where you are elected, appointed or nominated by the CJC to serve—
  - (a) on another relevant authority, or any other body, which includes a Local Health Board you must, when acting for that other authority or body, comply with the code of conduct of that other authority or body; or

#### 5A-2

Page 239 **Page 239** 



- (b) on any other body which does not have a code relating to the conduct of its members, you must, when acting for that other body, comply with this code of conduct, except and insofar as it conflicts with any other lawful obligations to which that other body may be subject.
- 4. You must—
  - (a) carry out your duties and responsibilities with due regard to the principle that there should be equality of opportunity for all people, regardless of their gender, race, disability, sexual orientation, age or religion;
  - (b) show respect and consideration for others;
  - (c) not use bullying behaviour or harass any person; and
  - (d) not do anything which compromises, or which is likely to compromise, the impartiality of those who work for, or on behalf of, the CJC.
- 5. You must not—
  - (a) disclose confidential information or information which should reasonably be regarded as being of a confidential nature, without the express consent of a person authorised to give such consent, or unless required by law to do so;
  - (b) prevent any person from gaining access to information to which that person is entitled by law.
- 6. (1) You must—
  - (a) not conduct yourself in a manner which could reasonably be regarded as bringing your office or the CJC into disrepute;
  - (b) report, whether through the CJC's confidential reporting procedure or direct to the proper authority, any conduct by another member or anyone who works for, or on behalf of, the CJC which you reasonably believe involves or is likely to involve criminal behaviour (which for the purposes of this paragraph does not include offences or behaviour capable of punishment by way of a fixed penalty);
  - (c) report to the CJC's monitoring officer any conduct by another member which you reasonably believe breaches this code of conduct;
  - (d) not make vexatious, malicious or frivolous complaints against other members or anyone who works for, or on behalf of, the CJC.
  - (2) You must comply with any request of the CJC's monitoring officer, or the Public Services Ombudsman for Wales, in connection with an investigation conducted in accordance with their respective statutory powers.
- 7. You must not—





- (a) in your official capacity or otherwise, use or attempt to use your position improperly to confer on or secure for yourself, or any other person, an advantage or create or avoid for yourself, or any other person, a disadvantage;
- (b) use, or authorise others to use, the resources of the CJC-
  - (i) imprudently;
  - (ii) in breach of the CJC's requirements;
  - (iii) unlawfully;
  - (iv) other than in a manner which is calculated to facilitate, or to be conducive to, the discharge of the functions of the authority or of the office to which you have been elected or appointed;
  - (v) improperly for political purposes; or
  - (vi) improperly for private purposes.
- 8. You must—
  - (a) when participating in meetings or reaching decisions regarding the business of the CJC, do so on the basis of the merits of the circumstances involved and in the public interest having regard to any relevant advice provided by the CJC's officers, in particular by—
    - (i) the CJC's chief executive;
    - (ii) the CJC's chief finance officer;
    - (iii) the CJC's monitoring officer;
    - (iv) the CJC's chief legal officer (who should be consulted when there is any doubt as to the CJC's power to act, as to whether the action proposed lies within the policy framework agreed by the CJC or where the legal consequences of action or failure to act by the CJC might have important repercussions);
  - (b) give reasons for all decisions in accordance with any statutory requirements and any reasonable additional requirements imposed by the CJC.
- 9. You must -
  - (a) observe the law and the CJC's rules governing the claiming of expenses and allowances in connection with your duties as a member;
  - (b) avoid accepting from anyone gifts, hospitality (other than official hospitality, such as a civic reception or a working lunch duly authorised by the CJC), material benefits or services for yourself or any person which might place you, or reasonably appear to place you, under an improper obligation.

#### 5A-4

Page 241 Page 241



## PART 3 INTERESTS

#### Personal Interests

- **10.** (1) You must in all matters consider whether you have a personal interest, and whether this code of conduct requires you to disclose that interest.
  - (2) You must regard yourself as having a personal interest in any business of the CJC if
    - (a) it relates to, or is likely to affect
      - (i) any employment or business carried on by you;
      - (ii) any person who employs or has appointed you, any firm in which you are a partner or any company for which you are a remunerated director;
      - (iii) any person, other than the CJC, who has made a payment to you in respect of your election or any expenses incurred by you in carrying out your duties as a member;
      - (iv) any corporate body which has a place of business or land in the CJC's area, and in which you have a beneficial interest in a class of securities of that body that exceeds the nominal value of £25,000 or one hundredth of the total issued share capital of that body;
      - (v) any contract for goods, services or works made between the CJC and you or a firm in which you are a partner, a company of which you are a remunerated director, or a body of the description specified in sub-paragraph (iv) above;
      - (vi) any land in which you have a beneficial interest and which is in the area of the CJC;
      - (vii) any land where the landlord is the CJC and the tenant is a firm in which you are a partner, a company of which you are a remunerated director, or a body of the description specified in subparagraph (iv) above;
      - (viii) any body to which you have been elected, appointed or nominated by the CJC;
      - (ix) any
        - (aa) public authority or body exercising functions of a public nature;

5A-5 Page 242 Page 242



- (bb) company, registered society, charity, or body directed to charitable purposes;
- (cc) body whose principal purposes include the influence of public opinion or policy;
- (dd) trade union or professional association; or
- (ee) private club, society or association operating within the CJC's area,

in which you have membership or hold a position of general control or management;

- (x) any land in the CJC's area in which you have a licence (alone or jointly with others) to occupy for 28 days or longer;
- (b) a decision upon it might reasonably be regarded as affecting
  - (i) your well-being or financial position, or that of a person with whom you live, or any person with whom you have a close personal association;
  - (ii) any employment or business carried on by persons as described in 10(2)(b)(i);
  - (iii) any person who employs or has appointed such persons described in 10(2)(b)(i), any firm in which they are a partner, or any company of which they are directors.

#### **Disclosure of Personal Interests**

- **11.** (1) Where you have a personal interest in any business of the CJC and you attend a meeting at which that business is considered, you must disclose orally to that meeting the existence and nature of that interest before or at the commencement of that consideration, or when the interest becomes apparent.
  - (2) Where you have a personal interest in any business of the CJC and you make—
    - (a) written representations (whether by letter or some form of electronic communication) to a member or officer of the CJC regarding that business, you should include details of that interest in the written communication; or
    - (b) oral representations (whether in person or some form of electronic communication) to a member or officer of the CJC you should disclose the interest at the commencement of such representations, or when it becomes apparent to you that you have such an interest, and confirm

#### 5A-6

Page 243 Page 243





the representation and interest in writing within 14 days of the representation.

- (3) Subject to paragraph 14(1)(b) below, where you have a personal interest in any business of the CJC and you have made a decision in exercising a function of an executive or board, you must in relation to that business ensure that any written statement of that decision records the existence and nature of your interest.
- (4) You must, in respect of a personal interest not previously disclosed, before or immediately after the close of a meeting where the disclosure is made pursuant to sub-paragraph 11(1), give written notification to the CJC in accordance with any requirements identified by the CJC's monitoring officer but, as a minimum containing—
  - (a) details of the personal interest;
  - (b) details of the business to which the personal interest relates; and
  - (c) your signature.
- (5) Where you have agreement from the CJC's monitoring officer that the information relating to your personal interest is sensitive information, pursuant to paragraph 16(1), your obligations under this paragraph 11 to disclose such information, whether orally or in writing, are to be replaced with an obligation to disclose the existence of a personal interest and to confirm that the CJC's monitoring officer has agreed that the nature of such personal interest is sensitive information.
- (6) For the purposes of sub-paragraph (4), a personal interest will only be deemed to have been previously disclosed if written notification has been provided in accordance with this code since the last date on which you were elected, appointed or nominated as a member of the CJC.
- (7) For the purposes of sub-paragraph (3), where no written notice is provided in accordance with that paragraph you will be deemed as not to have declared a personal interest in accordance with this code.

#### **Prejudicial Interests**

- **12.** (1) Subject to sub-paragraph (2) below, where you have a personal interest in any business of the CJC you also have a prejudicial interest in that business if the interest is one which a member of the public with knowledge of the relevant facts would reasonably regard as so significant that it is likely to prejudice your judgement of the public interest.
  - (2) Subject to sub-paragraph (3), you will not be regarded as having a prejudicial interest in any business where that business—

#### 5A-7

Page 244 Page 244



- (a) relates to-
  - (i) another relevant authority of which you are also a member;
  - (ii) another public authority or body exercising functions of a public nature in which you hold a position of general control or management;
  - (iii) a body to which you have been elected, appointed or nominated by the CJC;
  - (iv) your role as a school governor unless it relates particularly to the school of which you are a governor;
  - (v) your role as a member of a Local Health Board where you have not been appointed or nominated by the CJC;
- (b) relates to-
  - the functions of the CJC in respect of statutory sick pay under Part XI of the Social Security Contributions and Benefits Act 1992, where you are in receipt of, or are entitled to the receipt of such pay from your authority;
  - (ii) the functions of the CJC in respect of an allowance or payment made in accordance with the provisions of Part 8 of the Local Government (Wales) Measure 2011, or an allowance or pension provided under section 18 of the Local Government and Housing Act 1989.
- (3) The exemptions in subparagraph (2)(a) do not apply where the business relates to the determination of any approval, consent, licence, permission or registration.

#### **Overview and Scrutiny Committees**

- **13.** You also have a prejudicial interest in any business before an overview and scrutiny committee of the CJC (or of a sub-committee of such a committee) where—
  - (a) that business relates to a decision made (whether implemented or not) or action taken by the CJC's executive, board or another of the CJC's committees, sub-committees, joint committees or joint subcommittees; and
  - (b) at the time the decision was made or action was taken, you were a member of the executive, board, committee, sub-committee, jointcommittee or joint sub-committee mentioned in sub-paragraph (a) and you were present when that decision was made or action was taken.

#### 5A-8

Page 245 Page 245



#### Participation in Relation to Disclosed Interests

- **14.** (1) Subject to sub-paragraphs (2), (2A), (3) and (4), where you have a prejudicial interest in any business of the CJC you must, unless you have obtained a dispensation from the CJC's standards committee—
  - (a) withdraw from the room, chamber or place where a meeting considering the business is being held—
    - where sub-paragraph (2) applies, immediately after the period for making representations, answering questions or giving evidence relating to the business has ended and in any event before further consideration of the business begins, whether or not the public are allowed to remain in attendance for such consideration; or
    - (ii) in any other case, whenever it becomes apparent that that business is being considered at that meeting;
  - (b) not exercise executive or board functions in relation to that business;
  - (c) not seek to influence a decision about that business;
  - (d) not make any written representations (whether by letter or some form of electronic communication) in relation to that business; and
  - (e) not make any oral representations (whether in person or some form of electronic communication) in respect of that business or immediately cease to make such oral representations when the prejudicial interest becomes apparent.
  - (2) Where you have a prejudicial interest in any business of the CJC you may attend a meeting but only for the purpose of making representations, answering questions or giving evidence relating to the business, provided that the public are also allowed to attend the meeting for the same purpose, whether under a statutory right or otherwise.
  - (2A) Where you have a prejudicial interest in any business of the CJC you may submit written representations to a meeting relating to that business, provided that the public are allowed to attend the meeting for the purpose of making representations, answering questions or giving evidence relating to the business, whether under a statutory right or otherwise.
  - (2B) When submitting written representations under sub-paragraph (2A) you must comply with any procedure that the CJC may adopt for the submission of such representations.



- (3) Sub-paragraph (1) does not prevent you attending and participating in a meeting if—
  - (a) you are required to attend a meeting of an overview or scrutiny committee, by such committee exercising its statutory powers; or
  - (b) you have the benefit of a dispensation provided that you—
    - (i) state at the meeting that you are relying on the dispensation; and
    - (ii) before or immediately after the close of the meeting give written notification to the CJC containing—
      - (aa) details of the prejudicial interest;
      - (bb) details of the business to which the prejudicial interest relates;
      - (cc) details of, and the date on which, the dispensation was granted; and
      - (dd) your signature.
- (4) Where you have a prejudicial interest and are making written or oral representations to the CJC in reliance upon a dispensation, you must provide details of the dispensation within any such written or oral representation and, in the latter case, provide written notification to the CJC within 14 days of making the representation.

## PART 4: THE REGISTER OF MEMBERS' INTERESTS

#### **Registration of Personal Interests**

- **15.** (1) Subject to sub-paragraph (4), you must, within 28 days of—
  - (a) the CJC's code of conduct being adopted or the mandatory provisions of this model code being applied to the CJC; or
  - (b) your election or appointment to office (if that is later),

register your personal interests, where they fall within a category mentioned in paragraph 10(2)(a), in the CJC's register of members' interests by providing written notification to the CJC's monitoring officer.

(2) Subject to sub-paragraph (4), you must, within 28 days of becoming aware of any new personal interest falling within a category mentioned in paragraph 10(2)(a), register that new personal interest in the CJC's register

#### 5A-10

Page 247 Page 247



of members' interests by providing written notification to the CJC's monitoring officer.

- (3) Subject to sub-paragraph (4), you must, within 28 days of becoming aware of any change to a registered personal interest falling within a category mentioned in paragraph 10(2)(a), register that change in the CJC's register of members' interests by providing written notification to the CJC's monitoring officer.
- (4) Sub-paragraphs (1), (2) and (3) do not apply to sensitive information determined in accordance with paragraph 16(1).
- (5) You must, when disclosing a personal interest in accordance with paragraph 11 for the first time, register that personal interest in the CJC's register of members' interests by providing written notification to the CJC's monitoring officer.

#### **Sensitive information**

- **16.** (1) Where you consider that the information relating to any of your personal interests is sensitive information, and the CJC's monitoring officer agrees, you need not include that information when registering that interest, or, as the case may be, a change to the interest under paragraph 15.
  - (2) You must, within 28 days of becoming aware of any change of circumstances which means that information excluded under subparagraph (1) is no longer sensitive information, notify the CJC's monitoring officer asking that the information be included in the CJC's register of members' interests.
  - (3) In this code, "sensitive information" ("*gwybodaeth sensitif*") means information whose availability for inspection by the public creates, or is likely to create, a serious risk that you or a person who lives with you may be subjected to violence or intimidation.

#### **Registration of Gifts and Hospitality**

**17.** You must, within 28 days of receiving any gift, hospitality, material benefit or advantage above a value specified in a resolution of the CJC, provide written notification to the CJC's monitoring officer of the existence and nature of that gift, hospitality, material benefit or advantage.

#### 5A-11

Page 248
Page 248



## Part 5B - Employees' Code of Conduct

#### **General Principles**

1. The public is entitled to expect the highest standards of conduct from all employees of the CJC. The role of employees is to serve the CJC in providing advice, implementing its policies, and delivering services in its area. In performing their duties, they must act with integrity, honesty, impartiality and objectivity.

#### Accountability

2. Employees of the CJC work for the CJC and serve the whole of its area. They are accountable to and owe a duty to the CJC. They must act in accordance with the principles set out in this Code, recognising the duty of all public sector employees to discharge public functions reasonably and according to the law.

#### **Political Neutrality**

3. Employees of the CJC, whether or not politically restricted, must follow every lawfully expressed policy of the CJC and must not allow their own personal or political opinions to interfere with their work. Where employees are politically restricted (by reason of the post they hold, the nature of the work they do, or the salary they are paid), they must comply with any statutory restrictions on their political activities.

#### **Relations with members, the public and other employees**

- **4.** Mutual respect between employees and members is essential to good local government, and working relationships should be kept on a professional basis.
- **5.** Employees of the CJC should deal with the public, members and other employees sympathetically, efficiently, and without bias.

#### Equality

6. Employees of the CJC must comply with policies relating to equality issues, as agreed by the CJC, in addition to the requirements of the law.

#### Stewardship

7. Employees of the CJC must ensure that they use public funds entrusted to them in a responsible and lawful manner, and must not utilise property, vehicles or other facilities of the CJC for personal use unless authorised to do so.

#### **Personal Interests**

8. Whilst employees' private lives are their own concern, they must not allow their private interests to conflict with their public duty. They must not misuse their official position or information acquired in the course of their employment to

#### 5B-1

Page 249 Page 249



further their private interests, or the interests of others. In particular, they must comply with:

- (1) any rules of the CJC on the registration and declaration by employees of financial and non-financial interests,
- (2) any rules of the CJC on the declaration by employees of hospitality or gifts offered to or received by them, from any person or organisation doing or seeking to do business, or otherwise benefiting or seeking to benefit from a relationship with the CJC. Employees must not accept benefits from a third party unless authorised to do so by the CJC.

#### Whistleblowing

**9.** In the event that an employee becomes aware of activities which that employee believes to be illegal, improper, unethical or otherwise inconsistent with this Code, the employee should report the matter, acting in accordance with the employee's rights under the Public Interest Disclosure Act 1998, and with the CJC's confidential reporting procedure, or any other procedure designed for this purpose.

#### **Treatment of Information**

10. Openness in the dissemination of information and decision making should be the norm in the CJC. However, certain information may be confidential or sensitive and therefore not appropriate for a wide audience. Where confidentiality is necessary to protect the privacy or other rights of individuals or bodies, information should not be released to anyone other than a CJC member, CJC employee or other person who is entitled to receive it or needs to have access to it for the proper discharge of their functions. Nothing in this Code can be taken as overriding existing statutory or common law obligations to keep certain information confidential, or to divulge certain information.

#### **Appointment of Staff**

11. Employees of the CJC involved in the recruitment and appointment of staff must ensure that appointments are made on the basis of merit. In order to avoid any possible accusation of bias, employees must not be involved in any appointment, or any other decisions relating to discipline, promotion or pay and conditions for any other employee, or prospective employee, to whom they are related, or with whom they have a close personal relationship outside work.

#### **Investigations by Monitoring Officers**

**12.** Where a monitoring officer is undertaking an investigation in accordance with regulations made under section 73(1) of the Local Government Act 2000 an employee must comply with any requirement made by that monitoring officer in connection with such an investigation.

## **Part 5C – Protocol on Member/Officer Relations**

#### **Basic Principles**

- 1 The basic principle of good Member/Officer relations in local government is trust, mutual respect and a common understanding of respective roles. CJC Members represent the whole of the CJC area and Officers are appointed by the CJC to give creative, robust and impartial advice, which will assist Members in reaching the best decisions for that area.
- 2 The CJC's Code of Conduct for Members says that they should "show respect and consideration for others" and "must not do anything which compromises, or which is likely to compromise, the impartiality of the CJC's employees".
- 3 The CJC's Code of Conduct for Employees says that "Mutual respect between employees and Members is essential to good local government, and working relationships should be kept on a professional basis. Employees of the CJC should deal with the public, Members and other employees sympathetically, efficiently and without bias."

#### **Councillors' Roles**

- 4 All councillors who are members of the CJC undertake the CJC's functions and take the most important decisions the CJC can make, including approval of the budget, and many will be involved in taking other more detailed CJC decisions.
- 5 Some councillors from local authorities in the CJC area, who are not members of the CJC, have responsibility for maintaining an overview and scrutiny of CJC decisions and the efficient performance of CJC functions.
- 6 These roles will relate in slightly different ways to the officers of the CJC. These are set out in more detail below.

#### **Officer Roles and Advice**

7 CJC officers are employees of the whole CJC and have an obligation to give impartial advice and to carry out the CJC's lawful decisions. They have operational responsibilities which are generally set out in the CJC's scheme of delegations, or in their job descriptions. These will generally be of a managerial, technical or administrative nature, and are part of the normal day-to-day work of all CJC employees.

5C-1

Adopted [date]

Page 251 Page 251



8 The CJC's Member Code of Conduct describes how Members should act when taking decisions and in particular in relation to advice from officers:

"A member ... must reach decisions having regard to any relevant advice by the CJC's officers..."

- 9 In advising, officers are free to give their professional advice wherever appropriate. Councillors may wish to test this advice by questioning and challenging something they do not agree with, but they should not, by their conduct or actions, make employees feel intimidated or threatened. They should ensure that any challenge of advice given is made to an employee of suitable seniority, generally the Chief Executive, Monitoring Officer or s151 Officer. Employees should remember that councillors are democratically elected to secure their objectives and fully entitled to question advice given, and to receive a full and complete explanation. Employees should always seek to meet the CJC's objectives when advising, providing that this can be done legally and within financial resources.
- 10 If Members remain dissatisfied with the advice given, then they may refer the matter to the CJC Chair or the relevant Sub-Committee Chair. Where necessary and appropriate, either by agreement with the Chief Executive, Monitoring Officer or s151 Officer, or following a decision of the CJC, professional advice can be commissioned by relevant officers (in consultation with relevant Members) from a reputable and suitably qualified source outside the CJC. Any subsequent report to the CJC will contain the professional advice of the Chief Executive or officer named as author, but will also contain any external professional view, clearly identified as such.
- 11 The CJC operates a system which requires advice on the legality and achievability (including financial matters) of the decision in advance of its consideration, and for that advice to be captured in reports to Members, Sub-Committees or the CJC. Officers should be permitted to give their complete advice, including a description of any relevant options and advice as to legal and financial probity. When oral advice is given, it should be recorded in writing by the officer concerned.
- 12 The CJC has three main statutory officers; the Chief Executive, the Monitoring Officer and the s151 Officer, who have duties to advise the CJC as a corporate body and have a statutory right to advise as they believe appropriate within their statutory duties.

5C-2

Adopted [date]



#### **Relationships between Officers and Members**

- 13 As indicated above, although officers have a duty to serve the CJC as a corporate body, their working relationships will be different with different groups of Members. The following paragraphs identify and give guidance on key issues in this area.
- 14 **All Councillors** all councillors and employees will demonstrate mutual respect and will deal with each other sympathetically, efficiently and without bias. Officers are responsible for advising the whole CJC but may occasionally be called upon by individual Members to advise or give information on particular issues. This is entirely proper and, within available resources, advice will be given. Officers should not advise councillors on their individual positions or assist them in personal capacities, but only in relation to CJC matters. The Monitoring Officer or his/her nominee may advise individual councillors on the Member Code of Conduct and their responsibilities in relation to the declaration of interests.

Individual Members may request that advice given to them is treated in confidence. They should make this clear at the start of any discussion or correspondence with the officer concerned. The officer will then advise the Member as to whether the discussion or correspondence can be treated as confidential within the law and within CJC procedures, so that both parties have a clear understanding of the position. Information which indicates that the CJC may be in breach of a duty, involves the protection of vulnerable people or alleges misconduct, for example, may not be kept confidential, and may be reported to the proper person or authority.

- 15 **Chair and Officers** the chair of the CJC and/or chairs of sub-committees have particular roles in relation to the business of the CJC or sub-committees, and officers will support them in those roles. Generally, and subject to the CJC's rules of procedure set out in the Constitution, the Chair of any CJC body will finalise relevant agendas and the officer with responsibility for issuing the agenda will comply with the Chair's wishes in this respect. However, in certain instances, statutory officers have a right to have items included on relevant agendas, and these and any instructions issued by statutory officers in this respect will be followed.
- 16 **Co-opted Members and Members of the Standards & Ethics, Governance & Audit and Joint Overview and Scrutiny Committees and Officers** Officers will deal with these members in the same way as they deal with all councillors and will be available to advise them, as set out in paragraph 15 above, in respect of their particular statutory functions only.

### 5C-3

Adopted [date]

Page 253 Page 253



### **Conduct and Effectiveness**

- 17 If councillors have any concerns about the effectiveness or conduct of particular officers, they will take this up directly and confidentially with the Chief Executive, Monitoring Officer or s151 Officer, or the Chair if the issue relates to the Chief Executive. The issue will then be handled in accordance with the CJC's procedures, and the Member and officer concerned will be advised of the outcome, unless there are legal reasons why they may not. Personal criticism (except in pursuance of a legal obligation) by Members of individual officers or identifiable groups of officers will not take place in public forums (including the media) as this could seriously affect the ability of the CJC to effectively defend its position as an employer and may in some circumstances render it liable to payment of compensation.
- 18 If any officer has concerns about the conduct of a particular Member, he/she will raise it in the first instance with the CJC's Monitoring Officer, who will then advise on whether it is appropriate for the issue to be referred to the Standards Commissioner for Wales under the Member Code of Conduct. No CJC officer will publicly criticise any councillor (except in pursuance of a legal obligation) as this would be a departure from the proper statutory process and may prejudice that process.

#### **Access to Information and Documents**

19 The CJC promotes openness and access to information by all its members. However, the law prevents the release of confidential or exempt information in certain circumstances, and both officers and members will abide by the CJC's Access to Information Procedure Rules set out in this Constitution. Confidential information or exempt information provided to Members must be used properly, and only for the purposes for which it has been released.

5C-4

Adopted [date]

Page 254 Page 254

### PETITION SCHEME

### OVERVIEW

Petitioning is one way that individuals, community groups and organisations can participate in the democratic process, by raising issues of public concern with the CJC and allowing Members to consider the need for change. It is acknowledged that petitions can have positive outcomes that lead to change or inform debate.

### 1. WHO CAN RAISE A PETITION?

1.1 Anyone who lives, works, owns a business or studies in the CJC area can sign or submit a petition, including those under the age of 18. Anyone who lives in the area of a neighbouring Council may also sign or submit a petition IF they could reasonably be expected to be affected by the subject matter of the petition. Petitions may be submitted on paper or electronically using an online petition system which meets the requirements of a valid petition, or a combination of the two.

### 2. CONSIDERATION OF A PETITION

- 2.1 A petition may be considered at a meeting of the CJC or by a sub-committee if the topic of the petition relates to the specific role of that sub-committee.
- 2.2 The CJC's Chief Executive, in consultation with the Monitoring Officer, will consider the petitions submitted and determine if the petition is admissible based on the following criteria for a valid petition.

### 3. **REQUIREMENTS OF A VALID PETITION**

### LEAD PETITIONER

- 3.1 All petitions require a lead petitioner to be identified who will act as the contact point for the petition. The following are the requirements necessary for a lead petitioner:
  - 3.1.1 The lead petitioner must be an individual who lives, works or studies within the CJC's area or an organisation based in the CJC area.
  - 3.1.2 The lead petitioner's full home, work, study postal address or the organisation's postal address, must be included and a personal email address or contact information to which any communications concerning the petition can be sent.

### THE PETITION

3.2 The CJC will consider all petitions with more than 10 signatories that fall within the scope of this Scheme. Petitions can be submitted to the CJC either on paper or electronically, with the general requirements of the Scheme applying to both paper and e-petitions. The petition must:

- 3.2.1 contain a clear, short statement covering the subject of the petition. The petition will be returned if it is unclear;
- 3.2.2 call for CJC to take some specific action, for example: "We call on CJC to..." This must be repeated on every page of a paper petition;
- 3.2.3 provide the names and postal addresses of those signing the petition, including postcodes;
- 3.3 A suggested petition template is shown at Annex A to this Petitions Scheme.
- 3.4 Petitions must not contain:
  - 3.4.1 Language which is offensive, intemperate or provocative. This not only includes obvious profanities, swear words and insults, but any language which a reasonable person would regard as offensive;
  - 3.4.2 Potentially false or potentially defamatory statements;
  - 3.4.3 Information which is prohibited from being published by an order of a court or a body or person with similar power;
  - 3.4.4 Material which is potentially confidential, commercially sensitive, or which may cause personal distress or loss;
  - 3.4.5 Any commercial endorsement, promotion of any product, service or publication or statements that amount to advertisements;
  - 3.4.6 The names of officials of public bodies, unless they are part of the senior management of those organisations;
  - 3.4.7 The names of family members of elected representatives or officials of public bodies;
  - 3.4.8 The names of individuals, or information where they may be identified, in relation to criminal charges; or
  - 3.4.9 Issues for which a petition is not the appropriate channel (for example, correspondence about a personal issue or an issue subject to court proceedings).

### PETITIONS THAT ARE NOT ADMISSIBLE UNDER THIS SCHEME

- 3.5 The following are not admissible:
  - 3.5.1 Petitions relating to anything the CJC is not responsible for;
  - 3.5.2 Statutory petitions, or petitions relating to Local Authority Referendums which fall under the Local Authorities (Referendums) (Petitions and Directions) (Wales) Regulations 2001, for which separate arrangements apply within relevant local authorities;

- 3.5.3 Petitions asking the CJC to adjudicate, arbitrate or mediate personal or staffing issues or commercial interests where this is the role of a court or tribunal;
- 3.5.4 Petitions on matters that are subject to legal proceedings in the courts;
- 3.5.5 Petitions on matters that are already subject to determination by an Ombudsman (or person with similar powers);
- 3.5.6 Petitions that are essentially freedom of information (FOI) requests, comments, compliments or complaints, which will be passed to the appropriate officer for a suitable response; or
- 3.5.7 Petitions which raise issues of possible CJC Member or employee misconduct. These will be taken as complaints arising under the Local Government Act 2000 and will be reported to the Monitoring Officer rather than considered under this petition scheme.
- 3.6 When a petition has been presented to the CJC, no further petition on a similar topic and seeking a similar outcome, shall be considered within six months of the date on which the petition was first considered or the petitioner heard.

### **PETITION SIGNATORIES**

- 3.7 An appropriate signatory is an individual who lives, works, owns a business or studies in the CJC area, or who lives in the area of a neighbouring Council and could reasonably be expected to be affected by the subject matter of the petition.
- 3.8 An individual can only sign a petition once. People must not sign both an online and a paper petition, and duplications may be removed if it is found that a petitioner has signed twice.

### 4. SUBMITTING A PETITION

4.1 Paper or electronic petitions which are to be considered by the CJC are to be submitted to the CJC's Monitoring Officer

# 5. HOW AND BY WHEN THE CJC WILL ACKNOWLEDGE RECEIPT OF A PETITION

5.1 Receipt of a paper petition or submission of an electronic petition will be acknowledged within 5 working days provided that the contact details of the lead petitioner are provided at the same time.

### 6. CONFIRMING A VALID PETITION

- 6.1 The Monitoring Officer or a person authorised by him/her will undertake initial checks to confirm that a submitted petition meets the requirements of the Scheme.
- 6.2 If a number of petitions are received on a similar topic with similar desired outcomes, only one lead petitioner will be able to present their petition to the CJC. The lead petitioner for each petition will be notified by the Monitoring Officer and requested

Page3257

Page 257

to liaise with each other to consider options to amalgamate petitions and determine which lead petitioner will present the petition to the CJC. If agreement is not reached the petitioner with the largest number of signatures will have the right to present the petition to the CJC.

- 6.3 Any concerns regarding the validity of the petition will be raised with the Monitoring Officer.
- 6.4 If a petition is invalid the lead petitioner will be informed within 10 working days of receipt of the petition, why it cannot be progressed.

### 7. THE STEPS THE CJC MAY TAKE IN RESPONSE TO A PETITION RECEIVED BY IT

- 7.1 A petition with 10 100 signatures will be referred to the Chief Executive to respond to. A response will be provided to the lead petitioner within 20 working days of receipt.
- 7.2 A petition with 101 500 signatures will be referred to the Chair of the CJC to respond to. A response will be provided to the lead petitioner within 20 working days of receipt.
- 7.3 A petition with more than 500 signatures will be referred to a meeting of the CJC.
- 7.3 Where a petition is considered at a meeting the petition presenter may outline the request of the petitioners, the reason for the request and the number of the signatories. In any event the lead petitioner may not speak under this rule for more than one minute.
- 7.4 The meeting may decide to:
  - Take the action the petition requests;
  - Take no further action;
  - Refer the matter to the Joint Overview and Scrutiny committee, a working group or an officer;
  - Request an officer to take any other step in relation to the matter.
  - 7.5 The decision of the meeting will be recorded in the minutes and provided in writing to the lead petitioner.

### 8. EXCEPTIONS

8.1 In the period immediately before an election or referendum we may need to deal with petitions differently. If this is the case we will explain the reasons and discuss any revised timescale which may apply.

### 9. ALTERNATIVES TO PETITIONS

- 9.1 After reading the Petition Scheme an individual or organisation may consider that a petition is not the most appropriate avenue to achieve the desired outcome. Alternative options to enable members of the public to have their say include:
  - 9.1.1 Writing to the appropriate CJC Member or the CJC's Chief Executive;
  - 9.1.2 Responding to a Consultation;
  - 9.1.3 Making a suggestion through the CJC's website.

### 10. DATA PROTECTION AND GDPR

10.1 All personal data will be handled in compliance with data protection laws and the CJC's Privacy Notice. Hard copy and electronic petition information will be kept for 12 months and after that time it will be safely and securely destroyed.

#### ANNEX A

#### SUGGESTED PAPER PETITION TEMPLATE

#### LEAD PETITIONER DETAILS

Name	
Full Postal Address	
Email address	
Telephone number (optional)	

#### **PETITION DETAILS**

A clear, short statement covering the subject of the petition. The petition will be returned if it is unclear.	
Call for the CJC to take some specific action	We call on the South East Wales Corporate joint Committee to
	Note: to be repeated on every page of a paper petition

#### PETITION SIGNATORIES

We call on the South East Wales Corporate Joint Committee [insert call for specific action copied from petition details]

No.	Name	Full postal address	Postcode	Signature
1				
2				
3				
4				
5				
6				
7				
8				
9				
10				

Page**7**261 Page 261 This page is intentionally left blank

# STANDING ORDERS

# in relation to the delivery of the Cardiff Capital Region City Deal

# 1. BACKGROUND

- 1.1 Cardiff Capital Region ("CCR") comprises of the ten administrative areas of:
  - (i) Blaenau Gwent County Borough Council,
  - (ii) Bridgend County Borough Council,
  - (iii) Caerphilly County Borough Council,
  - (iv) The County Council of the City and County of Cardiff,
  - (v) Merthyr Tydfil County Borough Council,
  - (vi) Monmouthshire County Council,
  - (vii) Newport City Council,
  - (viii) Rhondda Cynon Taff County Borough Council,
  - (ix) Torfaen County Borough Council, and
  - (x) the Vale of Glamorgan Council.
- 1.2 In March 2016, the 10 Councils entered into a City Deal agreement with the Welsh Government and the UK Government; and
- 1.3 In March 2017, the 10 Councils entered into a joint working agreement ("JWA") which governed their respective obligations and contributions in relation to delivering the City Deal.
- 1.4 The JWA:
  - 1.4.1 established a Joint Committee to oversee the delivery of the CCR City Deal and to make decisions on behalf of CCR; and

Adopted [date]

- 1.4.2 appointed Cardiff Council to act as the Accountable Body and to implement investments / projects approved by the Joint Committee, as the CCR is not a separate legal entity.
- 1.5 In 2021, the Senedd Cymru passed legislation establishing the South East Wales Corporate Joint Committee the ("CJC"). The CJC is a public body with powers and responsibilities determined by Parliament. The CJC has three key areas of responsibility:
  - preparing a Strategic Development Plan;
  - preparing a Regional Transport Plan; and
  - doing whatever is deemed necessary to enhance or promote the economic well-being of the area (the "Economic Well-being Function").
- 1.6 Membership of the CJC is made up of the elected council leaders of the 10 Councils in the CCR. When discharging the function of preparing a Strategic Development Plan, a representative of the Bannau Brycheiniog National Park Authority is also a member.

# 2. TRANSFER OF CITY DEAL TO THE CJC

- 2.1 With effect from 1 April 2024, the CJC will be the stewardship and decisionmaking entity for the CCR City Deal, superseding and replacing the contractual Joint Committee under the JWA.
- 2.2 The CJC will deliver the City Deal as part of its Economic Wellbeing Function, allowing the existing regional collaboration to make use of the additional tools that the structure of a corporate body allows.
- 2.3 When the CJC is exercising functions relating to the CCR City Deal, only the Council Members will be entitled to vote on the matter. The Bannau Brycheiniog Member shall not have decision-making powers in relation to CCR City Deal.
- 2.4 All of the rights and obligations of Cardiff Council as the Accountable Body for CCR City Deal are transferred to the CJC.
- 2.5 The CJC shall be responsible for receiving and spending funds on behalf of the Councils in relation to the City Deal in accordance with the funding conditions.

2.6 The CJC shall agree the number and scope of projects to be developed in order to provide an overall regional benefit to the Cardiff Capital Region.

### 3. **KEY OBJECTIVES**

- 3.1 When exercising functions in relation to CCR City Deal, the CJC will act in accordance with the following objectives:
  - 3.1.1 **Connecting the Cardiff Capital Region,** its communities, businesses, jobs, facilities and services;
  - 3.1.2 **Investing in innovation and the digital network,** creating and nurturing new high growth businesses, increasing investment in research and development, and providing the skills that businesses need now and in the future;
  - 3.1.3 **Developing a skilled workforce and tackling unemployment,** improving the co-ordination of skills and employment support, increasing the number of people moving into work, increasing the number of people undertaking an apprenticeship or other relevant skills provision, and giving people the skills they need;
  - 3.1.4 **Supporting enterprise and business growth,** improving the coordination of local and national business support arrangements, identifying barriers to growth, supporting spatial and sectoral priorities and targeting emerging opportunities for driving economic performance; and
  - 3.1.5 **Housing development and regeneration,** delivering a strategic approach to housing, regeneration, and economic growth to create an accessible, liveable, 'work-life integrated' and highly connected Cardiff Capital Region.

### 4. **RESPONSIBILITIES OF THE CJC**

- 4.1 With effect from 00:01 hours on 1 April 2024, the CJC will be responsible for discharging the Councils' obligations in relation to the City Deal for and on behalf of the Councils.
- 4.2 In respect of the City Deal, the CJC will receive:



- (i) any HMT Contribution from the Welsh Government for and on behalf of the Councils;
- (ii) the Council Contributions; and
- (iii) any other funding that may be received from time to time specifically in respect of the City Deal and which is for the benefit of all Councils,

and shall hold and manage such funding in accordance with these Standing Orders.

- 4.3 The CJC shall:
  - 4.3.1 act diligently and in good faith in all its dealings with the other Councils and it shall use its reasonable endeavours to discharge the Councils' obligations in relation to the City Deal in accordance with all applicable legislation including but not limited to:
    - (a) the Well-being of Future Generations (Wales) Act 2015;
    - (b) Welsh Language (Wales) Measure 2011; and
    - (c) the Welsh Language Standards;
  - 4.3.2 act as the primary interface (on behalf of the Councils) with the Welsh Government, the UK Government and the European Regional Development Fund and any other body necessary to discharge the Councils' obligations in relation to the City Deal;
  - 4.3.3 hold any funds received directly from the Welsh Government, the UK Government (if any), the European Regional Development Fund (if any), the Councils and/or any other sources (if any) in relation to the City Deal and only to use and release such funds as agreed in accordance with the terms of such funding;
  - 4.3.4 within the limitation of the funding provided to it, provide the support services required to facilitate the work of the CJC, including, but not limited to, financial, human resources, legal, ICT, estates, information management, internal audit and procurement services; and
  - 4.3.5 provide for its chief finance officer ("section 151 Officer") and monitoring officer (or their nominated deputies) to act, respectively, as the section 151 Officer and monitoring officer to the Joint Committee.

### 5. **BUSINESS PLANS AND PROGRESS MONITORING**

#### 5.1 **Business Plans**

- 5.1.1 The CJC shall approve and adopt a Business Plan in relation to the City Deal for the proceeding 5 years and each subsequent 5-year period.
- 5.1.2 In addition to its 5-year Business Plan, the CJC shall approve and adopt an Annual Business Plan in relation to the annual spend for approved project(s) to be implemented in that accounting period in relation to the City Deal.

### 5.2 **Progress Monitoring**

- 5.2.1 Progress against each 5-Year Business Plan and Annual Business Plan shall be regularly reviewed at CJC Meetings.
- 5.2.2 Any variations to the 5-Year Business Plan or an Annual Business Plan shall be effective only if approved by the CJC.

### 6. **DECISION MAKING**

- 6.1 In relation to the City Deal, the CJC shall have responsibility for the decisions set out in Annex 1 (Matters Reserved to the CJC).
- 6.2 The CJC may delegate any of the decision-making powers within its terms of reference to such officer, sub-committee or group, and on such terms and conditions, as they think fit from time to time.
- 6.3 The CJC shall not have responsibility for the matters set out in Annex 2 (Matters Reserved to the Councils).

### 7. **CONTRIBUTIONS**

#### CJC Costs

7.1 The costs incurred by the CJC in relation to the City Deal shall be shared on a Proportionate Basis between the Councils. A non-exhaustive list of heads of expenditure is set out in Annex 3.



### Annual Budget

- 7.2 The Annual Budget shall be approved by the CJC.
- 7.3 The Annual Budget shall not exceed the previous Annual Budget by more than 5% (five per cent).
- 7.4 The Councils shall each contribute towards the Annual Budget on a Proportionate Basis and such contribution shall be in addition to the Councils' Contribution.
- 7.5 Where the actual aggregate CJC Costs are likely to exceed the Annual Budget by more than 5% (five per cent), such additional costs shall be met through the wider investment fund (comprising of the HMT Contribution and the Councils Contribution).

### **Total contribution**

- 7.6 The discharge of the CJC's obligations in relation to the City Deal are funded as follows:
  - (a) up to £375,000,000 from HMT ("HMT Contribution");
  - (b) up to £120,000,000 in aggregate from the Councils ("Councils' Contribution") and such Councils' Contributions shall be subject to additional costs up to the Affordability Envelope; and
  - (c) each Council's contribution towards the Annual Budget, on a Proportionate Basis.

### HMT Funding Conditions

- 7.7 The HMT Contribution is subject to the following funding conditions:
  - (a) the Assurance Framework, which the CJC has approved and is attached at Annex 4;
  - (b) satisfying five yearly Gateway Reviews by HMT, the agreed form of which shall be agreed with HMT and approved by the CJC; and
  - (c) any Welsh Government funding conditions to be proposed by the Welsh Government and approved by the CJC.



### **Councils'** Contribution

7.8 Each Council shall contribute towards the aggregate Councils' Contribution in the following proportion:

Council	Proportionate Contribution
Blaenau Gwent	4.6%
Bridgend	9.4%
Caerphilly	12.0%
Cardiff	23.7%
Merthyr Tydfil	3.9%
Monmouthshire	6.1%
Newport	9.8%
Rhondda Cynon Taff	15.8%
Torfaen	6.1%
Vale of Glamorgan	8.5%
Total	100%



# ANNEX 1

# TERMS OF REFERENCE OF, AND MATTERS RESERVED TO, THE CORPORATE JOINT COMMITTEE

# PART 1: JOINT COMMITTEE TERMS OF REFERENCE

### Aims/Purpose

- 1. To oversee the progress of the City Deal and to give strategic direction.
- 2. The CJC will be the key body to oversee the City Deal and to represent the interests of the Councils and its stakeholders.
- 3. The CJC will also be responsible for monitoring project progress and managing the political dimensions of the City Deal.
- 4. The CJC will carry out the following functions:
  - (a) Determine the form of and number of fund(s) to deliver the City Deal;
  - (b) Agree key projects to deliver the City Deal;
  - (c) Monitor performance, management and working arrangements (to include the necessary audit and assurance checks);
  - (d) Ensure that sufficient resources are committed to the City Deal;
  - (e) Publish annual governance statement and Annual Accounts in accordance with the Assurance Framework;
  - (f) Provide the Councils with annual progress reports.

# PART 2: MATTERS RESERVED TO THE CJC

- 1. Approval and adoption of any updated Business Plan save to the extent any such update amount to a material change to the prevailing Business Plan (in which case the decision to approve and adopt such updated Business Plan shall be a "Matter Reserved To The Councils").
- 2. Approval and adoption of the Annual Business Plans and any updated Annual Business Plan.
- 3. Taking action outside of the parameters of the Business Plan or any Annual

Page 270 Page 270 Business Plan(s) for specific Programme Themes or approved projects agreed in the Business Plan which shall include the number and scope of projects to be developed in order to provide an overall regional benefit to the Cardiff Capital Region.

- 4. Agreeing the legal structure of the Cardiff Capital Region Wider Investment Fund.
- 5. Agreeing the number of, size of and scope of any investment fund(s) within the scope of the Annual Budget.
- 6. Agreeing any governance documentation.
- 7. Agreeing the investment criteria and investment policy to determine when investments should be made and their prioritization.
- 8. Procuring and appointing a fund manager.
- 9. Approval of the Annual Budget.
- 10. Approval of additional expenditure up to of 5% of the approved Annual Budget.
- 11. Agreeing the form of the Gateway Reviews.
- 12. Agreeing any Welsh Government Funding conditions
- 13. Entering into (or agreeing to enter into) any borrowing arrangement on behalf of the CJC and/or giving any security in respect of any such borrowing.
- 14. Accepting terms and conditions in relation to any third party funding for the City Deal.
- 15. Establishment of a sub-committee and determining their terms of reference and scope of delegation.
- 16. Making any variations to or waiving any rights to or terminating any contracts which are material to the City Deal.
- **17.** Amendments to these Standing Orders, which are not substantive (in which case the decision to approve and adopt such substantive amendment shall be a 'Matter Reserved To The Councils').

Page 271 Page 271

# **ANNEX 2: MATTERS RESERVED TO THE COUNCILS**

Where a matter set out in this Annex 2 requires a decision, the CJC will refer the matter to the Councils and the CJC will not deal with the matter until it has been unanimously agreed by all of the Councils.

The Matters Reserved to the Councils are:

- 1. Agreeing any increase to the Affordability Envelope\*.
- 2. Approval of any increase to the Council Contribution above the £120,000,000.
- 3. Approval of any updated Business Plan for delivering City Deal, but only to the extent that it amounts to a material change to the prevailing Business Plan (otherwise the decision to approve and adopt updated Business Plans shall be a "Matter Reserved to the CJC").
- 4. Approval of amendments to these Standing Orders, but only to the extent that such amendments are substantive (otherwise the decision to approve and adopt amendments to these Standing Orders shall be a 'Matter Reserved to the CJC').

\* Affordability Envelope means the overall costs and investment by each Council pursuant to their proportion of the Councils' Contribution over the evaluation period, which shall not exceed in aggregate £210,800,000 and shall include, without limitation, all interest, inflation and UK Government cost to carry and shall be updated and will be reflected within the CJC's Business Plan to include, amongst other matters, the annual spend profile for each Council.

# ANNEX 3: HEADS OF EXPENDITURE

- 1. The following is a non-exhaustive list of the heads of expenditure that may be incurred by the Councils in the City Deal:
  - 1.1 **Internal Costs** associated with each Council providing internal Council resources in relation to the City Deal, which includes but is not limited to:
    - 1.1.1 staffing costs and associated overheads;
    - 1.1.2 project management / technical & admin support;
    - 1.1.3 communications;
    - 1.1.4 costs incurred in respect of managing FOIA requests pursuant to Clause 22 (Freedom of Information and Environmental Information).
  - 1.2 **CJC Costs** means the operational and management costs of the CJC insofar as they relate to the delivery of the CCR City, which includes but is not limited to:
    - 1.2.1 Staffing costs and associated overheads;
    - 1.2.2 Project management / technical & admin support;
    - 1.2.3 Communications;
    - 1.2.4 Translation Costs;
    - 1.2.5 The costs incurred by the CJC in carrying out its duties;
    - 1.2.6 External professional advice.

# **ANNEX 4: WIDER INVESTMENT FUND ASSURANCE FRAMEWORK**

[Updated Assurance Framework to follow]